2020 Homeless Point-in-Time Count and Survey

June 2020

Continuum of Care (CoC) and Riverside County Department of Public Social Services (DPSS)







TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
INTRODUCTION	4
Homless Point-in-Time Count	
Importance of the Point-in-Time Count	
Point-in-Time Count Components	
I. Unsheltered or Street-based Count	
II. Sheltered Count	5
Riverside County Point-in-Time Count	5
POINT-IN-TIME COUNT PLANNING	6
a. Developing an Inclusive PIT Count Plan	6
b. Selection of Date and Time	7
c. Deployment Sites, Site Leader Recruitment and Orientation	8
d. Survey Instrument	9
Interview Survey	
Observational Survey	
ESRI Geographical Information system (GIS)	
e. Volunteer Recruitment and Training	
f. Incentives	
g. Count Promotion and Awareness	
METHODOLOGY	
Unsheltered Count	
Street-based Count	
Homeless Youth and Young Adults Count	
Community Engagement	17
Youth Awareness and Promotion	19
Volunteer Recruitment	20
Youth Involvement	20
Youth Count Survey Tool	21
Volunteer Training	22
Unaccompanied Minors	
Youth Incentives	
Service-based Count	
Unincorporated (non-City) Area Count	
Sheltered Count	
Homeless Information Management System (HMIS)	
Housing Inventory Count (HIC)	
SUBPOPULATIONS OF INTEREST	
Veteran Services Coordination Plan	
Seniors and Youth Services Plan (pilot)	29
Vehicles Count	
Hospital Emergency Rooms (pilot)	

DATA ENTRY AND DEDUPLICATION METHOD	
Data Entry	
Participant Anonymity	
Deduplication Method	32
Inclusion Criteria	
Exclusion Criteria	
Data Processing	
RESULTS	
Overview	
Online Dashboards	35
CONCLUSIONS	
LIMITATIONS	
RECOMMENDATIONS	
Youth Count Recommendations	
ACKNOWLEDGMENT	46
Appendix A: General and District-level Dashboards	
Appendix B: City-level Dashboards	
Appendix C: Unincorporated Areas by District Dashboards	
Appendix D: New Interactive Dashboards	
Appendix E: Subpopulations by City Dashboards	
Appendix F: Subpopulations of Unincorporated Areas by District	
Appendix G: 2020 PIT Count Survey Instrument	144
ADDENDUM	

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The annual Point-in-Time (PIT) Count, conducted on January 29, 2020, was planned, coordinated, and carried out by county agencies, city municipalities, non-profit service providers, and volunteers, including those experiencing homelessness. The PIT Count serves as the primary source of population data collected countywide on individuals and families who live in places that are not meant for human habitation (e.g. on the streets or in vehicles).

The PIT Count is federally mandated by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to count and survey the homeless population in cities and counties throughout the nation. Data collected during the Count reflects Riverside County's homeless population at one particular point-in-time and is required in order to: continue receiving federal funding for homeless assistance programs, develop strategies to end homelessness, help individuals and families experiencing homelessness who are in need, and submit a full report to HUD on homelessness in Riverside County.

New survey and analysis methods for the 2020 Count include a new interactive web-based visualization platform developed in partnership between the Department of Public Social Services (DPSS) and UC Riverside. In addition, several new dashboards provide comparison reports between subpopulations of special interest, such as people experiencing homelessness for the first time and seniors.

The 2020 PIT Count identified a total of **2,884 sheltered and unsheltered homeless adults and children** county wide, **3% higher** than the Count in 2019 (2,811). Compared to 2019, the **Sheltered Count decreased 5% (766 to 729)**, while the **Unsheltered Count increased 5% (2,045 to 2,155**). The Unsheltered Count consisted of a Street-based Count, Service-based Count, Youth Count, and an Unincorporated (noncity) area Count. The Sheltered Count consisted of data extracted from the countywide Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). Consistent with the HUD definition, the Unsheltered PIT Count enumerates homeless individuals and families who are "living in a place not designed or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for humans (i.e. abandoned buildings, cars, parks, under bridges, bus stops, etc.) and the Sheltered PIT Count for those living in emergency shelters and transitional housing projects."

The increase in the overall 2020 PIT Count can be attributed a **13% increase in the number (745 to 842) of volunteers** recruited as well as increased participation from city leadership across the county . Yet, we also note this year the enhanced count methodology to cover a wide area within the allotted time to do the count; the use of a mobile web-based technology instead of paper surveys; revised survey questions to follow HUD guidelines (e.g., chronic homeless, domestic violence); targeting of encampment sites; continued lack of affordable housing statewide. Despite continued efforts to improve the accuracy of the count, the actual number of homeless individuals is estimated to be higher than the PIT Count results due to the ongoing challenges in locating homeless individuals.

This year, Continuum of Care (CoC) lead agency DPSS partnered again with the UC Riverside Computer and Engineering Department, to analyze and produce the 2020 PIT Count data. DPSS and UC Riverside worked together to further analyze the data to better understand trends in the homeless count and provide additional easy-to-use data sets for individual cities.

The following summary provides highlights of the 2020 PIT Count:

Overall Count Countywide:

- 2,884 sheltered and unsheltered (3% increase from 2019)
- 2,155 unsheltered (5% increase from 2019)
- 729 sheltered (5% decrease from 2019)
- 485 newly homeless (interview only, 0.2% decrease from 2019)

Unsheltered County by Sub-Populations Countywide:

- Veterans 112 unsheltered (5% increase from 2019)
- Youth 256 unsheltered (41% increase from 2019)
- Chronically Homeless 519 unsheltered (29% decrease from 2019)
- Families w/Children (interview only) 6 unsheltered (200% increase from 2019)
- Elderly (aged 62 and over, interview only) 120 unsheltered (7% decrease from 2019)

Sheltered Count by Sub-Populations Countywide:

- Veterans 50 sheltered (11% decrease from 2019)
- Youth 70 sheltered (65% decrease from 2019)
- Chronically Homeless 129 sheltered (68% increase from 2019)
- Families w/Children 64 sheltered (22% decrease from 2019)
- Elderly (aged 62 and over) 80 sheltered (19% increase from 2019)

Supervisorial District Highlights: Unsheltered Count

District	2020 Unsheltered	2019 vs. 2020 % Increase (+) or Decrease (-)	Notes
1	441	+22%	• Majority of unsheltered population counted in Riverside* (77%) and Lake Elsinore (11%)
2	505	-10%	 Majority of unsheltered population counted in Riverside* (49%), Corona (22%) and Jurupa Valley (20%)
3	255	-15%	 Majority of unsheltered population counted in Hemet (37%), Temecula (23%) and Unincorporated Areas (21%)
4	627	+3%	 Majority of unsheltered population counted in Palm Springs (30%), Indio (13%) and Coachella (12%)
5	327	+55%	 Majority of unsheltered population counted in Moreno Valley (51%), Perris (16%) and Banning (13%)

*In 2020 geographic coordinates were used to accurately attribute the City of Riverside Count to Districts 1 and 2 accordingly.

Note: Sheltered count is not included to avoid inflating the count for supervisorial districts due to the location of the shelters.

New Survey Questions

Торіс	Previous Question	Current Question
*Pets	Not included in the 2019 survey	 Do you have a companion animal living with you? If yes, how many? If yes, if you had to leave your pet in order to go into housing or treatment program, would you?
**Couch Surfing	Not included in the 2019 survey	 Where did you sleep last night (on the night of Tuesday, January 28, 2020)? Added Option: Couch Surfing (37 individuals reported to be couch surfing in 2020)

*Community planning committee asked to collect "*pets*" data to determine if having companion animal is a barrier to accessing services.

**Youth Subcommittee requested "couch surfing" data to be used to support reports of higher numbers of youth experiencing homeless in Riverside County.

INTRODUCTION



Homeless Point-In-Time (PIT) Count

The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) requires all Continuum of Care (CoC) systems to conduct a Point-In-Time (PIT) Count biennially. The Riverside County CoC has conducted the PIT Count annually since 2003.

Riverside County's Continuum of Care

The planning body that coordinates county policies, strategies and activities toward ending homelessness throughout Riverside County and its 28 cities. The CoC is a network of representatives from public and private agencies serving the homeless population, city and county representatives, law enforcement, churches, food pantries, homeless and formerly homeless individuals and other community residents.

Importance of the Point-in-Time Count

- The count is a "snapshot" of the number of individuals experiencing homelessness at one point-intime; the data from the Count does not explain why we are seeing homelessness in any given community, nor why there are year to year changes. The PIT Count is a starting point for additional research to understand homelessness in a Continuum of Care.
- HUD funding for homeless programs through the CoC exceeds 10 million per year. The funding is awarded through a competitive process that both requires a PIT Count, and awards points based on the CoC's demonstration of a reduction in homelessness from year to year.
- Data is reported to Congress through the Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) which is used by Congress, HUD, other federal departments to understand the extent of homelessness.
- Data is used locally, at the state level and nationally to develop strategies to end homelessness.
- New programs funding from the State of California now also base awards on PIT Count data.

Point-in-Time Count Components

- *I.* Unsheltered or Street-base Count: one-day, unduplicated, physical count of homeless individuals and families living on city streets, in vehicles and other places not meant for human habitation. Entire communities' canvas pre-defined areas in their neighborhoods to interview and count homeless. Also included:
 - *Youth and Young adults:* a multi-day count to identify the number of homeless youths aged 24 and under.

- Service-based: begins on the day of the unsheltered Count and extends beyond one day but cannot exceed seven days after the date of the Count. The Service-based Count is conducted to locate and count unsheltered individuals missed on the day of the Count. PIT Coordinators partner with social service providers (soup kitchens, day shelters, libraries, and other community locations) frequented by homeless individuals and interview clients to determine if they were counted or missed on the day of the count.
- Unincorporated (non-city) Area: a seven-day operation intended to count and survey homeless in (non-city) unincorporated areas which include "harder-to-reach" areas that require more time to cover.
- *II. Sheltered Count:* a count of people experiencing homelessness and in shelter (emergency shelter, Haven, or transitional housing projects) on the night of the count. Data is extracted from the countywide Homeless Management Information System (HMIS).

Riverside County Homeless Point-in-Time (PIT) Count

The coordination of the Homeless Point-in-Time Count was assigned to Riverside County's Department of Social Services (DPSS) as the lead administrative agency for the Continuum of Care (CoC).

On January 29, 2020, Riverside County communities including volunteers, outreach workers, law enforcement and various county departments came together to canvas their neighborhoods and survey people who appeared to be living in places not meant for human habitation.

- New approaches to Riverside County's 2020 Homeless Point-in-Time Count implementation included:
 - o Community Planning Meetings
 - o DPSS Coordinator at Every Deployment Site
 - o Facilitation Site Leader Orientation and Teleconference Informational Meetings
 - o Four Key Participation Requirements for Volunteers
 - Hospital Emergency Room Count (pilot)
 - Expedited Path to Services for Seniors (*city of Riverside only*)
 - Designated Volunteer Registration Website, IDs, web-based volunteer training and check-in process (*pilot*)
 - o Marketing Tool Kit

POINT-IN-TIME COUNT PLANNING

Overview

a. Developing an Inclusive Homeless Point-in-Time Count Plan

The PIT Count requires a high level of collaboration with and participation by city leaders and community service providers. A new planning strategy was incorporated to facilitate community planning meetings with public safety agencies, youth service-providers, homeless services providers, board or supervisor representatives and homeless outreach teams. Planning meetings began in October 2019, with 107 agency representatives attending three meetings.

The purpose of the planning meetings was to:



- Enhance the implementation process and ensure a more effective and accurate PIT Count.
- Create committees to address 2019 PIT Count challenges.
- Initiate 2020 Count planning efforts.

Detailed information about the 2020 Point-in-Time Count community planning meetings can be found: <u>http://dpss.co.riverside.ca.us/homeless-programs/housing-and-homeless-coalition</u>

PLANNING COMMITTEES			
СОММ	IITTEE	GOALS AND TASKS	
• Youth Planni		 Offer trainings and increase community awareness Increase number of cities canvassed during the count Develop strong school and community partnerships Early planning and preparation 	
o Service Count	e-Based	 Develop partnership with non-traditional service providers Engage local businesses that naturally serve as access sites for homeless people (donut and coffee shops, gyms, storage facilities, recycling centers, fast food locations, chamber of commerce, etc.) Improve communication with Small Business Association to assist with county coordination Engage large facilities who discharge homeless (hospitals, rehabs, jails, Telecare 23-hour hold detox, etc.) Increase participation of faith-based organizations 	
 Volunt Recrui and Tr 	tment	 Customizable social media template Ensure promotion through social media, local newspapers, and city sites Advertising on the radio and billboards (free) Schedule presentations to key community collaboratives Include evening volunteer trainings Identify facilities for trainings 	

0	Location Mapping/ Technology	 Identify a Geographic Information System (GIS) Coordinator to: Create Operations Planning (packet) Oversee logistics, vehicles, GIS, leaders Incorporate subject matter experts to prioritize locations Address safety concerns
0	Communication	 Led by DPSS Public Information Officer (PIO) Deploy communications plan that promotes participation and stakeholder support Develop a team of city and agency PIOs create unified messages that appeals to "why" people should volunteer PIO strategy meetings Schedule presentations to Coachella Valley Association of Governments (CVAG), Western Riverside Council of Governments (WRCOG) and the Regional Homeless Alliance Network (RHAN) Meet with individual cities as needed Develop social media/marketing tool kit volunteer recruitment flyers for print/email flyers sized for social media platforms social media sample posts PowerPoint slide for city council FAQ document web/newsletter article Continue communicating <u>after</u> the count to share results and outcomes
0	Methodology, Data Analysis and Reporting	 Provide input in the development of data collection survey tool Present data reporting options that addresses needs of stakeholders (i.e., offer cities more data they can use and analyze for their specific needs)

b. Selection of a Date and Time

As per HUD requirement, the date and time of the 2020 Point-in-Time Count fell within the last 10 calendar days of January. The reasons for this requirement are that the homeless population tends to access shelters more during cold weather months and it is easier to capture a homeless individual in a shelter than in the streets where they tend to be more mobile. The selection of the date also takes into consideration the PIT Count dates of neighboring counties to avoid two Counts taking place on the same day and potentially overwhelming shared resources.

Community partners suggested that the 2020 PIT Count be implemented on a Saturday. The Planning Committee consulted with 2019 PIT Count Deployment Site Leaders, neighboring counties, County consultant, and collected feedback via an electronic survey to determine if a Saturday would be feasible. Based on the input the Planning Committee proposed the Riverside County PIT Count be conducted on Wednesday, January 29, 2020. The time of the Count was set in the morning from 5:30 a.m. – 9:30 a.m.

c. Deployment Sites, Site Leader Recruitment and Orientation The County's Planning Team recognizes the importance of city cooperation and support to ensure county-wide coverage on the morning of the PIT Count. City leaders were integral as they assisted with coordinated appropriate supports for cities. Each City identified a Deployment Site Leader to serve as the primary contact during the planning phase. Thanks to the support of city leaders, every city in Riverside County identified a Deployment Site Leader to coordinate and execute the PIT Count on January 29, 2020.

Site Leaders worked with the Planning Team to share their knowledge about homelessness in their city, obtain guidance and training about implementing HUD's definition of homeless during the Count, accurately coordinate the Count, and manage volunteer counting teams, identify incentives and materials/supplies at their site. Site Leaders were selected because they were knowledgeable about local homelessness and where homeless individuals live, where they spend their time and where they access services in their community. Additionally, Site Leaders were familiar with city resources, local volunteer programs and faith-based organizations allowing them to leverage resources, including volunteers, to assist on the day of the Count.

Deployment Site Leaders work to implement a comprehensive count by:

- Identifying a deployment site to be used on the day of the count
- Collaborating with local law enforcement personnel
- Identifying encampments and other locations where homeless persons live/sleep/ hangout
- Identifying places where homeless persons access services and other assistance in their city

A Deployment Site is the volunteer check-in location where volunteers receive instructions, safety reminders, supplies, incentives, maps and team assignments.

DPSS Coordinators

In 2019, DPSS Coordinators were assigned to Deployment Sites requiring a high level of support on the day of the PIT Count. Community feedback received from the 2019 PIT Count recommended the addition of staff to help facilitate the deployment of volunteers in cities and other operational activities related to the Count. The Planning Team assigned a DPSS coordinator to all Deployment Sites for the 2020 Count. Additionally, five Deployment Sites received two coordinators each due to a high number of volunteers assigned to their sites. A total of 33 DPSS coordinators provided support at Deployment Sites including city and unincorporated (non-city) Riverside Sheriff's Office Station locations.

DPSS Coordinators played an important role in the success of the Deployment Site where assigned. Their primary role was to work alongside the Site Leader and assist as needed. Coordinators assisted with volunteer check-ins, distribution of volunteer badges and ID number assignments. DPSS Coordinators were paid DPSS staff with previous PIT Count experience. Potential DPSS coordinators were contacted and invited to serve as a coordinator. Once recruited, the planning team assigned DPSS Coordinators to a Deployment Site near their home as an added convenience and to ensure their participation.

Deployment Site Leader and DPSS Coordinator Orientation

All DPSS Coordinators and Deployment Site Leaders, especially new site leaders were invited to attend a "*How to implement the Point-in-Time Count*" Orientation. The Orientation included information about what to expect on the day of the Count, a step-by-step review of the day of the Count, and how to conduct the volunteer check-in process using the new RivcoExchange.com website. The orientation was intended to provide Deployment Site Leaders with useful information as they prepared to implement the Count in their city. Two Orientation sessions were offered (morning and afternoon sessions) and were attended by law enforcement, Deployment Site Leaders and new DPSS coordinators.

d. Survey Instrument

Interview and Observational Surveys

The primary goal of the Point-in-Time Count is to *interview* every homeless person. However, it is understood that interviewing may not be feasible under certain circumstances. Volunteers were instructed that *observational* surveys should not be completed unless necessary. An *observational* survey records observational data (perceived gender, ethnicity, age, physical description, etc.) for individuals encountered during the street-based count, who were suspected of being homeless and were unable or unwilling to be engaged.

Interview Survey Tool

The 2020 PIT Count and Survey Tool used was a slightly modified version of the 2019 Survey Tool. Survey modifications were based on revisions targeting data quality and improvement and revisions to align the Survey Tool with HUD model survey and definitions. This year, a new question about pet ownership was added to determine whether pets were hindering individuals from being sheltered. Also, by collecting companion

New question : Companion animals

Do you have a companion animal living with you?

- o If yes, how many?
- If yes, if you had to leave your pet in order to go into housing or treatment program, would you?

animal data Riverside County's Department of Animal Services can use PIT data to apply for funds

to assist homeless individuals and families with pets. The question for assessing chronic homelessness was slightly refined. The revised survey was tested prior to the Count to confirm that prospective volunteers were able to navigate the survey comfortably and accurately. 62% (1,346) of the 2,155 completed PIT Count Surveys were Interview Surveys. A copy of the Survey Tool can be found in Appendix F.

The 2020 Youth PIT Count Interview Survey incorporated information included on the general PIT Count survey. Additional questions were included specifically to identify youth attending school, reason youth became homeless, and if youth was ever placed in foster care or lived in a group home.

Observational Survey Tool

The primary goal of the 2020 PIT Count was to interview every homeless person. However, it was understood that interviewing may not be feasible under certain circumstances. An observational survey tool was available to allow interviewers to record observational data (perceived gender, ethnicity, age, physical description, etc.) for individuals encountered during the street-based count, who were suspected of being homeless and were unable or unwilling to be engaged. 38% (809) of the 2,155 completed PIT Count surveys were observational surveys. HUD guidelines allow this observational technique in the following circumstances:

- Barriers to entering the site where homeless individual is located
- Individual is sleepingLanguage barriers exists

- Site is unsafe to enter
- Individual refuses to participate
- Individual is unable to respond (e.g., mental issues, intoxication)

The Youth PIT Count observational survey was identical to the general PIT Count observational survey.

ESRI Geographical Information System (GIS) Mobile PIT Count



All data (interview and observational) for the PIT Count was collected using the Survey 123 app using a mobile device. No paper surveys were completed. The benefit of conducting the count using the mobile app survey besides increased accuracy and speed for recording surveys is the use of the geolocation. This feature enables more precise reporting of counts at city and district levels. Once the Riverside County 2020 PIT Count survey was approved by the CoC, it was published, and users were instructed to download the correct survey onto the Survey 123 app. Users received assistance to download the survey during volunteer trainings.

e. Volunteer Recruitment and Training

Volunteer Recruitment

842 volunteers registered to conduct the 2020 Homeless PIT Count. This was a 13% increase from the number of volunteers recruited in 2019. Distributed from among 26 deployment sites, volunteers canvassed Riverside County's five supervisorial districts consisting of 28 cities and 20 unincorporated areas. Of these volunteers, 588 were assigned to the general PIT Count 254 were assigned to the Youth PIT Count.

Riverside County relies on community volunteers to assist and ensure full coverage of the entire geographic area and to maximize planning staff time. The Planning Team began volunteer recruitment for the County at large in October 2019. The goal was to recruit 700 volunteers to ensure accurate counts of homeless individuals and families. Volunteers were recruited through the PIT Count website listed on the promotional flyers which were distributed county-wide. As a starting point for volunteer recruitment, all 2019 PIT Count volunteers received an invitation to participate.





842 volunteers registered, attended a volunteer training and were assigned to one of 26 Deployment Sites (three Deployment Sites shared the same deployment site and one city had two Deployment Sites). This was a 13% increase from the number of volunteers recruited in 2019.

It is crucial that every city participate in volunteer recruitment efforts since volunteers express a desire to participate in the community where they live. A Volunteer Recruitment Plan was developed by the communications subcommittee and included the following Volunteer Recruitment Tools:

Riverside County Point-in-Time Count official website
 Volunteer Registration Survey



- o Volunteer recruitment flyers for print/email
- Marketing Tool Kit
 - o Instructions on how to use the Tool Kit
 - o Flyers sized for social media platforms
 - o Social media sample posts
 - o PowerPoint presentation to be used when presenting PIT Count at city council meetings
 - o FAQ document
 - o Web/newsletter article
- PIT Count Hotline

Volunteer Registration

Interested volunteers were required to meet four key requirements in order to allow for the best volunteer experience and make the best use of community volunteers.

NEW VOLUNTEER REQUIREMENTS

- 1. Have a smartphone or mobile device that can download the Survey123 application
- 2. Ability to walk for several hours while canvassing the community
- 3. Must participate in the volunteer training on-line or in-person
- 4. At least 18 years old or be accompanied by an adult if 16-17 years old

A new Volunteer Registration process was pilot tested in 2020. The Planning Team streamlined the registration process by asking all volunteers to create an account on the PIT Count website.

All registered volunteers were assigned a unique code (Volunteer ID) to:

- ✓ Achieve a more accountable and transparent Point-in-Time Count
- ✓ Check-in and out of the in-person volunteer training and on the day of the Count
- ✓ Access the on-line volunteer training and obtain confirmation of their participation in the training
- \checkmark Use during the Count to minimize duplicate counting

Upon registration, volunteers were asked to select two cities where they would like to volunteer. A week prior to the Count, volunteers were assigned to their Deployment Site and provided general information including their check-in time.

Volunteer Train-the-Trainers

To increase service provider involvement, the Planning Team used a Train-the-Trainer approach to train volunteers. Community partners experienced in the PIT Count's purpose and methodology were invited to be trained to facilitate volunteer trainings in their own communities. The training was facilitated in December 2019 and included community partners, Planning Team members, and DPSS staff. Training materials included a PowerPoint and other handouts. Trainees who completed the training were then assigned to facilitate trainings in their community. Of the 14 in-person volunteer trainings offered throughout the county, six were facilitated by a trained community partner.

Volunteer Trainings

Volunteers were required to participate in an in-person or on-line training. Different training options were offered in consideration of volunteer learning preferences as well as convenience. Both trainings utilized the same curriculum. Training sessions included handson learning and required participants to download the Survey 123 app to allow for practice of interviews on smartphones or devices.



Additionally, volunteer trainings included a section specifically for Youth Count volunteers covering key topics such as the definition of homeless youth, sensitivity towards Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer (LGBTQ) youth, general tips for engaging youth and mandated child abuse reporting guidelines.

Volunteer Training Objectives:

- » learn about the homeless count
- » learn how to prepare for the count
- » learn the roles of the team
- » learn how to perform the count
- » learn how to be safe throughout the process
- » learn how to download and complete the survey tool accurately

In-person Volunteer Trainings

Riverside County's DPSS hosted 14 in-person volunteer trainings in January in the cities of Riverside, Banning, Moreno Valley, Lake Elsinore, Hemet, Indio, and Cathedral City for volunteers. 105 registered volunteers attended an in-person training.

On-Line Volunteer Training

Most volunteers participating in the 2020 PIT Count received their training on-line. To ensure consistency, the on-line volunteer training content was the same as the in-person training. The on-line training was a video that used the



same PowerPoint and included a facilitator reviewing each slide and providing key information. The on-line training was approximately 40-minutes long. Volunteers accessed the on-line training through their accounts on RivcoExchange.com. When the volunteer logged on to their account and viewed the on-line training, they received a *completed training* status upon completion.

As the PIT Count date approached, registered volunteers, law enforcement, and city leaders received email reminders to complete the on-line training. The on-line training also served as a review for those volunteers wanting to view the training one last time before the day of the Count.

f. Incentives

Incentives were given to individuals who participated in the survey on the day of the Count. Approximately, 1,500 incentives were distributed to Deployment Site Leads. An additional 400 incentives were distributed to Youth Count leaders to be distributed to homeless youth.

Incentives were packed in light weight, easy to carry and distribute backpacks and were appealing to individuals receiving them. The minimum amount of incentives included in every incentive bag were:

- Light weight,
- Beanie
- Gloves

backpack

string

• Socks

• County of Riverside Resource Guide

Additionally, travel sized, hygiene items were added to incentive bags (dependent on availability):

- shampoo/ conditioner
- toothbrush/ toothpaste
- body wash
- first aid kits

- feminine hygiene products
- soap

lotion

g. Count Promotion and Awareness

The Communications Planning Committee led by DPSS Government and Communications staff created a media, promotion, and publicity campaign which rolled out in November 2019. The campaign included videos, electronic press kit, press releases and community presentations.

GENERAL COUNT	PRESENTATIONS	YOUTH COUNT
	 5 City Council presentations 8 Advisory Councils in all Supervisors Districts 	
9	 8 Advisory Councils in all Supervisors Districts 1 Regional Governance CVAG in Coachella Valley	10
community presentations	 1 countywide Youth Advisory Council in all Supervisors Districts 	community presentations
	 2 Chambers of Commerce Governmental Affairs Committee 	
	 Riverside County Office of Education faculty and Homeless Liaisons 	
	Countywide Homeless Youth Coalition	
	KFROG and Empire KCRV Podcasts	

METHODOLOGY

Unsheltered Count

The 2020 Unsheltered Count methodology was implemented similarly to the 2019 PIT Count. Riverside County again relied on the use of the ESRI Survey 123 as the primary data collection tool. The following includes the dates of the primary components of the 2020 PIT Count:

The Riverside County's 2020 Homeless Point-in-Time Count was conducted on the following dates:

- Street-based Count: January 29, 5:30 a.m. to 9:30 a.m.
- Youth and Young adults (ages 24 and under) Count: January 29 January 31, 2:00 p.m. 8:00 p.m.; three-day count; including street-based and service- based

- Service-based Count: January 29 January 31, 8:30 a.m. 1:00 p.m.; three-day count
- Unincorporated (non-city) Area Count: January 29 February 5; seven-day post-count window; count and survey homeless in cities and unincorporated areas missed during street-based count

Street-based Count

The Street-based PIT Count took place on January 29, 2020 from 5:30 a.m. to 9:30 a.m. Law enforcement and city leaders collaborated several weeks prior to the Count to identify known locations, in their city, where homeless individuals reside. These pre-identified locations were used to map the areas to be canvased during the Count and to better target the deployment of volunteers. One week before the PIT Count, 842 registered and trained volunteers were assigned to a city and Deployment Site location and received Deployment Site contact information and check-in time.

On the day of the count:

- Volunteers reported to assigned deployment site to check-in
- Site Leaders finalized their counting teams that included 3-5 volunteers each
- Everyone on the team had a specific role:
 - Team Leader (previous PIT Count experience)
 - Driver (must have large vehicle and be a licensed driver)
 - Counters (attended the volunteer training and have Survey123 app on phone/device)
 - o Look-out/Incentives
 - o Law Enforcement Escort (as needed)
- Teams were assigned a specific city location to count in and were guided by a map with clearly marked areas and boundaries
- Law enforcement conducted a brief safety presentation
- Volunteers received incentive bags, Deployment Site Leader contact information, flashlights, safety vests, volunteer id badges and deployed with fully charged cell phones or devices
- Upon completion of their assigned area, volunteers were instructed to return to the deployment site to check-out and return materials

Homeless Youth and Young Adults Count

- January 29th to January 31st between 2:00 p.m. and 8:00 p.m.
- Multi-day count and survey to identify:
 - \circ Unaccompanied Youth: 11 17 years not accompanied by an adult or guardian
 - Transitional Aged Youth (TAY): 18 24-year-olds

The Youth Count followed the same data collection methodology as the General Unsheltered Count. The Youth PIT (YPIT) Count Planning Team made extensive effort to ensure accuracy when collecting data for unaccompanied youth and TAY experiencing homelessness. Homeless youth bring with them unique characteristics that merit special attention be given to this subpopulation.

CHALLENGES TO COUNTING HOMELESS YOUTH

Youth are less likely to participate in a YPIT Count making it difficult to interview and count them because they:

- Use a protection system when living on the streets. If a youth is in the presence of an older and protective homeless adult, most often they will not agree to be interviewed
- Do not want to provide information due to fear of being later identified or returned to a place of abuse or neglect
- Are vulnerable when on the streets and become reluctant to engage with adults in the community due to loss of trust
- Intentionally make themselves less visible, for safety or other reasons, by staying in difficult to find locations or congregate with non-homeless youth to avoid being identified
- Do not visually stand out as homeless youth compared to their stably housed peers
- Usually do not access homeless services the way the adult population does
- May not believe themselves to be homeless
- Experience short episodes of homelessness at different times during the year

Community Engagement for the Youth PIT Count

Riverside County's DPSS and Operation SafeHouse (OSH) served as co-leads for the 2020 YPIT Count. OSH is a dedicated non-profit organization that provides services and emergency and transitional shelter to run-away, homeless, and at-risk youth aged 11–24 in Riverside County.

During the community planning meetings, a Youth Count Subcommittee was created and brought together a diverse group of youth service providers to plan for the YPIT Count. The meetings were able to draw insight, information sharing, and discussion toward planning efforts. The meetings encouraged cooperation and created the foundation for the YPIT Count and areas of focus including youthfriendly volunteer recruitment, identification of hot spots, youth homelessness awareness and incentives. The YPIT Count subcommittee was comprised of leading agencies providing



services and assistance to unaccompanied youth and TAY. Many of the following agencies assist the YPIT Count year after year, which in return has provided a better understanding of youth homelessness:



A main objective of the Youth Count Subcommittee was to identify agencies able to serve as Deployment Site hosts and/or assign their experienced outreach teams to lead volunteers on the day of the Count. Additionally, the subcommittee worked to:

- Identify youth-friendly volunteers
- Create canvasing teams familiar with the city and homeless youth hot spots
- Recruit experienced individuals who had strong knowledge or worked directly with youth and homeless youth to allow for easier rapport building when surveying
- Ensure that youth volunteers understood the day-to-day challenges and trends homeless youth face in order to be effective on the streets



The Youth Count subcommittee was successful in establishing 12 youth deployment sites throughout the County to be used during the multi-day Count.

Homeless Youth Awareness and Promotion

In order to aid the effort and raise awareness about youth homelessness a strong emphasis was placed on promoting the YPIT Count along with the General Count at various community-engagement events. The Youth Count Planning Team worked with the Communications subcommittee to develop a promotional flyer and a media kit which included youth-specific social media posts and press releases.

YOUTH AWARENESS PRESENTATIONS

- Riverside County Office of Education: school homeless liaisons and faculty
- Coachella Valley Coalition on Youth Experiencing Homelessness
- Operation SafeHouse and SafeHouse of the Desert
- Riverside, Perris, La Quinta Transitional Aged Youth collaborative and individual meetings
- Youth Opportunity Center Riverside and Jurupa Valley collaborative meetings
- Riverside Youth Commission (1 5 district commissions)
- Inland Empire Health Plan (IEHP) Collaborative in the desert
- Desert Youth Coalition Meeting

Community outreach, presentations and promotion included:

- Faith-based organizations and church groups
- LGBTQ services
- Foster youth services
- Mental health providers
- Radio: K-Frog 95.1
- Youth Opportunity Centers
- Youth emergency shelters

Youth Volunteer Recruitment

Surveying homeless youth requires large numbers of volunteers and assistance from youth serving agencies and organizations. Without volunteers and agency cooperation and support we would not be able to conduct a successful unsheltered Count.

Since the YPIT Count was a multi-day event and volunteers were needed every day for three days (two, 4-hour shifts each day), the YPIT Count Planning subcommittee established a goal of recruiting 100 youth-friendly volunteers. Volunteer recruitment efforts for the YPIT Count were the same as the General Count. During volunteer recruitment, the need for both General and YPIT Counts was emphasized to the community. At registration, interested individuals were given the option of registering to assist in the General Count, the YPIT Count or both. A total of 254 volunteers assisted in the 2020 Youth Count. Volunteer recruitment efforts for the YPIT Count followed the same methodology as the general Count.

Youth Involvement

Youth participation in planning and implementing the YPIT Count is essential since they are the experts. Youth willing to share their experiences and needs while homeless can bring valuable insight to YPIT Count planning. Additionally, ensuring that youth participate as surveyors in the Count, may increase homeless youth participation. Some youth service providers have street-outreach teams made up of seasoned staff with knowledge about engaging, recruiting and finding homeless youth. The CoC's Youth Advisory Committee (YAC) and Youth Action Board (YAB) members participated in all aspect of the planning and implementation of the YPIT Count.





Youth Advisory Committee (YAC)

The Youth Advisory Committee advises the CoC on the preparation of the Youth Point-in-Time Count, and on issues and strategic planning activities related to ending youth homelessness. YAC agencies were asked to commit participation from their youth friendly staff to assist on the day of the Count, recruited to serve as deployment sites, and asked to recruit youth they serve to participate in the YPIT Count.

Youth Action Board (YAB)

The Youth Action Board is made up homeless and formerly homeless youth between the ages of 18-24. YAB members serve the common good of the community and provide a voice for youth in policymaking decisions of the Riverside CoC, particularly on policies that relate to preventing and ending youth homelessness. YAB members serve as youth experts that review and provide input on youth project applications. YAB members also serve as ambassadors to strengthen relationships among all members of the community, promote youth activism in governmental affairs, and act as a resource for the CoC Board of Governance upon request. YAB members were involved in community planning meetings and activities. On the day of the Count, YAB members engaged youth and served as counters on volunteer teams.

Riverside County Youth Commission

The Riverside County Youth Commission was a critical partner in the success of the 2020 YPIT Count. The Youth Commission consists of all 5 District's Youth Advisory Councils (YAC). The 5 Commissioners from each YAC make up the Youth Commission Board. Each district is comprised of high school students wishing to serve their communities. Through their participation in YAC, students are given an opportunity to provide their perspective on youth-related issues and participate in community events to broaden their knowledge and understanding of Riverside County Districts. Each YAC district took part in the multi-day count throughout Riverside County in all three regions ranging from West, South West and East Riverside.



Youth Count Survey Tool

The homeless YPIT Count survey included all demographic questions included in the General Count survey. However, if a respondent answered that they were under 24-years-old they were asked youth-specific questions such as:

- Have you been placed in group home or foster care?
- Are you currently enrolled in school?
- How did you become homeless?
- What is the primary reason you lost your housing?
- Couch surfing option to "where did you sleep last night?"



Couch surfing or doubled-up are terms that refer to an individual who is temporarily staying with relatives or friends because they do not have a permanent place to live. Couch surfing does not fall into HUD's definition of "literally" homeless, therefore, in previous Counts any person who reported couch surfing was not surveyed or counted. The YPIT Count Planning subcommittee requested "couch surfing" data be collected even if it was not submitted to HUD through the YPIT Count. Instead, couch surfing data will be used to support reports of higher numbers of youth experiencing homeless in Riverside County and CoC strategic planning efforts. In 2020, a total of 37 individuals reported to be couch surfing.

Youth Count Volunteer Training

All volunteers were required to attend an in-person or on-line training which included a youth-specific section. The YPIT Count training covered key topics such as the definition of homeless youth, sensitivity towards Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer (LGBTQ) youth, general tips for engaging youth and mandated child abuse reporting.

Volunteer Training Objectives:

- » learn about the homeless count
- » learn how to prepare for the count
- » learn the roles of the team
- » learn how to perform the count
- » learn how to be safe throughout the process
- » learn how to download and complete the survey tool accurately

Unaccompanied Minors

Volunteers participating in the YPIT Count receive mandatory youth-specific training. The YPIT Count training included guidance about the steps to take when encountering an unaccompanied minor between the ages of 11 - 17:

CIRCUMSTANCES THAT WARRANT A CALL TO	WHEN NOT TO REPORT/CALL
CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES (CPS) AND LOCAL LAW	CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES
ENFORCEMENT	(CPS)
 When a homeless youth: Ages 11-17 indicates they: were kicked out of their home are a runaway are a victim of human or labor trafficking AND Refuses to go to Operation SafeHouse (youth shelter) Has a clear and identifiable mental health challenge May cause harm to self or others Is under the influence of a controlled substance 	When homeless youth: • Ages 11-17 accepts to go to Operation SafeHouse (youth shelter)

Youth Incentives

Incentive bags and bottled water were made available to YPIT counting teams to be used by volunteers to entice youth to participate in the interview but also as a thank you for their participation. The youth incentive was a light-weight drawstring bag that included:

- o gloves
- o socks
- o cold weather hat/beanie
- o hygiene items

- o mini-resource booklet
- o other items such as safe sex kits, nonperishable foods, school supplies and blankets

Service-based Count

- January 29 January 31, 2020 from 9:00 a.m. 5:00 p.m.
- A continuation of the unsheltered general count

The Service-based Count, a continuation of the Unsheltered Count, was extended to last three days. The purpose of the Service-based Count was to ensure that unsheltered individuals who were not counted or

Page | 23



missed on the day of the Street-based Count were identified and interviewed. The Service-based Count focuses on partnering with various social service locations or other key public or private agencies (i.e., soup kitchens, mobile food vans, libraries) frequented by individuals and families experiencing homelessness. During the 2020 Point-in-Time Count 16 community homeless service providers participated in the Service-based Count.

Service-based Count Agency Engagement

- Approximately 40 community agencies were identified as potential partners
- Agencies were contacted by email and then follow-up phone calls to invite them to participate
- The Planning Team collected general information (i.e., hours of operation, number of people served, types of services provided) to determine if the agency offered services on the specific days of the Count
- Agencies had the option of using their own staff to conduct the interviews or request DPSS recruited volunteers to be assigned to assist with the Count
- Every agency chose the days and times to participate (within the Service-based Count time frame)
- Volunteers/staff used the Survey123 app to conduct interviews
- Any staff or volunteer participating in the Service-based Count were required to register and attend the volunteer training

Service-based Count Training

	The Orientation provided:		
Orientation	0	Purpose and importance of the Service-based Count	
and Q&A	0	Confirmation of days and hours agency would participate	
Forum via Webinar	0	Confirmation of the number of volunteers needed (a minimum of two volunteers were assigned per location)	
	0	An Q & A forum to answer questions from participating agencies	

Service-based (three-day) Count

- Participating agencies welcomed volunteers into their service location
- Clients were asked for their participation in a survey regarding their housing status
- To eliminate duplication, volunteers used screening questions to determine if the person had already completed the survey or if they had recently been interviewed by someone
- Incentives were provided to individuals who participated in the survey

Unincorporated (non-city) Area Count

An Unincorporated Area Count was also coordinated and conducted from January 29, 2020 to February 5, 2020. HUD PIT Count guidelines permit a seven-day post Count to allow counties to accurately complete their PIT Counts. Due to Riverside County's expansive geography, some harder to access encampments and unincorporated areas required multiple days in order to fully cover them. Key agencies took leadership roles to ensure complete coverage of non-city areas:

Riverside County Sheriff's Department (RSO)
 Department of Behavioral Health (RUHS-BH) HHOPE
 Riverside County Code Enforcement
 Social Work Action Work (SWAG)

Two planning meetings were coordinated, and key agencies were invited to provide input and share available resources. During the meetings, areas to be covered were identified and each agency took on the responsibility of ensuring areas assigned to them were canvased.

Coverage Areas

ESRI/GIS heat maps from the 2019 PIT Count as well as outreach team feedback was used to identify coverage areas in 2020. Additionally, after the Street-based Count, the planning team viewed the 2020 ESRI/GIS PIT Count maps and provided immediate feedback to agencies about the unincorporated areas not yet covered. Incentive bags were also distributed by these counting teams.

Sheltered Count

Homeless Management Information System (HMIS)

In accordance with HUD requirements and methodology standards, the Sheltered Count involved counting homeless individuals and families who stayed in emergency shelters and transitional housing on the night of January 29, 2020. HMIS generated all Sheltered Count and subpopulation data for projects with 100% of beds participating in HMIS.

Updated training materials and resources on the data collection process and requirements for the PIT Count and Housing Inventory Count (HIC) were provided to the HMIS Administrators Council, HMIS participating agencies and users. The training emphasized the users' responsibilities for ensuring data quality, accuracy, completeness, and timeliness. HMIS participating agencies were given 7 days to review and complete the PIT Count data entry and the HIC. For non-HMIS participating agencies (domestic violence housing providers) a survey and a PIT Count data entry form were provided which collected demographic and household, and subpopulation data. This information was used to complete the population reporting requirement. The survey included a definition of terms and detailed instructions to ensure data verification and data quality standards were met.

A total of 729 individuals were counted through a combination of HMIS and non-participating agencies, which included domestic violence providers and scattered-site emergency shelter via hotel/motel vouchers throughout all cities in the county. The information used was agency-based. However, at the conclusion of the HIC, geocodes were used to identify service locations with the PIT Count numbers.

Housing Inventory Count (HIC)

The Housing Inventory Count (HIC) provides a snapshot of the number of beds and units available on the night designated for the Count by program type. The HIC also includes the number of beds dedicated to serve people experiencing homelessness as well as persons in Permanent Supportive Housing. New for this year, the report also includes data on beds dedicated to serve specific sub-populations of interest.

SUBPOPULATIONS OF INTEREST

Based on the principle of providing services where they are needed most, significant attention was given to special homeless subpopulations: veterans, the chronically homeless, families with children, children, young adults, and the elderly. These special populations are defined as follows:

Veterans*	Individuals who indicate they have served in any of the armed forces
Children	Ages 17 years or younger
Young adults/ Youths	Ages 18-24
Elderly*	Ages 62 and older
Families	Any group of people that identify themselves as a family regardless of marital status or relationship (according to HUD definition)
Families with children*	Households composed of at least one adult <i>and</i> one child under the age of 18 (according to HUD definition)
Chronically homeless*	A person defined by HUD as either (1) an unaccompanied homeless individual with a disabling condition who has been continuously homeless for a year or more, or (2) an unaccompanied individual with a disabling condition who has had at least four episodes of homelessness in the past three years. The chronically homeless count spans households, meaning, if any person in a household is chronically homeless, then all members of the household are counted.

* Subpopulation that is difficult to determine based on observation alone and reported numbers are based on interview data only.

Veteran Services Coordination Plan

- January 29, 2020 during the Street-based Count
- Veteran service-providers, County agencies, veteran groups, and community volunteers collaborated to provide additional services to eligible veterans

There is a broad range of programs, services and resources available to veterans in Riverside County. The PIT Count provides an opportunity to engage veterans living on the street and provide homeless and housing services upon their request. The PIT Count Planning Team coordinated and executed the Veteran Services Plan on the day of the Count.

On the day of the Count

- A volunteer encountered a self-identified veteran and asked if they wanted to receive housing-related services
- If the person requested services, the volunteer called the Command Center to request a pick-up. The volunteer was asked to provide a physical description of the person and location information
- A dispatcher immediately deployed a vehicle to the location
- The veteran was transported to the nearest assessment center
- At the assessment center, representatives from VA Loma Linda, Housing Authority, and Behavioral Health conducted eligibility checks and housing assessments to determine the types of services available to the veteran

Veterans Service Planning Meetings

The Planning Team brought together key partners and community-based agencies that provide supportive services to homeless veterans in Riverside County. The goal of the meetings was to create an effective plan and identify agencies committed to participating and sharing their resources.

The following agencies supported and provided resources to the veteran service plan:

- VA Loma Linda
- Riverside University Health System – HHOPE Program
- Housing Authority of the County of Riverside
- US Vets
- Social Work Action Group (SWAG)

- Liberty Village
- Lighthouse Social Service Center
- Riverside County Department of Veteran Services
- Sheriff's Homeless Outreach Team (HOT)

- Path of Life Community Emergency Shelter
- Coachella Valley Rescue Mission (CVRM)
- March Veterans Village
- Riverside Access Center

A three-hour Veteran Services Planning Meeting was held in early January 2019. Attendees reviewed the 2019 Veteran Services Plan, discussed challenges faced and identified areas in need of improvement. Most importantly, agencies were able to commit staff and resources to the veteran services effort.

2019 Challenges	2020 Solutions
Two assessment centers available to conduct eligibility screenings	Increase to four assessment centers
Four vehicles/vans available county-wide, needed better coverage	Increase number to 10 vehicles
Pick up time was long and resulted in veterans leaving before transportation arrived	Create a "Command Center" in order to streamline the process and better manage and dispatch all vehicles
Only one person to manage calls requesting veteran pick-ups resulting in a back log of calls that were not answered	Point-in-Time Count Hotline at Veteran Command Center with three phone lines and dedicated volunteers answering calls

The group met two weeks later via teleconference to review the 2020 Veteran Services Plan and its components, make final edits and confirm agency roles. Once approved by the team, the plan was shared with Deployment Site Leaders.

Veteran Service Coordination:

- One in-person meeting and one teleconference meeting with veteran service providers
- Four assessment centers
 - » Liberty Village
 - » Riverside Access Center
 - » Coachella Valley Rescue Mission
 - » March Veteran's Village
- Trained eligibility staff representing various services and programs were stationed at each assessment center
- o 10 vehicles, each with two volunteer drivers, to transport veterans to assessment centers



Command Center

The purpose of the Command Center was to efficiently dispatch and track all vehicles picking-up and transporting veterans to an assessment center. Important activities of the Command Center included:

- Housed the PIT Count Hotline (three phone lines available) to collect physical description and specific location of veteran
- Tracked veteran until they arrived at the assessment center for eligibility determination
- If found to be ineligible, for any reason, veterans were transported back to the original pick up location



 Served as the help center/ immediate support for Deployment Site Leads, coordinators and volunteers

Veteran Services Plan Summary and Follow-up

In the days after the PIT Count, a summary report was completed. The report included outcomes for each veteran including services received.



21 veterans requested services

- **19 transported** (2 cancelled requests prior to pick-up)
- 14 confirmed veteran status (scheduled follow-up for those without documentation)
- 15 eligible for Veterans Affairs
 Supportive Housing (VASH)
 - 6 issued a VASH voucher
- 5 screened for Housing and Disability Advocacy Program (HDAP)
 - 1 qualified for HDAP
- 3 screened for SSVF (short-term rental assistance program)
 - 1 qualified (2 required documents)

Senior and Youth Services Plan (pilot)

The Veteran Services plan was enhanced to include seniors and youth in order to determine if it was feasible to also provide immediate services to other subpopulations during the PIT Count. Also, the pilot would assist the Planning Team to identify resources needed for youth and seniors encountered during the PIT Count. The goal is to aid these vulnerable populations but avoid distracting or slowing down counting teams from their focus of canvassing their assigned area to count homeless individuals.

Homeless Senior

- Volunteer called Command Center to request transportation
- Adult Protective Services assigned a social worker to meet senior at the assessment center
- At assessment center, social worker evaluated senior, identified their immediate needs and provided resources and housing assistance

Homeless Unaccompanied youth (11 - 17 years old)

- Volunteers called the Command Center or Operation SafeHouse (OSH) to request emergency housing
- OSH staff was on stand-by to accept youth at either one of the two OSH locations
- Only local law enforcement was able to transport youth



Vehicle Count

Even though previous PIT Counts have focused on counting individuals and families living in vehicles, the 2020 PIT Count Planning Team enhanced the Vehicle Count Plan to better target people living in vehicles and ensure individuals and families living were not missed.

Counting individuals living in vehicles can be difficult due to:

- o Safety reasons
- o Individuals living in vehicles tend to relocate often
- It can be difficult to see people sleeping in vehicles especially when it's dark

During planning meetings, homeless outreach teams confirmed they had observed an increase in locations where people experiencing homelessness park their vehicles. The Riverside Sheriff's Office assisted by creating a list of known locations/hot spots county-wide. Additionally, due to safety concerns, the Behavioral Health Homeless Outreach Team took on the responsibility of counting in all locations identified on the list. The Outreach Teams have extensive experience and skills in approaching homeless people living in their vehicles.

Hospital Emergency Rooms Count (Pilot)

During this year's count, the Planning Team discussed the importance of including hospital emergency rooms as a Service-based agency. Hospital emergency rooms have not been included in previous PIT Counts. The Planning Team worked with Emergency Medical Services (EMS) administrators to pilot test an emergency room Count.

- 17 hospital emergency room departments were identified and invited to participate
- The pilot included two emergency room locations (Eisenhower Health in Rancho Mirage and RUHS Medical Center Emergency Rooms)

Volunteers used the same survey and were positioned outside the doors of the emergency room to limit disruption of the faculty, patients and/or family members. The Planning Team took away valuable lessons that they will share with future planning teams.



DATA ENTRY AND DEDUPLICATION METHOD

Data Entry

The collection of PIT Count data using the mobile app eliminated the data entry process. Once volunteers hit the "submit survey" button from their device, the completed electronic survey was immediately uploaded, and all data was captured into the database providing coordinators the location of surveys collected. Within the next few days after the Count, all completed interview and observational unsheltered surveys were entered into a database allowing for more efficient data cleaning and determination of final Count numbers.

Participant Anonymity

To ensure that the information collected through the PIT Count cannot be used to identify survey participants, the survey only asks for the person's initials and date of birth. The CoC avoids sharing PIT Count data, but if there is a need to share data, all information that can be used to identify individuals is omitted. All PIT count data is kept safe and secure during the analysis phase. Finally, all staff and volunteers are reminded that they should not use or discuss information about any person interviewed other than for the purpose for which the survey is being conducted.

Deduplication Method

On occasion, it is possible that a homeless person may be counted more than once. This can happen when volunteers canvas an overlapping area. The 2020 PIT Count employed the same deduplication strategy as in previous years, which included an algorithm recommended by HUD that matched records based on first name initial, last name initial, gender, ethnicity, age, and veteran status.

The deduplication method for the observational surveys used an algorithm including reason for using observational tool, type of location, age

observed, perceived gender, and perceived race. The Survey 123 app allowed for a more accurate deduplication process using the digitally mapped geographic coordinates of where surveys were conducted which allowed coordinators to more accurately assess for duplicative data. Finally, UC Riverside automated the deduplication process this year by scripting the HUD recommendations as a program written in the Python programming language, which provides a secondary logging mechanism for manual review to ensure accuracy.

Inclusion Criteria

HUD defines a person who is homeless as: (a) living in a place not designed or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for humans (i.e., abandoned buildings, cars, parks, under bridges, bus stops, etc.), and (b) living in emergency shelters and transitional housing projects. The data in the report includes all original records gathered from the survey application, unless otherwise excluded based on the criteria described below.

Exclusion Criteria

If data collected by the survey application met one of the following criteria, then it was discarded from the dataset. Exclusion criteria include records:

- preceding the survey day and time, such as those recorded during testing
- following the survey and follow-up period
- with blank survey type (neither interview nor observational)
- explicitly denying homelessness
- without a known living situation (interview)
- indicating a sheltered status (interview)
- identified as duplicate (via deduplication method described above)
- in which interviewee indicates they had already been surveyed
- missing any of the required deduplication fields
- geolocated outside of Riverside County

More information regarding exclusion criteria can be found online in the HUD Methodology Guide: <u>https://www.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/PIT-Count-Methodology-Guide.pdf</u>

Data Processing

Data was processed by a team of eleven undergraduate students from UC Riverside Bourns College of Engineering. They worked under the close guidance of a faculty member from the Department of Computer Science. Python was the primary programming language used for data cleaning and transformation. ArcGIS was used for reverse-geocoding of coordinates to cities and supervisorial districts. The 2019 data results were presented in Tableau. This year the team opted to use opensource web-development application programming interfaces to implement data transformation and dashboard visualization. During development, all workflows were independently verified in triplicate. The new platform provides the flexibility needed to add new dashboards and widgets more rapidly for future enhancements. UC Riverside and DPSS engaged in regular sessions to review and validate results. All data from the application were stored in two comma-delimited text files (CSV): household-level data and individual-level data respectively. Related records were linked appropriately for analysis. The entire application is hosted using Amazon Web Services and managed by professional IT staff at UC Riverside.



RESULTS

Overview

There continues to be a strong correlation statistic between volunteers and homeless counts from 2015 to 2020 — 0.89 (P < 0.02) for unsheltered counts, and 0.9498 (P < 0.004) including sheltered counts. Therefore, unsurprisingly, given an increase in volunteers of 13% in 2020, the PIT Count increased 3% for 2020. Given the correlation, caution is recommended before inferring that the number of homeless
persons is actually increasing. The increase in count could be attributed to the increase in volunteers of other unobservable factors.

A general overview of demographic and district data for the 2020 PIT Count is shown in Table 1. Notably, last year, District 5 was the only district with a decrease (21% decrease) presumably due to organizational changes in volunteer deployments. Therefore, this year's sizable increase of 55% likely includes a correction on top of a moderate increase.

This year a few notable statistics stand out compared with 2019:

	Unsheltered	Sheltered
Youth	41% increase	65% decrease
Chronically Homeless	29% decrease 68% increase	
Families w/Children	200% increase	

These statistics seem to suggest that services targeted to reach the chronically homeless are succeeding in finding shelter for this subpopulation, whereas the opposite may be true for youth. Still, in total (sheltered plus unsheltered), the youth counts decreased by 14%. Also, chronically homeless counts decreased overall by 19%. However, caution should be taken in making assumptions based on this data and more work needs to be done to understand what may be happening in these vulnerable populations. An additional explanation for the chronically homeless could be that the significant increase observed in 2019, that was attributed to a major change to the survey questions, has been corrected and the trend is more in-line with previous year. Future surveys should shed additional light on these variations. Yet, the increase in unsheltered homeless youth remains a concern.

As recommended by HUD officials, a simplified version of two independent questions was asked to determine chronic homelessness which included: a direct question about period of homelessness, and a second question on disability status. The hypothesis is that the prior nested questions were too complicated and discouraged accurate responses (attention fatigue). This year, the questions were largely the same with only minor changes, but more time is required to determine if any attributable differences are due to the question changes.

For the Families w/Children category, the numbers are too small (N < 10) and because of deduplication methods can fluctuate widely, making any meaningful interpretation impossible. The good news is the numbers remain small.

Finally, this year, a new survey question about pet ownership revealed that 280 unsheltered individuals (13%) were living with pets. This statistic was added because of concerns that homeless individuals were

not seeking shelter because they wanted to keep their pets. This new data opens the question of whether additional sheltering services targeting pet owners should be considered in the future.

<u>Overview</u> (N = 2,884)	Unsheltered Demographics (N = 2,155)
3% increase (vs 2,811 in 2019)	1,703 adults (79%)
2,155 (75%) unsheltered	256 youths (12%)
• 22% increase District 1	25 children (1%)
• 10% decrease District 2	1,425 males (66%)
• 15% decrease District 3	1,184 white (55%)
• 2% increase District 4	612 Hispanic (28%)
• 55% increase District 5	519 chronically homeless (24%)
• 729 (25%) sheltered	112 veterans (5%)

Table 1: General overview of demographic and district data for the 2020 Homeless PIT Count.

Online Dashboards

Like 2019, this year the PIT Counts are summarized in a series of online and interactive dashboard visualizations. The main difference this year is the dashboards are implemented using open-source technologies as opposed to Tableau. The dashboards can be found online at <u>http://rchi.cs.ucr.edu</u> Please note, as with any online resource or software of this nature.

New this year are two dashboards summarizing newly homeless and senior subpopulations. An interactive map summarizing basic demographics has been added as well. Finally, city-level data and charts, which were provided separately last year, have been integrated into this year's dashboard. Newly homeless individuals are those who are homeless for the first time in the last 12 months. While HUD focuses on elderly (62 years and older), program eligibility criteria in Riverside focuses on seniors (60 years and older), so the new senior's dashboard summarizes that population.



Figures 2, 3 and 4 are examples of three dashboards published as of this report: Figure 2 illustrates a general dashboard giving an overall summary of the PIT Count with an emphasis on the unsheltered population; Figure 3 illustrates an example of one of five dashboards summarizing district-level data; and Figure 4 illustrates an example of one of a series of three dashboards plotting historical trends for many of the subpopulations of interest as well as health conditions. The full set of dashboards are included in the Appendix. Please note that the dashboards are interactive and intended to be viewed online (http://rchi.cs.ucr.edu). The static versions attached to this report are mainly for archival purposes and historical reference.

The City of Riverside is the one city that spans two supervisorial districts, Districts 1 and 2, and is marked with an asterisk on the dashboards (Figure 6). As noted last year and continuing this year onward with geolocation, we can precisely count individuals according to district map boundaries rather than using the older 50-50 split method.



Figure 3: An example of the district-level PIT Count dashboard (District 4) highlights various demographic factors, trends and special subpopulations of interest. There are five such dashboards, one for each supervisorial district in Riverside County.





increase in counts among various health conditions of interest. Again, an increase in count may not necessarily imply an increasing population. The increases could be explained by increasing numbers of volunteers, for example.





Figure 5: One of five dashboards summarizing district-level data. The City of Riverside is marked with an asterisk because it spans both District 1 and District 2. Prior to 2019, without geolocation accuracy, data was split evenly between districts for the City of Riverside.

As mentioned previously, new this year are dashboards for the newly homeless and seniors, as well as an interactive geolocation map dashboard. Finally, dashboard for city-level data have been integrated into the website visualization (e.g., Figure 6).



CONCLUSION

The Riverside County Continuum of Care (CoC) 2020 Homeless Point-In-Time (PIT) Count provides important insights into the prevalence and location of homeless individuals and families throughout Riverside County, and ensures the representation of our countywide CoC in the national picture of homelessness as reported by the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). Provided annually to Congress as part of the Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR), the AHAR is used by Congress, HUD, other federal departments, and the general public to understand the nature and extent of homelessness. Additionally, the PIT Count data is also used to determine many of the resources and funding the County receives from federal, state, and other sources to address homelessness.

The following are a few findings and lessons learned:

- 1. <u>Fluctuations in Numbers</u>: There was a 3% increase in the overall number of homeless persons counted, from 2,811 in 2019 to 2,884 in 2020. The Unsheltered Count increased 5% while the Sheltered Count decreased 5% compared to 2019. Possible explanations for the increase in the number of homeless persons counted in the community include:
 - a. The PIT Count experienced a significant 13% increase (from 745 in 2019 to 842 in 2020) in the number of volunteers recruited resulting in increased coverage and ability to count more individuals on the day of the count.
 - b. PIT Count Planning included improved targeting of encampment sites. A higher number of volunteers were able to search under overpasses, in areas along or near riverbeds, and in encampments.
 - c. An increased level of participation from city leadership and communities.
 - d. Increased involvement and support from supervisorial district staff including planning efforts, offering resources, and participation on the day of the Count.
 - e. Increased community partner involvement through community planning meetings.
 - f. Enhanced promotion and awareness strategies of overall count.
 - g. Social factors such as continued lack of affordable housing. Statewide, continues to place vulnerable families at a higher risk of homelessness. The manifestation of this continues to be seen in surrounding counties with San Bernardino County seeing a 20% increase and San Diego County only a 6% decrease in the number of homeless persons counted in 2020.
- 2. <u>Reduction in Chronic Homelessness</u>: The chronically homeless count decreased overall by 14% for 2020 (804 in 2019 vs 648 in 2020). However, changes were split among the unsheltered versus sheltered: unsheltered counts decreased by 29% (727 to 529), while sheltered counts increased by 68% (77 to 129). Some of the variation may be due to changes in the survey questions as of 2018 and again slightly in 2020. This data also may suggest that improvements in services are successfully moving the unsheltered chronically homeless into shelters.
- 3. <u>Increases in Newly Homeless Offset Gains in Moving People Out of Homelessness</u>: 485 people interviewed indicated they had become homeless for the first time in the prior 12 months. The total unsheltered population grew from 2045 to 2155, an increase of 110. This suggests the CoC has made progress in moving people out of homelessness, as noted in the chronic homeless numbers above. Considering the survey occurred in late January, prior to the economic impact of the pandemic, this question will be critically important to next year's survey.

- 4. The number of individuals in Emergency Shelters decreased by 7% for 2020 (from 723 in 2019 to 670 in 2020). There was a 7% increase in the number of total available Emergency Shelter beds due to the addition of two new Emergency Shelter projects during the period between 2019 and 2020 Counts.
- 5. There was a 37% increase in the number of persons in Transitional Housing (from 43 in 2019 to 59 in 2020).
- The older population (62 years old and over), another subpopulation of interest, experienced a 7% decrease (from 129 in 2019 to 120 in 2020) in the number of persons counted. As the older population continues to grow, future work will focus on data analytics of the elderly population.

LIMITATIONS

Despite the enhanced efforts to improve the accuracy of the Count, the actual number of individuals and families experiencing homelessness is estimated to be higher than PIT Count results, especially in the Youth Count.



The following are Point-in-Time Count limitations to consider:

The **PIT Count is a snapshot** of the number of homeless people counted at one point in time. The Count does not completely capture the entire number of the unsheltered homeless population in any community, nor does it fully explain why people are homeless in a particular area.



 \checkmark

 \checkmark

On-going challenges of locating homeless individuals. Many more individuals experience homelessness during the year than on the night of the Count. Some people experiencing homelessness move around a lot, may be in and out of homelessness during the year, and others may conceal their housing status due to the stigma associated with being homeless or due to law enforcement.

Not all homeless individuals engaged on the day of the Count agree to be interviewed. Volunteers reported that they arrived at an empty encampment site when it was evident that many people were living there.

Counting youth can be more challenging compared to the overall population resulting in a significant under representation of homeless youth . Youth may not consider themselves homeless and may not access homeless services making it more difficult to locate them. There is still a lack of participation from public schools, colleges and universities, LGBTQ and foster youth and other organizations that provide services to youth.

The PIT Count **data does not include people who are doubled up** with family or friends in unsafe, overcrowded, or unstable living conditions (including couch surfing), nor does it include individuals living in motels.



 \checkmark

Youth PIT Count results continue to be limited by not being able to coordinate with the Homeless Liaisons in the school districts. This is a federal advocacy issue where McKinney-Vento programs should be an active participant in Youth PIT Counts.



Point-in-Time Count data should be one of many other data sources communities rely on to help shape planning and strategies.

Despite its shortcomings, the PIT Count provides communities an annual opportunity to focus collectively on the presence of homeless people in their communities, and document this need.

RECOMMENDATIONS

GENERAL COUNT RECOMMENDATIONS

RECOMMENDATION 1: Create a CoC PIT Count Committee

The CoC PIT Count committee can:

- Organize community planning meetings
- Ensure accountability in the PIT Count process
- Ensure HUD standards are followed
- Increase CoC member and community partner involvement
- Provide regular updates and request approvals (as needed) from the CoC and Board of Governance
- Keep PIT Count activities moving by assigning leadership roles

RECOMMENDATION 2: Increase CoC member involvement

- Engage CoC funded & ESG projects early and encourage their collaboration by taking on lead planning and implementation roles in their communities
- Delegate leadership positions to CoC partners at planning meetings

RECOMMENDATION 3: Implement Volunteer Management Tool

- Automate volunteer registration confirmations, updates, and Deployment Site assignments
- Improve registered volunteer experience by providing instant notifications of time-sensitive information
- Track volunteer activities and create reports

RECOMMENDATION 4: Increase participation of previously or currently homeless individuals to:

- Assist in identifying known locations/hot spots
- Assist as volunteer as guides
- Advise on survey questions

YOUTH COUNT RECOMMENDATIONS

RECOMMENDATION 1: Youth Count Coordinator and Advisory Committee

The Youth Count requires a Coordinator experienced in conducting local homeless youth outreach and who is knowledgeable about the needs of this population. The Youth Coordinator will:

- Ensure timely planning and community involvement
- Ensure HUD Youth PIT Count compliance
- Assign lead roles to key community partners and schedule/map locations
- Offer guidance about incorporating youth in the Count
- Conduct and develop a youth-informed Mapping Tool to identify both hotspots and canvassing areas

RECOMMENDATION 2: Involve Youth

- Hire youth who have lived experience with homelessness
- Provide better incentives in addition to the water and handouts currently distributed
- Youth can serve as guides to find and engage youth and assist in creating mapping tool
- Collaborate with participating youth service providers to bring youth (who will be reimbursed or financially compensated) from their respective program to planning meetings and on the day of the Youth Count
- Provide stipends or compensate youth for participating in Youth PIT Count planning and on the day of count activities

RECOMMENDATION 3: Engage Key Stakeholders (currently underused)

- LGBTQ Partners and Community
- Colleges and Universities
- County Library System
- School Districts
- School Homeless Liaisons

RECOMMENDATION 4: Recruit and Properly Incentivize Youth Friendly Volunteers

- Engage youth/peer leaders at Transitional Age Youth Centers (three in the County), many who are recovering from homelessness, addiction and mental health issues
- Effectively train youth volunteers in the proper engagement of their peers

RECOMMENDATION 5: Expand Coverage

- Go beyond only canvasing hot spots
- Identify homeless youth that are disconnected/ not engaged in services
- Consider incentivizing youth for bringing other youth to be counted
- Continue to collect information about youth who are couch surfing or are doubled-up

RECOMMENDATION 6: Improve Youth Volunteer Training

- Allow volunteers to practice conducting surveys and practice roleplaying in training. Provide an opportunity for youth volunteers to practice best- and worst-case scenarios
- Allow volunteers to practice approaching and engaging youth
- Ensure that all youth volunteers understand effective street outreach strategies and where to draw the line between case management and linkages to care/services

RECOMMENDATION 7: Youth Homelessness Awareness

- Promote National Homeless Youth Awareness Month (in November) to increase community involvement in the Youth PIT count
- Promote the needs of TAY Youth including the need for youth shelters
- Provide educational workshops regarding TAY youth development issues to increase service provider involvement

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The PIT Count Planning Team would like to express their gratitude to the following individuals and organizations for their support and participation in the 2020 PIT Count and Survey.

The PIT Count Planning team extends their gratitude to the **842 volunteers** who gave their time volunteering on the day of the Count. Riverside County is the second largest county in California, and it takes many volunteers to adequately cover the communities and survey the homeless in our community. Thank you for your commitment to volunteering for the Riverside County Point-in-Time Count.

"Volunteers do not necessarily have the time, but they do have the heart!"

We would like to acknowledge the work, support, and guidance received from the Board of Supervisors and District Aides.

Supervisor Kevin Jeffries, First District	Robin Reid
Supervisor Karen Spiegel, Second District	Debbie Rose
Supervisor Chuck Washington, Third District	Sundae Sayles Opal Hellweg
Supervisor V. Manuel Perez, Fourth District	Greg Rodriguez Stephanie Virgen
Supervisor Jeff Hewitt, Fifth District	Boomer Shannon Stephanie Garthwaite Mario Garai

City and law enforcement leaders were vital to the success of this year's PIT count. They were involved in all aspects of the planning, coordination, and implementation of the Street-based Count in their respective cities. City and Deployment Site Leaders also increased homelessness awareness by recruiting volunteers and promoting the PIT Count in their community. Volunteer and staff were appreciative that officers were involved, provided their assistance, and were friendly and helpful. PIT Count Deployment Site Leaders did phenomenal job coordinating all count-related activities.

City/Community	Key Leader(s)	Deployment Site
Banning	Ralph Wright City of Banning Lieutenant Vincent Avila Banning Police Department	Banning Senior Center

Beaumont	Todd Parton City of Beaumont Police Chief Sean Thuilliez Sergeant Darin Wann Lieutenant Mark Keyser Beaumont Police Department	Beaumont Police Department
Blythe	Kelly Thomas City of Blythe Blythe Police Department	Blythe City Hall
Calimesa	Bonnie Johnson City of Calimesa Deputy McConnell Captain Timothy Salas Riverside Sheriff's Office	Calimesa City Hall
Canyon Lake	Gina Dickson City of Canyon Lake Captain Matt Simms Lieutenant Sam Morovich Riverside Sheriff's Office	Kay Cisneros Senior Center
Cathedral City	City of Cathedral City Officer Jeremy Powers Cathedral City Police Department	Cathedral City Police Station
Coachella	Dr. Gabriel Martin City of Coachella Riverside Sheriff's Office	Coachella City Hall
Corona	Angela Nieto Karen Roper City of Corona HOPE Team Lieutenant Jim Auck Officer Jeremy Hartman Officer Brandon Walker Corona Police Department	Corona City Hall

Desert Hot Springs	Christina Archuleta Deputy Chief Jim Henson Sergeant Scott Hazen Desert Hot Springs Police Department	Desert Hot Springs Lozano Community Center
Eastvale	Eva Terekhova Johnny Terfehr City of Eastvale Lieutenant Tim Martin Riverside Sheriff's Office	Eastvale City Hall - Chambers
Hemet	Susan Larkin Valley Restart Shelter City of Hemet Lieutenant Eric Dickson Interim Chief Eddie J. Pust	Salvation Army
Indian Wells	Peter Castro City of Indian Wells Deputy Bryan Whitley Riverside Sheriff's Office	Palm Desert City Hall
Indio	Jesus A. Gomez City of Indio Officer Jose Ibarra Indio Police Department	Martha's Village & Kitchen
Jurupa Valley	Terri Rollings Deputy Garcia Villa Captain Morin Riverside Sheriff's Office Officer Irwin Salas Code Enforcement	Riverside County Sheriff's Jurupa Valley Station
La Quinta	Martha Mendez City of La Quinta Sergeant David Aldrich Riverside Sheriff's Office	La Quinta City Hall

Lake Elsinore	Nicole Dailey Secret Brown City of Lake Elsinore Officer Glenn Warrington Riverside Sheriff's Office Social Work Action Group (SWAG)	Lake Elsinore Cultural Arts Center
Menifee	Jason Hendrix City of Menifee Officer R. Doyle Riverside Sheriff's Office Social Work Action Group (SWAG)	Kay Ceniceros Senior Center
Moreno Valley	Mayra Gonzalez Brian K. Petree City of Moreno Valley Sergeant Jerry Abbott Riverside Sheriff's Office	Cottonwood Golf Center
Murrieta	Brian Ambrose City of Murrieta Officer David Irving PD Homeless Outreach Team Murrieta Police Department Social Work Action Group (SWAG)	Murrieta Police Department
Norco	Brian K. Petree City of Norco Captain John Morin Riverside Sheriff's Office	Norco City Hall
Palm Desert	Christopher Gerry City of Palm Desert Deputy Steven Nelson Riverside Sheriff's Office Code Compliance Citizens on Patrol Riverside University Health System (RUHS)	Palm Desert City Hall

Palm Springs	Dale Cook Jay Virata City of Palm Springs Lieutenant Gustavo Araiza Palm Springs Police Department	Palm Springs City Hall
Perris	Michelle Ogawa City of Perris Deputy Donnis Crawford Riverside Sheriff's Office Social Work Action Group (SWAG)	City of Perris Senior Center
Rancho Mirage	Brian Kephart City of Rancho Mirage Deputy Shana Stewart Riverside Sheriff's Office Code Compliance	Rancho Mirage City Hall
Riverside	Hafsa Kaka Michelle Davis Shaleah Thomas City of Riverside City of Riverside Access Center La Sierra University Church	City of Riverside Access Center and La Sierra University Church
San Jacinto	Rene Yarnall Rob Johnson City of San Jacinto Deputy Wade Grier Riverside Sheriff's Office	City of San Jacinto Community Center
Temecula	Robin Gilliland City of Temecula Deputy Todd Johnson Riverside Sheriff's Office Social Work Action Group (SWAG)	Temecula HELP Center

 Felicia Folmar

 City of Wildomar

 Officer A. Carlson
 Oak Creek Center

 Riverside Sheriff's Office
 Social Work Action Group

 (SWAG)
 (SWAG)

We would like to thank DPSS staff for their time and dedication in their role as DPSS Coordinators. They provided invaluable assistance to Deployment Site Leaders and provided guidance to volunteers and community partners.

Monica Bravo	Nicole Gonzales	Lisa Renfro
Joshua Coda	Cara Handerman	Becky Ruiz
Rowena Concepcion	Reiauna Hill	Linda Salas
Geri Crippen-Richardson	Roberto Huesca	Amber Smalley
Bianca Cuadros	Amparo Lopez	Kali Sorrels-Goode
Aden Dalrymple	Vanessa Martinez	Michelle Vigil
Luke Delacruz	Esmeralda Medina	Melanie Wilson
Jennifer Ekizian	Blanca Mendiola	Esteban Zambrano
Liliana Fravel	Tiffany Nelson	Melinda Zingg
Jamie Gibson	Yolanda Ortiz	
April Godfrey-Brown	Michelle Powell	

A special thanks to the Riverside Sheriff's Office Homeless Outreach Team. Their consistent participation in community planning meetings and on the day of the Count was invaluable.

Deputy Alisha Espinoza-Martinez Deputy Joseph Lara

Riverside Sheriff's Office (RSO)	Key Leader(s)	Deployment Site
Cabazon Station	Deputy McConnell Lieutenant Raymond Nava	Calimesa City Hall
Blythe Station	Blythe Police Department RUHS – BH HOPPE	Riverside County Sheriff's Colorado River Station

Hemet Station	Lieutenant John Salisbury Deputy Bronson Graham	Riverside County Sheriff's Hemet Station
Jurupa Valley Station	Deputy Garcia-Villa	Riverside County Sheriff's Jurupa Valley Station
Lake Elsinore Station	Deputy McCrackin	Lake Elsinore Cultural Arts Center
Moreno Valley Station	Deputy Joseph Smith Captain John Salisbury	Riverside County Sheriff's Moreno Valley Station
Palm Desert Station	Sergeant Kirk Steines Deputy Troyer	Palm Desert City Hall
Perris Station	Deputy Showalter Captain Mathews Sims	Riverside County Sheriff's Perris Station
Southwest Station	Deputy Todd Johnson Captain Lisa McConnell	Temecula Community Help Center
Thermal Station	Deputy Phillip Lorton	Riverside County Sheriff's Thermal Station

We extend our appreciation to all community agencies and their staff who gave their time to attend the volunteer training and participate in the PIT Count to ensure that adequate volunteer coverage existed across the county.

American Legion Post 519 Palm Springs Bags of Hope Barton CPA Cal Fire California Baptist University Church of Saint Paul in the Desert City Net City of Banning City of Beaumont City of Blythe City of Calimesa City of Cathedral City City of Coachella City of Corona City of Corona Parks and Recreation City of Desert Hot Springs City of Eastvale

City of Hemet City of Indian Wells City of Indio City of Jurupa Valley City of La Quinta City of Lake Elsinore City of Menifee City of Moreno Valley City of Murrieta City of Norco City of Norco Parks and Recreation City of Palm Desert City of Palm Desert - Citizen on Patrol City of Perris City of Rancho Mirage City of Riverside

City of Riverside Homeless Outreach City of Riverside Public Library City of San Jacinto City of Temecula City of Wildomar Coachella Valley Association of Governments Coachella Valley Coalition on Youth Homelessness Coachella Valley Rescue Mission **Community Access Center Community Mission of Hope Corona Trauma Intervention** Program Corona Vet Center County of Riverside Department of **Behavioral Health** County of Riverside Economic **Development Agency** County of Riverside Public Guardian Office Department of Veteran Affairs Loma Linda Desert Best Friend's Closet **Employment Development** Department **Executive Urgent Care** Fellowship in the Pass Church Habitat for Humanity Inland Valley Hemet Homeless Outreach Team Hemet Unified School District Hoarders without Borders Inc. Hole in the Wall Homeless in Corona Inland Behavioral and Health Services Inland Counties Legal Services Inland Empire Land Development Company, Inc. Jewish Family Service Desert Jewish Family Service of San Diego Jurupa Lions Club Landmark Health Leadership Riverside

Lighthouse Social Service Center Main Street Palm Springs Mankind Martha's Village & Kitchen Menifee Homeless Taskforce Menifee Senior Advisorv Committee Menifee Valley Community Cupboard Murrieta School District Mustard Seed Project @UCR Norco Citizens on Patrol Office of Senator Jeff Stone Office of Senator Richard D. Roth Our Lady of Solitude Catholic Church Palm Desert Church of Christ Palm Desert Citizens on Patrol Path of Life Ministries Prime Timers of the Desert **Registrar of Voters RI International Riverside City College** Riverside County - The Lehman Center (Adults) **Riverside County Behavioral Health** Preschool 0-5 Programs Riverside County Code Enforcement **Riverside County Crisis Support** System of Care Riverside County Department of **Child Support Services** Riverside County Department of Mental Health Riverside County Department of Public Health Riverside County Department of **Public Social Services Riverside County Executive Office** Riverside County Flood Control & Water Conservation District **Riverside County Health Informatics** (RCHI) and Sikh Student Association **Riverside County Housing Authority**

Page | 53

Riverside County Office of Education **Riverside County Probation** Department Riverside University Health System (RUHS)-Behavioral Health Riverside Medical Clinic/Leadership Riverside **Riverside Recovery Resources** Riverside Sheriff's Office San Jacinto School District-NAMI Social Work Action Group (SWAG) St. Mel Church State of California's Employment **Development Department** Step Up Street Life Project

Sunridge Community Church Supervisor Karen Spiegel's office Temple Sinai of Palm Desert The Grove Community Church The Hole in Wall Inc. The Narrow Door The Umbrella Effect **TIP of Corona** Trinity University UC Riverside School of Medicine United Way of the Inland Valleys Valley Restart Veterans Treatment Program Well in the Desert Western Riverside Council of Governments

We greatly appreciate the investment of time and energy provided by the agencies that participated in implementing the Youth PIT Count. The success of the Youth PIT Count is due in largest part to the following youth-friendly agencies who kept the Count running smoothly.

- California Life Center for Kids (CFLC) -Empower Youth
- City Net
- Hermanos Unidos Organization, UCR
- Housing Authority of the County of Riverside
- Inspire Life Skills Training
- Operation SafeHouse of the Desert

- Operation SafeHouse Riverside
- Planet Youth (Lake Elsinore)
- Project BRIDGE (City of Riverside)
- ResCare Workforce (Moreno Valley)
- Social Work Action Group (SWAG)
- TruEvolution LGBT Center
- Youth Opportunity Centers, Indio
- Youth Opportunity Centers, Rubidoux

Thank you to the following agencies and organizations and their representatives who gave much of their time in order to benefit individuals experiencing homelessness. Their passion and dedication to serving this vulnerable population was evident when implementing the PIT Count. Their participation made a difference.

- Riverside County Sheriff's Department-Homeless Outreach Team
- Social Work Action Group (SWAG) Team
- Behavioral Health

- VA Loma Linda
- US Vets
- Light House Social Service Centers
- Housing Authority

Thank you to the organizations, community residents and businesses who donated money, personal care items, hygiene kits and refreshments on the day of the PIT Count.

Organization/Agency/Business	Items Donated
Kaiser Permanente San Gorgonio Girl Scout Council – Central West Region	 Hygiene kits Donation of time and effort packaging incentive bags
Valley Restart Shelter	 Hygiene products and dog food

We want to acknowledge the support and partnership to the University of California, Riverside (UCR) Computer and Engineering Department team that led the data analysis and development of the 2020 PIT Count Data report.

Kevin Ferrer	Kevin Fazier	Francisco Gallego	Itzel Gonzalez
Paris Hom	Josiah Lee	Paea LePendu	Cameron Morin
Pamodya Peiris	Kamaljot Singh	Ulyana Tkachenko	Jerry Tan

We are extremely thankful to University of California, Riverside (UCR) and Cal State San Bernardino (CSUSB) student interns for their energy, dedication and involvement in the preparation and implementation of the 2020 PIT and YPIT Counts.

- Sylvia Arechiga
- Michelle Armijo
- Nichme Arteaga
- Marlene Cornejo

- Bianca Cuadras
- Hope Morrison
- Natalie Moua
- Jocelyn Perez

- Melissa Perez
- Kieu Tran
- Esteban Zambrano

County of Riverside, Department of Public Social Services (DPSS) Adult Services Division 2020 PIT Count Planning Team

Admini	stration
Jennifer Claar	Tony Ortego
Assistant Director	Deputy Director
Natalie Komuro	Erin Wolbeck
Deputy County Executive Officer	Administrative Services Manager I
Homelessness Solutions	
CoC COR	E Region
Rowena Concepcion	Linda Salas
Administrative Services Manager II	Administrative Services Officer
Laura González-Rivera	Natalis Ng
Social Service Planner	Administrative Services Officer
Joshua Coda	Luis Lopez
Research Specialist I	Program Specialist II
Ryoko Yamasaki	Elizabeth Hernandez
Business Process Analyst II	Senior Program Specialist
Melanie Wilson	Tiffany Nelson
Administrative Services Assistant	Community Program Specialist II
David Arnold	Luke Delacruz
Administrative Services Analyst II	Senior Program Specialist
Jamie Gibson	Michelle Vigil
Program Specialist II	Administrative Services Assistant
Michelle Powell	
Administrative Services Analyst II	

Appendix A: General and District-level PIT Count Dashboards



Page | 58

		8%	8%	7%	% <mark>6</mark>	16%	8%	7%	3%	-1% %	%6	17%			170	170	0	0
		8	35	H	39	67	25	28	8		39	11						
	Subpopulation Statistics	Veterans	Substance Abuse	PTSD	Mental Health Conditions	Physical Disability	Developmental Disability	Brain Injury	Victim of Damestic Vialence	AIDS or HIV	Pet Owners	Newfy Homeless		Household Composition	Total	Adults Only	Children Only	Adults and Californ
																		- 19
	arad	3																19 Unknown Race
Unsheltered - Seniors 60+ Interview Only so-due to program eligibility criteria 2020 RIVERSIDE COUNTY PIT COUNT	Dercentarie of Hinshelt	Ethnicity ashow the series and the s																native Hawaiian
Unsheltered Intervie 60+ due to program 2020 RIVERSIDE CO	Inchaltarad	Iotal Unsheltered Hspanic Female													L			Aulitolio Races
	Total												Race			123	- Mrhite	
		39%	28%		12%	5%	4%	3%	3%		1%	<1%						Black
		69	50	2	24	10	7	9	6		2	1						
	Living Situation	Street	Vehicle		Encampment	Woods	Other	Park	Abandoned Building	n.	UnderBridge	Bus			- 0	100 - 80 - 70 -		Asian Acrietican Indan



(123

Page | 60





Page | 61

* In 2018, the question changed.



(123)

Page | 62

8 261 111 1 308 8 50 0 55 = 2 Subpopulation Statistics Vordh (18-24) Outhorn (517) Uuthorn (517) Uuthorn (517) Male Fendle Trangander Gender Note Con Unthrown (618-019) Subtrace Alone Prysial Bealing) Prysial Bealing) Developmental Yuchto Confition Prysial Bealing) Developmental Yuchto (700-016) Merrat Merrater Ottorical Merrater Merrater Merrater Merrater Merrater Merrater Merrater Merrater Merrater Adults (225) Unsheltered - Supervisory District 1 2020 RIVERSIDE COUNTY PIT COUNT Not Chronically Homeless spanic Chronically Homeless INTERVIEW ONLY (1 2 3 4 Chronically Homeless 80 148 y Ethnicity 208 100 Hispanic Unknown Ethnicity 2020 ¥ 2019 382 PIT Count Trend 2018 8 2017 8 200 2018 6 8 8

ŝ



Race

			415	48	4	38	329	150	0	0	26	76	58	67	11	34	57	28	2	30	101	8	110	40							
		Subpopulation Statistics			(2	2				uu	der	ISE		ditions	lity	sability		Violence			eless		555	0						GU1	- 0
		Subpopula	Adults (225)	Youth (18-24)	Children (≤17)	Unknown Ages	Male	Female	Transgender	Gender Non-Con	Unknown Gender	Substance Abuse	PTSD	Mental Health Conditions	Physical Disability	Developmental Disability	Brain Injury	Victim of Domestic Violence	AIDS or HIV	Veterans	Chronically Homeless	Pet Owners	Newly Homeless	Seniors (260)							0
	istrict 2										meless																			5	
	Unsheltered - Supervisory District 2 2020 RIVERSIDE COUNTY PIT COUNT			Chronically Homeless	INTERVIEW ONLY				101	197	Not Chronically Homeless			7 41 1 - 1 4 - 1	ETUNICITY		Inknown Ethninity	100	APR Northern	-	Hispanic				Race			296			
-	Unsheltere							Chronically Homeless																						74	
									chc													2020							ľ		
		pu					U U	8														2019									neit.
		PIT Count Trend									410											2018									
		4									000	200										2017									Usion
			800				000	000				400382					200 -				0	2016				300 -	250 - 200 -	150 -	100 -	- 09	5



(12345)





			556	36		22 55	442	0	2	19	153	116	123	11	87	Ħ	50	192	76	152	67				248	35	23	17	14	12	11	6	.9	4		-	m m	,
	Subpopulation Statistics	Subpooulation Statistics Author (z.23) (Mather (15.24) Ontaria (15.24) (Mather (15.24) Ontaria Author Autho													Native Hawaiian	Volunteers by Deployment Site	Total	Palm Springs Safe House of the Desert	Coachella	Cathedral City India	Palm Desert	Desert Hot Springs	Paim Desert Station Birthe	Cabazon Station	Thermal Station	Rancho Mirage Indian Wells	La Quinta	Indio- Youth Opportunity Center	Blythe Harmony Kitchen The Well in the Deser									
																						6	. 10															
	rict 4								55														Multiple Races		976	616	376		~		•							
	Unsheltered - Supervisory District 4 2020 RIVERSIDE COUNTY PIT COUNT			Chronically Homeless	INTERVIEW ONLY			Chronically Homeless					Ethnicity		Unknown Ethnicity	85	č						White	Household Composition	taat	10441	Actuite Only	fund statement	Adults and Children		Children Only	6						
	ŋ																					64	Black															
						627														7070		l			2020	73	44	78	1	83		18	189	12	R			
		pua				612													-	8107		-32	Armerican Indian	t By City	2019	48	82	51	2	5	ъ с	23	196	98	2			
		PIT Count Trend						404											-	0107				PIT Count By City			îty		-churry St			u.	56	ade				
								528											-	2017		-	Asian			Rivthe	Cathedral City	Coachell	Indian Wells	Indio .	Merra	Palm Desert	Palm Sprin	Rancho Mirage				
			800				- 009			388	400			80	07				+ 0	0107		80 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 0																

Page | 66

Valley R





Appendix B: City-level PIT Count Dashboards


	Individuals Interviewed 16												14			NonHispanic				σ		7		0		0		0
			Hispanio			2				-									Gender	Ala		Female		Transgender		Gender Non-Con		Unknown Gender
<u>></u>	Individuals Observed 0																	is Native Hawaiian Unknown Race										1 Inknown Genaci
BEAUMONT	Chronically Homeless 6	Race								15								White Multiple Race	Gender									Transgenger
																	-	American Indian Black						6				Male Female
	Percent of District 5 5%			14 -		12 -		10 -		0		9		r	2 -		- 0	Asia		Ì	00		0	4 -		2	0	
	Pe		5	4	2	4	-	-	~	•	0	9	12	0	•	0	7			37%	31%	25%	%9	<1%	<1%	<1%	<1%	
		v Only)																		9	2	4	-	0	0	0	0	•
	Total Unsheltered Individuals 16	Subpopulation Statistics (Interview Only)	Substance Abuse	PTSD	Mental Health Conditions	Physical Disability	Developmental Disability	Brain Injury	Victim of Domestic Violence	AIDS or HIV	Veterans	Chronically Homeless	Adults Only	Children Only	Families with Children	Pet Owners	Newly Homeless	Seniors (260)	Living Situation	Street	Encampment	Vehicle	Other	Woods	UnderBridge	Park	Bus	













Page | 76







																				-		0		0		0		0
		Individuals Interviewed 0								-			F				Hispanic -		Gender	aleM	A MARINA	Female		Transgender		Gender Non-Con		Unknown Gender
	>	Individuals Observed 1								F								UNKNOWN PRACE									1	Unknown Genaci
Unsheltered - Cities 2020 RIVERSIDE COUNTY PIT COUNT	INDIAN WELLS	Chronically Homeless 0	Race														-	Black White Multiple Races Native Hawailar	Gender								1	Female Transgender Gender Non-Uuit
		Percent of District 4 <1%		-		- 8.0			0.6 -			0.4 -		- 60	4.5		- 0	Asian American Indian		-		- 8:0	0.6	0.4		0.2	- 0	MIGUA
		A O	-	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		NaN%	NaN%	NaN%	NaN%	NaN%	NaN%	NaN%	NaN%	NaN%
			(ylu)																	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
		Total Unsheltered Individuals 1	Subpopulation Statistics (Interview Only)	Substance Abuse	Mental Health Conditions	Physical Disability	Developmental Disability	Brain Injury	Victim of Domestic Violence	AIDS or HIV	Veterans	Chronically Homeless	Adults Only	Children Only	Families with Children	Pet Owners	Newly Homeless	Seniors (260)	Living Situation	Woods	Encampment	Vehicle	UnderBridge	Street	Park	Other	Bus	Abandoned Building

	Individuals Interviewed	52						20 Hispanic	23	3				30			panic			Gender	Mala		Female 25		Unknown Gender 2		Transgender 0		Gender Non-Con 0
>	Individuals Observed	31			Internet Ethnicity							33					NonHispanic		UNKUDMU Kace										Cender Non-Con
Old NI	Chronically Homeless	26	Race								35	1					a a		Black White Multiple Races Native Hawaiian	Gender						ţ	Q7		Female Loknown Gender Transgender Cen
	Percent of	District 4 13%		- 20	8	30 -	1	- 25		- 02		15 -		10 -				0 - 2	Asian American Indian			50 -	40 -	30 -	20	20 -	- 10		Male
	Pe			21	17	17	đ	6	10	2	0	1	26	49	0	0	80	16	~		48%	21%	19%	5%	1%	1%	1%	<1%	.40/
			(v Only)																		25	11	10	~	+	1	1	0	<
	Total Unsheltered Individuals	83	Subpopulation Statistics (Interview Only)	Substance Abuse	PTSD	Mental Health Conditions	Physical Disability	Developmental Disability	Brain Injury	Victim of Domestic Violence	AIDS or HIV	Veterans	Chronically Homeless	Adults Only	Children Only	Families with Children	Pet Owners	Newly Homeless	Seniors (260)	Living Situation	Street	Encampment	Vehicle	Other	Woods	Park	Bus	UnderBridge	Absordenced Duilding







red Individuals Interviewed	2				Hispanic y		σ				13		NonHispanic					Gender	Male		Female		Transgender 0		Gender Non-Con		
>	Individuals Observed 4														2		an Unknown Race									1	Unknown Carico
MENIFEE	Chronically Homeless 8	Race							4						61		Black White Multiple Races Native Hawalian	Gender							47	- 000	Transgerver Gendler Nor-Ver
	Percent of District 5 6%		6 - 14 -	_	12 -		1	m	~	- 0		15 4 -	0	0 2 -	2	4 0	3 Asian American Indian	_	60%	33%	6% 10 -		<1% 6 - 10	<1% 4	<1% 2	<1% 0	
		rview Only)																	6	5	-	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Total Unsheltered Individuals 19	Subpopulation Statistics (Interview Only)	Substance Abuse	PT5D	menual meatur conductor	Developmental Disability	Brain Injury	Victim of Domestic Violence	AIDS or HIV	Veterans	Chronically Homeless	Adults Only	Children Only	Families with Children	Pet Owners	Newly Homeless	Seniors (260)	Living Situation	Street	Vehicle	Encampment	Woods	UnderBridge	Park	Other	Bus	Abandoned Building



Page | 86



Page | 87











		erviewed								- NonHispar											358	66	150		76		-		•
		Individuals Interviewed 278						137		270			180							Gender	Maia		Female		Unknown Gender		Transgender		Gondor Non Con
	>	Individuals Observed 309			Hispanio										153	Unknown Ethniaty			UNKNOWN RACE										Con
Unsheltered - Cities 2020 RIVERSIDE COUNTY PIT COUNT	RIVERSIDE	Chronically Homeless 105	Race								288				120			10	Black White Multiple Races Native Hawalian Unknov	Gender							92	-3	Cander
2020		Percent of District 1+2 62%				260 -			- 200		150 -		1	22		50 -		-	Asian American Indian			300 -		200 -	359	100	150	i	alale
		Perce Distrid 62		75	63	84	99	33	33	24	-	30	105	239	1	1	22	94	36		44%	21%	11%	10%	4%	3%	1%	1%	Ι
			Only)																		123	99	33	29	12	6	4	4	
		Total Unsheltered Individuals 587	Subpopulation Statistics (Interview Only)	Substance Abuse	PTSD	Mental Health Conditions	Physical Disability	Developmental Disability	Brain Injury	Victim of Domestic Violence	AIDS or HIV	Veterans	Chronically Homeless	Adults Only	Children Only	Families with Children	Pet Owners	Newly Homeless	Seniors (260)	Living Situation	Street	Encampment	Vehicle	Park	Other	Woods	UnderBridge	Bus	

						RIVERSIDE 1			>			
Total Unsheltered Individuals 341		Pe	Percent of District 1 25%		Chr	Chronically Homeless 105	neless		Individuals Observed 188	ned	Individuals Interviewed 153	pawa
Subpopulation Statistics (Interview Only)						Race						
Substance Abuse		40	140 -									
PTSD		39								Hispanic		
Mental Health Conditions		45	120									
Physical Disability		31										
Developmental Disability		21	100 -								79	
Brain Injury		17										NonHispan
Victim of Domestic Violence		10	08								145	
AIDS or HIV		0				141						
Veterans		16	- 09									
Chronically Homeless		51							116			
Adults Only		128	40								111	
Children Only		1			20							
Families with Children		1	20 -									
Pet Owners		20								Unknown Ethnicity		
Newly Homeless		8	0		ī		~	0-				
Seniors (260)		20		Asian American Indian	Indian Black	White Mul	Multiple Races Native Hawalian	walian Unknown Race	a)			
Living Situation						Gender					Gender	
Street	65	42%									alcM	Ę
Park	25	16%										3
Vehicle	22	14%	150 -								Female	82
Encampment	20	13%	009									
Other	10	6%	- 001	183						ū	Unknown Gender	64
Bus	4	2%	- 09									
Abandoned Building	m	1%			82	64					Transgender	-
Woods	2	1%	- 0	- aless		-3	- Jost	- 000				
I a dead side a				Male	Female .	Gender		NOP-CON		6	Gender Non-Con	•







						WILDOMAR		>			
Total Unsheltered Individuals 6			Percent of District 1 <1%		Ċ	Chronically Homeless 0	eless	Individuals Observed 3		Individuals Interviewed 3	
Subpopulation Statistics (Interview Only)	-		_			Race					
Substance Abuse			0								
PTSD											
Mental Health Conditions			0								
Physical Disability			0								
Developmental Disability			0								
Brain Injury			0								
Victim of Domestic Violence			- e								
AIDS or HIV			0			ĸ				_	
Veterans			0)					
Chronically Homeless			0								
Adults Only			m							0	
Children Only											
Families with Children			0								
Pet Owners			-		-						
Newly Homeless			0					-	~	NonHispanio	
Seniors (260)			0	Asian American Indian	dian Black	White	Multiple Races Native Hawaiian	Unknown Race			
Living Situation			_			Gender				Gender	
Encampment	m	100%	6							N-M	
Woods	0	<1%								210141	•
Vehicle	0	<1%								Female	0
UnderBridge	0	<1%	4								
Street	0	<1%		Ð						Transgender	0
Park	0	<1%	2								
Other	0	<1%	÷							Gender Non-Con	0
Bus	0	<1%			-,		-,				
Alternational Designation				Male	Female	10 DUBUDE		Candel			

Appendix C: Unincorporated Areas by District PIT Count Dashboards











Appendix D: New Interactive Dashboards Section PIT Count Dashboards
New Dashboards Section

Riverside County - Total Unsheltered Individuals: 2155



Supervisory District 3 - Total Unsheltered Individuals: 255





Riverside - Total Unsheltered Individuals: 587





(e) Cities

Appendix E: Subpopulations by City PIT Count Dashboards

	10	e Subpopulations of BANNIN	IG			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Count	Percen
		American Indian	4	0	4	9%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black Native Hawaiian	4	0	4	9% 0%
	Race	White	15	6	21	49%
		Multiple Races	1	0	1	2%
		Unknown Race	9	4	13	30%
		Total	33	10	43	100%
		Hispanic NonHispanic	15 17	1	16 18	37% 42%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	1	8	9	21%
		Total	33	10	43	100%
		Male	24	8	32	74%
		Female	9	2	11	26%
	Gender	Transgender Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	33	10	43	100%
		Adults (>24)	27	6	33	77%
	-	Youth (18-24)	6	2	8	19%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0% 5%
		Unknown Age Total	33	10	43	100%
		Veteran Yes	5	0	5	15%
	Veterans	Veteran No	28	0	28	85%
		Total	33	0	33	100%
	0	Chronically Homeless	9	0	9	27%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	24	0	24	73%
		Total Substance Abuse	33 15	0	33	100% 45%
		No Substance Abuse	17	0	17	52%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	1	0	1	3%
		Total	33	0	33	100%
		PTSD	11	0	11	33%
	PTSD	No PTSD	20	0	20	61%
		Unknown PTSD Total	2	0	2	6% 100%
		Mental Health Conditions	7	0	7	21%
		No Mental Health Conditions	24	0	24	73%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	6%
		Total	33	0	33	100%
		Physical Disability	2	0	2	6%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability Unknown Physical Disability	29	0	29	88% 6%
		Total	33	0	33	100%
		Developmental Disability	2	0	2	6%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	30	0	30	91%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	1	0	1	3%
Subpopulations		Total Desis Jaiuwa	33	0	33	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury No Brain Injury	3 26	0	3	9% 79%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	4	0	4	12%
		Total	33	0	33	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	5	0	5	15%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	26	0	26	79%
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	6%
		Total AIDS or HIV	33	0	33	100%
		No AIDS or HIV	29	0	29	88%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	4	0	4	12%
		Total	33	0	33	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	1	0	1	3%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0% 6%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	10001000000	Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3	0	3	9%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	27	0	27	82%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	33	0	33	100%
		Adults Only Children Only	32	0	32	100%
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Total	32	0	32	100%
	Total Unchaltered He	meless Individuals	33	10	43	100%

	Catergory	Subpopulations of BEAUMO Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Cours	t Perce
	Catergory	American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	0	0	0	0%
	Dees	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	15	0	15	94%
		Multiple Races	1	0	1	6%
		Unknown Race	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Hispanic NonHispanic	2	0	2	139
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Male	9	0	9	56%
		Female	7	0	7	44%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Adults (>24)	16	0	16	100
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age Total	16	0	16	100
		Veteran Yes	0	0	0	0%
	Veterans	Veteran No	16	0	16	100
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Chronically Homeless	6	0	6	385
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	10	0	10	63
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Substance Abuse	5	0	5	31
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	11	0	11	699
	Sanstance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		PTSD	4	0	4	25
	PTSD	No PTSD	10	0	10	639
		Unknown PTSD	2	0	2	139
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Mental Health Conditions No Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	139
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Physical Disability	4	0	4	255
		No Physical Disability	12	0	12	755
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Developmental Disability	1	0	1	6%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	15	0	15	949
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
ubpopulations		Total	16	0	16	100
Interview Only		Brain Injury	1	0	1	6%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	15	0	15	94
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	0	0	0	0%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	16 3	0	16	100
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	13	0	13	81
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	A10.0 1197	No AIDS or HIV	16	0	16	100
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	1	0	1	6%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	1	0	1	69
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
	In II	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0	0	1	6% 0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail	13	0	13	81
		No Jali Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	16	0	16	100
			10000			100
		Adults Only	12	0	12	
		Adults Only Children Only	0	0	0	
	Interviewed Households					0%

	Catergory	ne Subpopulations of BLYTH Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	t Perce
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	11	4	15	21%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	2	0	2	3%
	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	White	20	23	43	59%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	2	11	13	18%
		Total	35 7	38	73	1009
		Hispanic NonHispanic	28	14	21 45	29%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	7	7	10%
		Total	35	38	73	1009
		Male	21	19	40	55%
		Female	13	14	27	37%
		Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	1	0	1	1%
		Unknown Gender	0	5	5	7%
		Total	35	38	73	100
		Adults (>24)	34	32	66	90%
		Youth (18-24)	0	2	2	3%
	Age	Children (<18)	1	0	1	1%
		Unknown Age	0	4	4	5%
		Total	35	38	73	100
		Veteran Yes	1	0	1	3%
	Veterans	Veteran No	34	0	34	979
		Total	35	0	35	100
		Chronically Homeless	11	0	11	319
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	24	0	24	699
		Total	35	0	35	100
		Substance Abuse	13	0	13	379
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse Unknown Substance Abuse	21	0	21	609
		Total	35	0	35	3%
		PTSD	9	0	9	269
		No PTSD	22	0	22	639
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	4	0	4	119
		Total	35	0	35	100
		Mental Health Conditions	9	0	9	269
		No Mental Health Conditions	25	0	25	719
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	1	0	1	3%
		Total	35	0	35	100
		Physical Disability	12	0	12	349
		No Physical Disability	22	0	22	639
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	1	0	1	3%
		Total	35	0	35	100
		Developmental Disability	4	0	4	119
	Developmental Dischility	No Developmental Disability	30	0	30	869
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	1	0	1	3%
		Total	35	0	35	100
Ibpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	10	0	10	299
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	24	0	24	699
	aron nijory	Unknown Brain Injury	1	0	1	3%
		Total	35	0	35	100
		Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	6%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	31	0	31	899
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	6%
		Total	35	0	35	100
		AIDS or HIV	2	0	2	6%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	32	0	32	919
		Unknown AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	3%
		Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	35 2	0	35	100
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	1	0	1	3%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	3	0	3	9%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	28	0	28	809
		Unknown Jail	1	0	1	3%
		Total	35	0	35	100
		Adults Only	30	0	30	979
	Interviewed Ususehalds	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	1	0	1	3%
						100

	The	e Subpopulations of CALIME	SA			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview		-	
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian Black	0	0	0	0%
		Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	9	1	10	59%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	0	7	7	41%
		Total	9	8	17	100%
		Hispanic	3	0	3	18%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	6	0	6	35%
		Unknown Ethnicity	0	8	8	47%
		Total Male	9	8	17	100%
		Female	3	2	5	29%
		Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	1	1	6%
		Total	9	8	17	100%
		Adults (>24)	9	4	13	76%
	and the second se	Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	4 8	4	24%
		Total Veteran Yes	9	8	17	0%
	Veterans	Veteran No	9	0	9	100%
	vo corana	Total	9	0	9	100%
		Chronically Homeless	4	0	4	44%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	5	0	5	56%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Substance Abuse	3	0	3	33%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	6	0	6	67%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		PTSD	2	0	2	22%
	PTSD	No PTSD	7	0	7	78%
		Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total Montol Health Conditions	9	0	9	100%
		Mental Health Conditions No Mental Health Conditions	7	0	7	78%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Physical Disability	3	0	3	33%
		No Physical Disability	6	0	6	67%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Developmental Disability	2	0	2	22%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	7	0	7	78%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
Subpopulations		Total	9	0	9	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury	1	0	1	11%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury	8	0	8	89% 0%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
	Marking of Free Street	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	9	0	9	100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	9	0	9	100%
		Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	1	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	3	0	3	33%
		Jail Pelease 90 Davis: (Upenpolified)				_
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)		0	0	(1%)
	القرل	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0			0%
	lieL	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0 0 1	0 0	0 1	0% 11% 0%
	lieL	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0 0 1 0	0 0 0	0 1 0	0% 11% 0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail	0 0 1 0 5	0 0 0	0 1 0 5	0% 11% 0% 56% 0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail	0 0 1 0 5 0	0 0 0 0	0 1 0 5 0	0% 11% 0% 56% 0% 100%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total	0 0 1 0 5 0 9	0 0 0 0 0	0 1 0 5 0 9	0% 11% 0% 56% 0% 100%
	Jail Interviewed Households	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only	0 0 1 0 5 0 9 6	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 1 0 5 0 9 6	0% 11% 0% 56% 0% 100%

		Subpopulations of CANYON L				
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview			-
		American Indian	0	0	0	NaN%
		Asian	0	0	0	NaN%
		Black Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	NaN% NaN%
	Race	White	0	0	0	NaN%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown Race	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		Hispanic	0	0	0	NaN%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	0	0	0	NaN%
	Ethnorty	Unknown Ethnicity	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		Male	0	0	0	NaN%
		Female	0	0	0	NaN%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	NaN%
		Gender Non-Conforming Unknown Gender	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		Adults (>24)	0	0	0	NaN%
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	NaN%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		Veteran Yes	0	0	0	NaN%
	Veterans	Veteran No	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Chronically Homeless	0	0	0	NaN%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Substance Abuse	0	0	0	NaN%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		PTSD	0	0	0	NaN%
	PTSD	No PTSD	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown PTSD Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	NaN%
		No Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	NaN%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Physical Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
		No Physical Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Developmental Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
Subponulation		Total	0	0	0	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	0	0	0	NaN%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown Brain Injury	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	NaN%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	NaN%
		No AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	NaN%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	NaN%
	1	Total	0	0	0	100%
		10100500		0	0	NaN%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0			1
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	NaN%
			-	-	0	NaN%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0		
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	NaN%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN%
	lieL	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail	0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN%
	lieL	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% 100%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% 100% NaN%
	Jail Interviewed Households	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only Children Only	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	NaN% NaN%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% NaN% 100% NaN%

	The Su	bpopulations of CATHEDRAL	CITY			
2 1	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	Percent
		American Indian	5	0	5	11%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	6	0	6	14%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
		White Multiple Races	23	4	27	61% 0%
		Unknown Race	6	0	6	14%
		Total	40	4	44	100%
		Hispanic	9	0	9	20%
	make a factoria	NonHispanic	28	1	29	66%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	3	3	6	14%
		Total	40	4	44	100%
		Male	31	2	33	75%
		Female	8	2	10	23%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming Unknown Gender	1	0	0	2% 0%
		Total	40	4	44	100%
		Adults (>24)	38	4	44	95%
		Youth (18-24)	2	0	2	5%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	40	4	44	100%
		Veteran Yes	2	0	2	5%
	Veterans	Veteran No	38	0	38	95%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		Chronically Homeless	20	0	20	50%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	20	0	20	50%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		Substance Abuse No Substance Abuse	15 23	0	15	38%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	23	0	23	57% 5%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		PTSD	11	0	11	28%
		No PTSD	26	0	26	65%
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	3	0	3	8%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	10	0	10	25%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	26	0	26	65%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	4	0	4	10%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		Physical Disability	11	0	11	28%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	27	0	27	68%
		Unknown Physical Disability Total	2 40	0	2 40	5%
		Developmental Disability	5	0	5	100%
		No Developmental Disability	32	0	32	80%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	3	0	3	8%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	9	0	9	23%
ei view only	Proin Inium	No Brain Injury	29	0	29	73%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	2	0	2	5%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	5%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	36	0	36	90%
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	5%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV	3 33	0	3	8% 83%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	33	0	4	10%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	40	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	1	0	1	3%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	5%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	37	0	37	93%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	40	0	40	100%
		Adults Only Children Only	35 0	0	35	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
	Interviewed Households					
		Families with Children Total	35	0	35	100%

		Subpopulations of COACHEL				
	Catergory	Response Options		Observation		-
		American Indian	8	4	12	15%
		Asian	0	0	0	0% 3%
		Black Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	3%
	Race	White	31	12	43	55%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	8	13	21	27%
		Total	48	30	78	100%
		Hispanic	38	7	45	58%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	10	10	20	26%
		Unknown Ethnicity	0	13	13	17%
		Total Male	48 38	30 21	78 59	100% 76%
		Female	10	5	15	19%
		Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	4	4	5%
		Total	48	30	78	100%
		Adults (>24)	47	16	63	81%
		Youth (18-24)	1	4	5	6%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	10	10	13%
		Total	48	30	78	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	2 46	0	2 46	4% 96%
	veterans	Total	46	0	40	
		Chronically Homeless	48	0	48 25	100% 52%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	23	0	23	48%
		Total	48	0	48	100%
		Substance Abuse	21	0	21	44%
	Cubatanaa Abuaa	No Substance Abuse	26	0	26	54%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	1	0	1	2%
		Total	48	0	48	100%
		PTSD	11	0	11	23%
	PTSD	No PTSD	35	0	35	73%
		Unknown PTSD	2	0	2	4%
		Total	48	0	48	100%
		Mental Health Conditions No Mental Health Conditions	12 36	0	12 36	25% 75%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total	48	0	48	100%
		Physical Disability	10	0	10	21%
		No Physical Disability	37	0	37	77%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	1	0	1	2%
		Total	48	0	48	100%
		Developmental Disability	8	0	8	17%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	37	0	37	77%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	3	0	3	6%
Subpopulations		Total Broin Iniury	48	0	48	100%
		Brain Injury	7	0	7	15%
Interview Only		No Brain Joiury	20	0	20	700/
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	38	0	38	79%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	3	0	3	6%
	Brain Injury					-
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	3 48	0	3 48	6% 100%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence	3 48 3	0 0 0	3 48 3	6% 100% 6%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence	3 48 3 45	0 0 0	3 48 3 45	6% 100% 6% 94%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV	3 48 3 45 0 48 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 48 0 47	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 0% 98%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 0% 98% 2%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 0% 98% 2% 100% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 0% 4%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 0% 4% 2%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 0% 4% 2% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 2 1 0	6% 100% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 0% 4% 2%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 0 1		3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 0 1	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 1		3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 0 1 1	6% 100% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 4% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 1 1 1 4		3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 0 1 1 4	6% 100% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2% 0% 2%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 0 1 1 1 4 0		3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 2 1 0 0 2 1 1 0 1 1 4 0	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 100% 0% 4% 2% 2% 2% 2% 8% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentencce Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Data Jail Release 12 Months: Data Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Data Jail Release 12 Months: Data Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Data Jail Release 12 Months: Data Jail Release 12 Months: Data	3 48 3 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 48 0 2 1 1 48 0 1 1 4 39 0 0 48		3 48 3 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 48 0 2 1 1 1 4 8 0 0 2 1 1 48 0 0 2 1 1 48 0 0 2 1 1 48 0 0 48 48 0 47 5 1 1 48 0 47 5 1 48 0 47 5 47 5 0 48 48 0 47 5 47 5 47 5 47 5 47 5 47 5 47 5 47	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 8% 0% 81% 81% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 48 3 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 48 0 2 1 1 4 0 39 0 48 44		3 48 3 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 48 0 2 1 1 1 4 0 39 30 0 48 44	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 0% 100% 4% 2% 0% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 8% 0% 81% 0% 100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Prole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Onspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only Children Only	3 48 3 45 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 0 1 1 1 4 0 39 0 48 44 0		3 48 3 0 45 0 48 0 47 1 8 0 2 1 1 0 1 1 1 4 0 39 0 0 48 44 0	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 2% 100% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 8% 0% 2% 8% 0% 81% 0% 100% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV Jail	Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 48 3 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 48 0 2 1 1 4 0 39 0 48 44		3 48 3 0 48 0 47 1 48 0 2 1 1 48 0 2 1 1 1 4 0 39 30 0 48 44	6% 100% 6% 94% 0% 100% 98% 2% 0% 100% 4% 2% 0% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 8% 0% 8% 0% 81% 0%

		e Subpopulations of CORON	A			
	Catergory		Interview	Observation	Total Coun	t Percent
		American Indian	1	0	1	<1%
		Asian	1	0	1	<1%
		Black	6	4	10	9%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	0	3	3	3%
		White Multiple Races	46 2	19 0	65 2	60% 2%
		Unknown Race	8	19	27	25%
		Total	64	45	109	100%
		Hispanic	23	10	33	30%
		NonHispanic	39	15	54	50%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	2	20	22	20%
		Total	64	45	109	100%
		Male	41	27	68	62%
		Female	21	11	32	29%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	2	7	9	8%
		Total	64	45	109	100%
		Adults (>24)	61	30	91	83%
		Youth (18-24)	3	3	6	6%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	12	12	11%
		Total	64	45	109	100%
	Vete	Veteran Yes	10	0	10	16%
	Veterans	Veteran No	54	0	54	84%
		Total	64	0	64	100%
	Chronically Hemeless	Chronically Homeless	10 54	0	10 54	16%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless Total	64	0	64	84%
		Substance Abuse	14	0	14	22%
		No Substance Abuse	44	0	44	69%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	6	0	6	9%
		Total	64	0	64	100%
		PTSD	16	0	16	25%
		No PTSD	44	0	44	69%
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	4	0	4	6%
		Total	64	0	64	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	13	0	13	20%
	Manual Hardela Canadial and	No Mental Health Conditions	46	0	46	72%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	5	0	5	8%
		Total	64	0	64	100%
		Physical Disability	18	0	18	28%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	39	0	39	61%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	7	0	7	11%
		Total	64	0	64	100%
		Developmental Disability	8	0	8	13%
		No Developmental Disability	51	0	51	80%
	Developmental Disability					
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	5	0	5	8%
ubpopulations	Developmental Disability	Total	64	0	5 64	100%
	Developmental Disability	Total Brain Injury	64 16	0 0 0	5 64 16	100% 25%
ubpopulations Interview Only	Developmental Disability Brain Injury	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury	64 16 44	0 0 0	5 64	100% 25% 69%
		Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury	64 16 44 4	0 0 0 0	5 64 16 44 4	100% 25% 69% 6%
		Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total	64 16 44 4 64	0 0 0 0 0	5 64 16 44 4 64	100% 25% 69% 6% 100%
		Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence	64 16 44 4 64 6	0 0 0 0 0 0	5 64 16 44 4 64 6	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9%
		Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence	64 16 44 4 64 6 54	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	5 64 16 44 4 6 6 54	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84%
	Brain Injury	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	64 16 44 4 64 6 54 4	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	5 64 16 44 4 64 6 54 4	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6%
	Brain Injury	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total	64 16 44 4 64 6 54 4 64	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	5 64 16 44 4 64 6 54 4 64	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100%
	Brain Injury	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV	64 16 44 6 6 54 6 4 64 1	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	5 64 16 44 64 64 6 54 4 64 1	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 2%
	Brain Injury	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV	64 16 44 6 6 54 6 4 64 1 55		5 64 16 44 6 6 54 6 4 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV	64 16 44 6 6 54 6 54 4 64 1 55 8		5 64 16 44 6 6 54 6 4 64 6 4 64 1 55 8	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total	64 16 44 4 6 54 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 8 64		5 64 16 44 6 6 54 6 4 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13% 100%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	64 16 44 6 6 54 6 54 4 64 1 55 8		5 64 16 44 6 6 54 6 54 4 64 64 1 55 8 8 64	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13% 100% 6%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total	64 16 44 4 6 54 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 8 64 4		5 64 16 44 64 64 64 4 64 1 55 8 8 64 4	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13% 100%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	64 16 44 4 6 54 6 4 1 55 8 64 4 0		5 64 16 4 4 64 6 4 64 1 55 8 64 4 0	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13% 100% 6% 0%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	64 16 44 6 54 4 6 54 4 1 55 8 64 4 0 4		5 64 16 44 6 54 6 54 4 6 4 1 55 8 64 4 0 0 4	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 86% 86% 100% 6%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	64 16 44 6 54 4 64 1 55 8 64 4 0 4 0 0		5 64 16 4 4 6 5 5 4 6 4 1 55 8 6 4 4 0 0 4 0	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13% 100% 6% 0% 6% 0%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	64 16 44 4 64 6 54 4 64 64 64 1 55 8 64 4 0 4 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		5 64 16 44 4 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 8 64 4 0 4 0 1	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 100% 86% 100% 6% 0% 0% 2%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	64 16 44 64 64 64 1 55 8 64 0 4 0 1 3		5 64 16 4 4 64 6 4 64 1 55 8 64 4 0 0 4 0 1 3	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 100% 6% 0% 6% 0% 6% 0% 2% 5%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	64 16 44 4 64 6 54 4 64 1 55 8 64 0 4 0 1 3 0		5 64 16 4 4 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 6 4 4 0 4 0 4 0 1 3 0	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 100% 6% 0% 6% 0% 5% 0%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	64 16 44 6 54 4 64 64 64 1 55 8 64 0 4 0 1 3 0 0 0		5 64 16 44 6 54 6 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 6 4 0 0 4 0 1 1 3 0 0 0	100% 25% 69% 9% 100% 9% 84% 6% 2% 86% 13% 100% 86% 0% 0% 6% 0% 0% 0%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	64 16 44 6 54 4 64 6 54 4 64 1 55 8 64 4 0 1 3 0 55		5 64 16 44 6 54 4 6 55 8 64 1 55 8 64 4 0 0 1 1 3 0 0 0 52	100% 25% 69% 9% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13% 100% 6% 0% 6% 0% 2% 5% 0% 0% 81%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Orbited Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Orbited Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Onbited Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Onbited Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Outpecified) No Jail Unknown Jail	64 16 44 4 64 6 54 4 64 64 64 1 55 8 64 4 0 1 3 0 0 52 0		5 64 16 44 6 4 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 64 4 0 0 4 0 0 1 1 3 3 0 0 0 52 0	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 86% 13% 100% 6% 6% 0% 6% 0% 0% 81% 0%
	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV Jail	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Onspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total	64 16 44 64 64 64 64 1 55 8 64 0 4 0 1 3 0 552 0 64		5 64 16 4 4 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 6 4 4 0 4 0 4 0 1 1 3 0 0 0 52 0 0 64	100% 25% 69% 6% 100% 9% 84% 6% 100% 2% 86% 13% 100% 6% 0% 6% 0% 6% 0% 0% 81% 0% 100%
ubpopulations Interview Only	Brain Injury Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Total Brain Injury No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury Total Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	64 16 44 64 64 64 1 55 8 64 0 4 0 1 3 0 52 0 64 60		5 64 16 4 4 6 4 6 4 6 4 1 55 8 6 4 4 0 4 0 1 3 3 0 0 0 52 0 0 6 4 60	100% 25% 69% 9% 84% 6% 100% 84% 2% 86% 13% 100% 86% 0% 6% 0% 6% 0% 0% 5% 0% 0% 81% 0% 81% 0%

	The Subp	opulations of DESERT HOT S	PRING	S		
	Catergory	Response Options		Observation	Total Coun	Percent
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	10	1	11	16%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	1	0	1	1%
		White Multiple Races	27	7	34	50% 0%
		Unknown Race	20	2	22	32%
		Total	58	10	68	100%
		Hispanic	21	1	22	32%
		NonHispanic	32	4	36	53%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	5	5	10	15%
		Total	58	10	68	100%
		Male	39	7	46	68%
		Female	17	3	20	29%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	2	0	2	3%
		Total	58	10	68	100%
		Adults (>24)	56	8	64	94%
	4.00	Youth (18-24)	1	0	1	1%
	Age	Children (<18)	1	0	1	1%
		Unknown Age Total	0 58	2	2	3%
		Veteran Yes	58	0	7	12%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	51	0	51	88%
	veterans	Total	58	0	58	100%
		Chronically Homeless	13	0	13	22%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	45	0	45	78%
	on one of the second seco	Total	58	0	58	100%
		Substance Abuse	11	0	11	19%
	1977 S. 197	No Substance Abuse	41	0	41	71%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	6	0	6	10%
		Total	58	0	58	100%
		PTSD	14	0	14	24%
	5705	No PTSD	37	0	37	64%
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	7	0	7	12%
		Total	58	0	58	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	8	0	8	14%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	43	0	43	74%
	Mental Health obhartions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	7	0	7	12%
		Total	58	0	58	100%
		Physical Disability	16	0	16	28%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	36	0	36	62%
		Unknown Physical Disability	6	0	6	10%
		Total	58	0	58	100%
		Developmental Disability	10	0	10	17%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	41	0	41	71%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	7	0	7	12%
Subpopulations		Total Proin Injury	58	0	58	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury No Brain Injury	9 42	0	9	16%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury	42	0	42	72%
				0	58	12%
	1		58			100/0
		Total Victim of Domestic Violence	58		-	7%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	4	0	4	7%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence	4 49	0	4 49	84%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	4 49 5	0 0 0	4 49 5	84% 9%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total	4 49	0 0 0	4 49	84% 9% 100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV	4 49 5 58 4	0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58	84% 9% 100% 7%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total	4 49 5 58	0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4	84% 9% 100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV	4 49 5 58 4 47	0 0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4 47	84% 9% 100% 7% 81%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV	4 49 5 58 4 47 7	0 0 0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4 47 7	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58	0 0 0 0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 0%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 3	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 0% 5%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 3 0 0		4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Prole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 3 0 0 0 3 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 0	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 5% 0% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0		4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 0% 5% 0% 0% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail	4 49 5 88 4 47 7 58 0 0 3 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 3 0 0 51		4 49 5 84 4 7 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 3 0 0 51	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 0% 5% 0% 5% 0% 88%
	AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) Mo Jail No Jail Unknown Jail	4 49 5 88 4 47 7 58 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 51 1		4 49 5 84 4 7 7 58 0 0 3 3 0 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 3 3 0 0 0 51 1	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 5% 0% 5% 0% 5% 0% 88% 2%
	AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Monspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 51 1 1 58		4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 51 1 1 58	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 5% 0% 0% 0% 0% 5% 0% 0% 88% 2% 100%
	AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 3 0 0 3 0 0 0 3 0 0 51 1 58 44		4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 1 1 58 44	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 5% 0% 0% 88% 88% 2% 100% 98%
	AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 3 0 0 51 1 1 58 44 0		4 49 5 84 47 7 58 0 0 0 3 0 0 3 0 0 51 1 58 44 0	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 5% 0% 5% 0% 5% 0% 88% 2% 100% 98% 0%
	AIDS or HIV Jail	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 3 0 0 3 0 0 0 3 0 0 51 1 58 44		4 49 5 58 4 47 7 58 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 0 3 0 0 0 1 1 58 44	84% 9% 100% 7% 81% 12% 100% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 88% 2% 100% 98%

	The	e Subpopulations of EASTVA	LE			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	Percent
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	0	0	0	0%
	Race	Native Hawaiian White	0	0	0	0% 25%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	2	1	3	75%
		Total	2	2	4	100%
		Hispanic	2	0	2	50%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	0	0	0	0%
	etimoty	Unknown Ethnicity	0	2	2	50%
		Total	2	2	4	100%
		Male	1	2	3	75%
		Female	1	0	1	25%
	Gender	Transgender Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	2	4	100%
		Adults (>24)	2	2	4	100%
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	2	4	100%
	Part of the operation of the	Veteran Yes	0	0	0	0%
	Veterans	Veteran No	2	0	2	100%
		Total	2	0	2	100%
	Observicelle	Chronically Homeless Not Chronically Homeless	0	0	0	0%
	Chronically Homeless	Total	2	0	2	100%
		Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		No Substance Abuse	2	0	2	100%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	0	2	100%
		PTSD	0	0	0	0%
	PTSD	No PTSD	2	0	2	100%
	PISU	Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	0	2	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	100%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total Physical Disability	2	0	2	100%
		No Physical Disability	2	0	2	100%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	0	2	100%
		Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
	Developmental Dischility	No Developmental Disability	2	0	2	100%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
Cubrenulations		Total	2	0	2	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	1	0	1	50%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	1	0	1	50%
		Unknown Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
		Total Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	100%
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	0	2	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	2	0	2	100%
	AIDS OF HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	0	2	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
	san	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	2	0	2	100%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	2	0	2	100%
		Adults Only	1	0	1	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
		Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Total	1	0	1	100%
		meless Individuals	2	2	4	100%

	Т	he Subpopulations of HEMET				
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	t Percent
		American Indian	3	0	3	3%
	-	Asian Black	1	0	1	1% 16%
		Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	39	9	48	52%
		Multiple Races	3	0	3	3%
		Unknown Race	13	10	23	25%
		Total	71	22	93	100%
		Hispanic NonHispanic	21 47	2	23 55	25% 59%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	3	12	15	16%
		Total	71	22	93	100%
		Male	44	13	57	61%
		Female	26	3	29	31%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0% 8%
		Total	71	22	93	100%
		Adults (>24)	64	10	74	80%
	[Youth (18-24)	6	4	10	11%
	Age	Children (<18)	1	2	3	3%
		Unknown Age	0	6	6	6%
		Total Veteran Yes	71	22 0	93	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	67	0	4 67	94%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
		Chronically Homeless	30	0	30	42%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	41	0	41	58%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
		Substance Abuse	36	0	36	51%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse Unknown Substance Abuse	33	0	33	46%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
		PTSD	17	0	17	24%
	PTSD	No PTSD	48	0	48	68%
	FIGD	Unknown PTSD	6	0	6	8%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
		Mental Health Conditions No Mental Health Conditions	28 40	0	28 40	39% 56%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	3	0	3	4%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
		Physical Disability	25	0	25	35%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	42	0	42	59%
		Unknown Physical Disability	4	0	4	6%
		Total Developmental Disability	71	0	71	20%
		No Developmental Disability	55	0	55	77%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	2	0	2	3%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	9	0	9	13%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	56	0	56	79%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	6 71	0	6 71	8%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	5	0	5	7%
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	62	0	62	87%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	4	0	4	6%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
		AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	1%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	67	0	67	94%
		Unknown AIDS or HIV Total	3 71	0	3 71	4%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	4	0	4	6%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	1	0	1	1%
	[Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	14	0	14	20%
	[Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	3	0	3	4%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	3% 11%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	8	0%
		No Jail	38	0	38	54%
		Unknown Jail	1	0	1	1%
		Total	71	0	71	100%
		Adults Only	64	0	64	98%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
		Families with Children	1	0	1 65	2%
	Total Unsheltered Hor	Total	65 71	22	05	100%

		Subpopulations of INDIAN WE				
	Catergory	Response Options		Observation		-
		American Indian Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	0	0	0	0%
		Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	0	0	0	0%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	0	1	1	100%
		Total	0	1	1	100%
		Hispanic	0	1	1	100%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Ethnicity	0	0	0	0%
		Total Male	0	1	1	100%
		Female	0	0	0	0%
		Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	0	1	1	100%
		Adults (>24)	0	1	1	100%
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	0	1	1	100%
	Votorona	Veteran Yes	0	0	0	NaN%
	Veterans	Veteran No Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		Chronically Homeless	0	0	0	NaN%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Substance Abuse	0	0	0	NaN%
	Culture Aliver	No Substance Abuse	0	0	0	NaN%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		PTSD	0	0	0	NaN%
	PTSD	No PTSD	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	NaN%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Physical Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
		No Physical Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Developmental Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
	bererepinental bioability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	NaN%
Subpopulations		Total	0	0	0	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury	0	0	0	NaN%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	0	0	0	NaN%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	NaN%
	-	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	NaN%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	NaN%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	NaN%
	ADS OF HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	NaN%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	NaN%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	NaN%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	NaN%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	NaN%
	Jali	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	NaN%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	NaN%
		No Jail	0	0	0	NaN%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		Adults Only	0	0	0	NaN%
	Interviewed Household-	Children Only	0	0	0	NaN%
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	NaN%
	1	Total	0	0	0	100%
		Total	0	0	U	

	1	The Subpopulations of INDIO				
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	Percen
		American Indian	3	0	3	4%
		Asian Black	2	0	2	2% 6%
	200	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	25	10	35	42%
		Multiple Races	5	0	5	6%
		Unknown Race	16	17	33	40%
		Total	52	31	83	100%
		Hispanic NonHispanic	28	5	33	40%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	1	19	20	24%
		Total	52	31	83	100%
		Male	36	20	56	67%
		Female	16	9	25	30%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender Total	0	2	2 83	2%
		Adults (>24)	48	23	71	86%
		Youth (18-24)	4	2	6	7%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	6	6	7%
		Total	52	31	83	100%
		Veteran Yes	1	0	1	2%
	Veterans	Veteran No	51	0	51	98%
		Total Chronically Homeless	52 26	0	52 26	100%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	26	0	26	50%
	onionically rionicicos	Total	52	0	52	100%
		Substance Abuse	21	0	21	40%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	31	0	31	60%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	52	0	52	100%
		PTSD	17	0	17	33%
	PTSD	No PTSD Unknown PTSD	32	0	32	62%
		Total	52	0	52	6% 100%
		Mental Health Conditions	17	0	17	33%
		No Mental Health Conditions	34	0	34	65%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	1	0	1	2%
		Total	52	0	52	100%
		Physical Disability	13	0	13	25%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	39	0	39	75%
		Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	52 9	0	52 9	100%
		Developmental Disability No Developmental Disability	43	0	43	83%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	45	0%
		Total	52	0	52	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	10	0	10	19%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	42	0	42	81%
	brann injul y	Unknown Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
		Total	52	0	52	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	5	0	5	10%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	47	0	47	90% 0%
		Total	52	0	52	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDC or LIN	No AIDS or HIV	52	0	52	100%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	52	0	52	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	2	0	2	4% 0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	4	0	4	8%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	1	0	4	2%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	4%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	43	0	43	83%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	52	0	52	100%
		Adults Only	49	0	49	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
		Families with Children Total	0 49	0	0 49	0%
		meless Individuals	52	31	83	100%

	The St	ubpopulations of JURUPA VA	LLEY			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	Percent
		American Indian	4	0	4	4%
		Asian	1	0	1	<1%
		Black	6	3	9	9%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
		White Multiple Races	53	7	60 2	58% 2%
		Unknown Race	19	8	27	26%
		Total	84	19	103	100%
		Hispanic	38	7	45	44%
	mat	NonHispanic	46	5	51	50%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	7	7	7%
		Total	84	19	103	100%
		Male	52	10	62	60%
		Female	32	9	41	40%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	84	19	103	100%
		Adults (>24)	83	8	91	88%
	1	Youth (18-24)	1	5	6	6%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	1	1 5	<1%
		Unknown Age Total	0 84	19	103	5%
		Veteran Yes	1	0	103	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	83	0	83	99%
	veterans	Total	84	0	84	100%
		Chronically Homeless	32	0	32	38%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	52	0	52	62%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		Substance Abuse	25	0	25	30%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	58	0	58	69%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	1	0	1	1%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		PTSD	11	0	11	13%
		No PTSD	71	0	71	85%
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	2	0	2	2%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	12	0	12	14%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	68	0	68	81%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	4	0	4	5%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	21	0	21	25%
		No Physical Disability	62	0	62	74%
		Unknown Physical Disability	1	0	1	1%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		Developmental Disability	9	0	9	11%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	72	0	72	86%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	3	0	3	4%
Subpopulations		Total Brain Injury	84 17	0	84	100% 20%
Interview Only		Brain Injury No Brain Injury	64	0	64	76%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	3	0	3	4%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	5	0	5	6%
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	77	0	77	92%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	2%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AID0 1191	No AIDS or HIV	82	0	82	98%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	2	0	2	2%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	2	0	2	2%
	[Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
	[Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	2%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	2	0	2	2%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	2%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	76	0	76	90%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	84	0	84	100%
		Adults Only	71	0	71	100%
		Oblighter Oak	0			
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only Families with Children Total	0 0 71	0	0 0 71	0% 0% 100%

2	The	Subpopulations of LA QUIN	TA			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	t Percent
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black Native Hawaiian	1	0	1	33% 0%
	Race	White	2	0	2	67%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		Hispanic	2	0	2	67%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic Unknown Ethnicity	1	0	1	33%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		Male	3	0	3	100%
		Female	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender Total	0	0	0	0%
		Adults (>24)	3	0	3	100%
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		Veteran Yes	0	0	0	0%
	Veterans	Veteran No	3	0	3	100%
		Total Chronically Homeless	3	0	3	100%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	3	0	3	100%
	chronically noneless	Total	3	0	3	100%
	Substance Abuse	Substance Abuse	1	0	1	33%
		No Substance Abuse	2	0	2	67%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		PTSD	0	0	0	0%
	PTSD	No PTSD Unknown PTSD	3	0	3	100%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
	Manual Hardhill Canadial and	No Mental Health Conditions	3	0	3	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		No Physical Disability	3	0	3	100%
		Unknown Physical Disability Total	3	0	3	100%
		Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
		No Developmental Disability	3	0	3	100%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	3	0	3	100%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	0	0	0	0%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	3	0	3	100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	3	0	3	100%
	100000014008000000000	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	3	0	3	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	[Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
					50000	004
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0% 0%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	0% 0% 0%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	0% 0% 0%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail	0 0 0 0 3	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 3	0% 0% 0% 0% 100%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	0% 0% 0%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail	0 0 0 3 0	0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 3 0	0% 0% 0% 100% 0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total	0 0 0 3 0 3	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 3 0 3	0% 0% 0% 100% 0% 100%
	Jail Interviewed Households	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only	0 0 0 3 0 3 3	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 3 0 3 3 3	0% 0% 0% 100% 100% 100%

	The S	ubpopulations of LAKE ELSIN	IORE			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Count	t Percent
		American Indian	1	0	1	2%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black Native Hawaiian	2	1	3	6% 0%
	Race	White	34	6	40	80%
		Multiple Races	3	0	3	6%
		Unknown Race	3	0	3	6%
		Total	43	7	50	100%
		Hispanic	14	1	15	30%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	28	1	29	58%
	Lumony	Unknown Ethnicity	1	5	6	12%
		Total	43	7	50	100%
		Male	29	4	33	66%
		Female	14	3	17	34%
	Gender	Transgender Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	43	7	50	100%
		Adults (>24)	39	5	44	88%
		Youth (18-24)	4	2	6	12%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	43	7	50	100%
		Veteran Yes	3	0	3	7%
	Veterans	Veteran No	40	0	40	93%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Chronically Homeless	21	0	21	49%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	22	0	22	51%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Substance Abuse	15	0	15	35%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse Unknown Substance Abuse	22 6	0	22 6	51% 14%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		PTSD	9	0	9	21%
		No PTSD	25	0	25	58%
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	9	0	9	21%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	18	0	18	42%
	Mantal Haalth Canditions	No Mental Health Conditions	20	0	20	47%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	5	0	5	12%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Physical Disability	9	0	9	21%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	27	0	27	63%
		Unknown Physical Disability	7	0	7	16%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Developmental Disability	8	0	8	19%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	27	0	27	63%
		Unknown Developmental Disability Total	8	0	8	19%
Subpopulations		Brain Injury	10	0	10	23%
Interview Only		No Brain Injury	27	0	27	63%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	6	0	6	14%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	4	0	4	9%
	Victim of Demostic Minter	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	34	0	34	79%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	5	0	5	12%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	37	0	37	86%
		Unknown AIDS or HIV	6	0	6	14%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	5	0	5	12%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	15 0	0	15	35%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	2	0	2	5%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	5%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	19	0	19	44%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	43	0	43	100%
		Adults Only	37	0	37	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
	interviewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Total	37	0	37	100%
	Total Unsheltered Ho	meless Individuals	43	7	50	100%

		e Subpopulations of MENIFE				
	Catergory			Observation		
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
	-	Asian Black	0	0	0	0% 5%
	25	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	11	3	14	74%
		Multiple Races	2	0	2	11%
		Unknown Race	2	0	2	11%
		Total	15	4	19	100%
	-	Hispanic	4	2	6	32%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic Unknown Ethnicity	11 0	2	13	68% 0%
		Total	15	4	19	100%
		Male	11	4	15	79%
	Ì	Female	4	0	4	21%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	ounder	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	15 13	4	19 16	100%
	-	Adults (>24) Youth (18-24)	2	3	3	84%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	15	4	19	100%
		Veteran Yes	0	0	0	0%
	Veterans	Veteran No	15	0	15	100%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
	Observice	Chronically Homeless	8	0	8	53%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless Total	7	0	15	47%
		Substance Abuse	6	0	6	40%
		No Substance Abuse	9	0	9	60%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
		PTSD	2	0	2	13%
	PTSD	No PTSD	13	0	13	87%
		Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
		Mental Health Conditions No Mental Health Conditions	6 9	0	6	40% 60%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
		Physical Disability	5	0	5	33%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	9	0	9	60%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	1	0	1	7%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
		Developmental Disability	2	0	2	13%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability Unknown Developmental Disability	12	0	12	80%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
ubpopulations		Brain Injury	1	0	1	7%
Interview Only	Besteriet	No Brain Injury	12	0	12	80%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	2	0	2	13%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	3	0	3	20%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	12	0	12	80%
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total AIDS or HIV	15 3	0	15	100%
		No AIDS or HIV	12	0	12	80%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	[Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
	[Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	13%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
	Init	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0	0	2	13%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	11	0	11	73%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	15	0	15	100%
		Adults Only	15	0	15	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
		Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
	I	Total	15	0	15	100%

		ibpopulations of MORENO VA				
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview			-
		American Indian Asian	2	0	2	1% 3%
		Black	25	40	65	3%
		Native Hawaiian	2	1	3	2%
	Race	White	32	28	60	36%
		Multiple Races	1	0	1	<1%
		Unknown Race	14	15	29	18%
		Total Hispanic	79 27	86	165 42	100% 25%
		NonHispanic	52	47	99	60%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	24	24	15%
		Total	79	86	165	100%
		Male	55	59	114	69%
		Female	23	27	50	30%
	Gender	Transgender Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0% <1%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	79	86	165	100%
		Adults (>24)	63	17	80	48%
		Youth (18-24)	15	58	73	44%
	Age	Children (<18)	1	6	7	4%
		Unknown Age	0	5	5	3%
		Total	79	86	165	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	7	0	7 72	9% 91%
	vererans	Total	72	0	72	100%
		Chronically Homeless	20	0	20	25%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	59	0	59	75%
		Total	79	0	79	100%
		Substance Abuse	29	0	29	37%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	48	0	48	61%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	2	0	2	3%
		Total	79	0	79	100%
		PTSD No PTSD	17 53	0	17	22% 67%
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	9	0	9	11%
		Total	79	0	79	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	21	0	21	27%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	55	0	55	70%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	3	0	3	4%
		Total	79	0	79	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	20	0	20	25%
		No Physical Disability Unknown Physical Disability	54	0	54	68% 6%
		Total	79	0	79	100%
		Developmental Disability	16	0	16	20%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	60	0	60	76%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	3	0	3	4%
Subpopulations		Total	79	0	79	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury	16	0	16	20%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	58 5	0	58	73%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	79	0	79	6% 100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	6	0	6	8%
	Victim of Demost 111	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	69	0	69	87%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	4	0	4	5%
		Total	79	0	79	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	71	0	71	90%
		Unknown AIDS or HIV	8 79	0	8	10%
		Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	4	0	79	5%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	5	0	5	6%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	2	0	2	3%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	2	0	2	3%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	6	0	6	8%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail Unknown Jail	59 1	0	59	75%
		Total	79	0	79	100%
		Adults Only	70	0	70	99%
	Internet the second star	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	1	0	1	1%
		Total	71	0	71	100%

	The	e Subpopulations of MURRIE	TA			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Count	Percent
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	0	2	2	11%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
		White	10 0	6	16 0	89% 0%
		Multiple Races Unknown Race	0	0	0	0%
		Total	10	8	18	100%
		Hispanic	3	2	5	28%
		NonHispanic	7	5	12	67%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	1	1	6%
	2	Total	10	8	18	100%
		Male	6	5	11	61%
		Female	4	3	7	39%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	10	8	18	100%
		Adults (>24)	8	6	14	78%
	1000	Youth (18-24)	2	2	4	22%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age Total	10	8	18	0%
		Veteran Yes	0	0	0	0%
	Veterans	Veteran No	10	0	10	100%
	40101015	Total	10	0	10	100%
		Chronically Homeless	7	0	7	70%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	3	0	3	30%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
		Substance Abuse	9	0	9	90%
		No Substance Abuse	1	0	1	10%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
		PTSD	6	0	6	60%
	PTSD	No PTSD	4	0	4	40%
	1130	Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	8	0	8	80%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	20%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total Dissipal Dissipility	10	0	10	100%
		Physical Disability	1	0	1 9	10% 90%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
		Developmental Disability	2	0	2	20%
		No Developmental Disability	8	0	8	80%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	1	0	1	10%
	Proin Inium	No Brain Injury	8	0	8	80%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	1	0	1	10%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	20%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	8	0	8	80%
	and a second of the second of	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
	L	Total	10	0	10	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	9	0	9	90%
		Unknown AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	10%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	4	0	4	40%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	1	0	1	10%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	1	0	1	10%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	4	0	4	40%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	10	0	10	100%
		Adults Only	8	0	8	100%
	Interviewed University	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Total	8	0	8	100%
	Total Unchaltered He	meless Individuals	10	8	18	100%

	Т	he Subpopulations of NORCO)			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	t Percent
		American Indian	1	0	1	8%
		Asian Black	0	0	0	0%
		Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	7	1	8	67%
		Multiple Races	1	0	1	8%
		Unknown Race	0	2	2	17%
		Total	9	3	12	100%
		Hispanic NonHispanic	0	0	0	0% 83%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	2	2	17%
		Total	9	3	12	100%
		Male	6	2	8	67%
		Female	3	0	3	25%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender Total	0	1	1	8%
		Adults (>24)	9	1	10	83%
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	2	2	17%
		Total	9	3	12	100%
		Veteran Yes	2	0	2	22%
	Veterans	Veteran No	7	0	7	78%
		Total Chronically Homeless	9	0	9	100% 22%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	7	0	7	78%
	chronically noneless	Total	9	0	9	100%
		Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
	Culture Aliver	No Substance Abuse	8	0	8	89%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	1	0	1	11%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		PTSD	1	0	1	11%
	PTSD	No PTSD	7	0	7	78%
		Unknown PTSD Total	1	0	1 9	11%
		Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	22%
		No Mental Health Conditions	6	0	6	67%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	1	0	1	11%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	1	0	1	11%
		No Physical Disability	7	0	7	78%
	,,	Unknown Physical Disability	1	0	1	11%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Developmental Disability No Developmental Disability	7	0	7	11% 78%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	1	0	1	11%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	3	0	3	33%
Interview only	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	5	0	5	56%
	brain nijur y	Unknown Brain Injury	1	0	1	11%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	8	0	8	89%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	1100	No AIDS or HIV	8	0	8	89%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	11%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
	with the second s	Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	1	0	1	11%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	8	0	8	89%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	9	0	9	100%
		Adults Only	9	0	9	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
		Families with Children Total	0	0	0	0%
		Iotal	9	0	9	100%

	The	Subpopulations of PALM DES	ERT			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview		Total Coun	
		American Indian	1	0	1	6%
		Asian Black	0	0	0	0% 6%
		Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	14	0	14	78%
		Multiple Races	1	0	1	6%
		Unknown Race	1	0	1	6%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		Hispanic NonHispanic	4	0	4	22% 78%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	0	0	0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		Male	14	0	14	78%
		Female	4	0	4	22%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender Total	0	0	0	0%
		Adults (>24)	17	0	17	94%
		Youth (18-24)	1	0	1	6%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		Veteran Yes	2	0	2	11%
	Veterans	Veteran No	16	0	16	89%
		Total Chronicelly Hemelees	18 5	0	18	100% 28%
	Chronically Homeless	Chronically Homeless Not Chronically Homeless	13	0	13	72%
	chronically noneless	Total	18	0	18	100%
		Substance Abuse	9	0	9	50%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	9	0	9	50%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		PTSD	7	0	7	39%
	PTSD	No PTSD	10	0	10	56%
		Unknown PTSD Total	1	0	1	6% 100%
		Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	11%
		No Mental Health Conditions	15	0	15	83%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	1	0	1	6%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	5	0	5	28%
		No Physical Disability	13	0	13	72%
		Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total Developmental Disability	18 5	0	18	100% 28%
		No Developmental Disability	13	0	13	72%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	4	0	4	22%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	14	0	14	78%
	brann nijar y	Unknown Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	1	0	1	6% 94%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	94% 0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	6%
	100 101	No AIDS or HIV	17	0	17	94%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	3	0	3	17%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	1	0	1	6% 0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	1	0	1	6%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	13	0	13	72%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	18	0	18	100%
		Adults Only	18	0	18	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Families with Children Total	18	0	18	100%
			.0	0	10	1.5070

	The S	ubpopulations of PALM SPR	NGS			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Count	Percent
		American Indian	6	1	7	4%
		Asian	2	1	3	2%
		Black	16	4	20	11%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	4	0	4	2%
		White Multiple Races	74 2	34	108	57% 2%
		Unknown Race	18	26	44	23%
		Total	122	67	189	100%
		Hispanic	38	14	52	28%
	mat . 1. 1.	NonHispanic	84	29	113	60%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	24	24	13%
		Total	122	67	189	100%
		Male	88	51	139	74%
		Female	34	13	47	25%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
		Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	3	3	2%
		Total	122	67	189	100%
		Adults (>24)	117	50	167	88%
	4.00	Youth (18-24)	4	9	13	7%
	Age	Children (<18)	1	0	1	<1%
		Unknown Age Total	0	8	8	4%
		Veteran Yes	122	0	189	8%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	112	0	112	92%
	veterans	Total	122	0	122	100%
		Chronically Homeless	64	0	64	52%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	58	0	58	48%
	childhaung richheided	Total	122	0	122	100%
		Substance Abuse	40	0	40	33%
		No Substance Abuse	75	0	75	61%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	7	0	7	6%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
		PTSD	34	0	34	28%
		No PTSD	80	0	80	66%
	PTSD	Unknown PTSD	8	0	8	7%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	42	0	42	34%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	72	0	72	59%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	8	0	8	7%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	45	0	45	37%
		No Physical Disability	67	0	67	55%
		Unknown Physical Disability	10	0	10	8%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
		Developmental Disability	27	0	27	22%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	88	0	88	72%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	122	0	122	6% 100%
Subpopulations		Total Brain Injury	28	0	28	23%
Interview Only		No Brain Injury	86	0	86	70%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	8	0	8	7%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	122	0	122	100%
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	104	0	104	85%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	6	0	6	5%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
		AIDS or HIV	8	0	8	7%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	109	0	109	89%
	AIDS OF HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	5	0	5	4%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	3	0	3	2%
	1	Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	1	0	1	<1%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	7	0	7	6%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	2	0	2	2%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	8	0	8	7%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	100	0	100	82%
		Unknown Jail	1	0	1	<1%
		Total	122	0	122	100%
		Adults Only	106	0	106 0	99% 0%
						I U70
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0		-	
	Interviewed Households	Children Only Families with Children Total	1 107	0	1 107	<1% 100%

CategoryResponse OptionInterviewObservatorsTotal orgAnala10012%Anala10012%Back50012%Matter Issasian100000Multified Races4000000Nomen710310310		т	he Subpopulations of PERRIS	5			
Alam 1 0.0 1.1 27.0 Native Havaian 1 0.0 1.1 27.0 Native Havaian 1 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 Multipe Rases 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 Multipe Rases 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 Multipe Rases 0.0 1.0 2.0 0.0 0.0 NonHispanic 1.3 1.1 2.4 4.0 3.0 0.0<					Observation	Total Count	Percent
Bace Biok 6 0 11 21% Whin 20 100 30 9% Whin 20 100 30 9% Whine 32 100 30 9% Whine 32 30 9% 30 9% Whine 32 30 9% 30 9% Whine 10 10 20 6% 40			American Indian	1			
Race Native Heavian 1 0 1 0 Minipel Baces 0 0 00 00 00 Minipel Baces 0 0 0 00 00 Minipel Baces 10 10 20 00 00 Baces 708 32 200 52 100 Misparie 13 11 2.4 450 Misparie 13 11 2.4 450 Misparie 13 11 2.4 450 Missen 13 13 11 2.15 2.95 Gender Non-forming 0					-		-
Base Whine 20 100 900 900 Uhnom Race 4 4.0 0.0 97 Total 200 5.0 100 97 Hilapanic 1.0 2.00 5.0 100 Function 1.0 2.00 6.0 100 Male 1.0 2.00 6.0 100 Unknown Ethnicity 1.0 2.0 0.0<							-
Image: Multipe Parse: 0 0 0 0 0 0 Image: 1701 32 200 92 0 92 Image: 1701 22 0 92 0 92 Image: 170 1 2 45 92 Image: 170 1 2 45 92 Image: 170 2 0 <td< td=""><td></td><td>Race</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>58%</td></td<>		Race					58%
Interview Number of the second s			10/00/2017/00/				
Hispanic 18 8 266 605 Ethnicity 1 1 2 40 607 Unissom Ethnicity 1 1 2 405 713 Gender Female 13 2 20 0			Unknown Race				15%
Ethnicity Non-Stepanic 13 11 244 490 Witkown Ethnicity 1 1 2 452 Bale 130 12 15 293 Gender Male 10 0 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>100%</td>							100%
Ethnicity Unison Ethnicity 17 1 2 2 95 Total 10 10 10 30 20 70 Female 13 2 20 0					-	-	
Instant 100		Ethnicity					
Gender Male 19 18 27 713 Gender Femde 13 2 15 29 Tangamdar 0 0 0 0 00 Tangamdar 0 0 0 0 0 0 Unitoron Gender 0						0.0211	100%
Gender Transgender 0 0 0 00 00 Gender Not-Conforming 0						2022	71%
Gender Gender Non-Conforming 0 0 0 00 00 Idtitioned Conforming 0 0 0 0 0 0 Idtitioned Conforming 22 20 52 100 Adults (>24) 28 12 44 794 Adults (>24) 28 12 44 794 Adults (>24) 28 12 44 794 Mather Conforming 0 0 0 0 0 Yeterans 1 0 10 0 10 0 10			Female	13	2	15	29%
Gender Non-Conforming 0 0 0 0% Total 32 200 52 1005 Adults (>24) 32 200 52 1005 Adults (>24) 3 8 11 21% Adults (>24) 3 8 11 21% Adults (>24) 3 8 11 21% Children (16) 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Mater (16) 0		Gender					
Age Total 32 20 52 100 Adults (10-24) 3 18 11 21% Adults (10-24) 3 18 11 21% Children (-18) 0 0 0 00 00 Total 32 20 52 1009 Veterans Veteran Vete 1 0 31 07% Veterans Veteran Vete 1 0 14 65% Chronically Homeless 18 0 14 45% Chronically Homeless 18 0 14 45% Substance Abuse 17 0 17 532 Frish No Substance Abuse 17 0 13 100 13 47% Monor Substance Abuse 17 0 13 10 14 47% Monor Motions 15 0 15 47% 100 14 47% Monor Motions 15 0 15 10 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>-</td> <td></td> <td></td>					-		
Age Adults (p-24) 29 12 41 29 Age Youth (11-24) 3 8 11 21% Children (<18)				2.2412			100110
Age Youth (18-24) 3 8 11 2.73 No Children (1618) 0 0 00 05 Unknown Age 0 0 0 05 05 Veteran Yes 1 0 13 0 33 07 Veteran Yes 1 0 14 0 14 0 14 0 14 0 14 04 14 445 Total 32 0 32 1000 16 0 16 0 16 0 16						6	
Build State Unknown Age 0							21%
Total 32 20 52 100 Veterans 1 0 1 35 Veteran No 31 0 31 974 Total 32 0 32 100 Chronically Homeless 14 0 114 445 Chronically Homeless 14 0 12 452 Substance Abuse 17 0 17 532 100 Substance Abuse 1 0 14 445 452 100 13 414 445 No Substance Abuse 1 0 1 352 100 13 415 PTSD 13 0 13 0 13 415 445 Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 477 101 32 100 13 415 478 Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 478 100 15 478 100 16		Age		0	0	0	0%
Veterans Veteran Yes 1 0 1 975 Total 32 0 32 1000 Chronically Homeless 18 0 14 975 Chronically Homeless 14 0 14 435 Not Chronically Homeless 14 0 14 435 Substance Abuse 17 0 17 535 Substance Abuse 14 0 14 435 PTSD 32 0 32 100 PTSD 13 0 13 418 Mo Substance Abuse 1 0 1 445 No Substance Abuse 13 0 13 418 Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 475 Work Physical Disability 10 10 14 432 Physical Disability 10 15 475 Unknown Vental Health Conditions 15 0 15 475 Unknown Ph				0	0	0	0%
Veterans Veteran No 31 0 31 97 Total 32 1007 100 32 1007 Chronically Homeless 18 0 18 69% Not Chronically Homeless 14 0 14 434 Not Chronically Homeless 14 0 14 434 Not Substance Abuse 17 0 17 535 Substance Abuse 10 0 13 4434 Unknown Substance Abuse 13 0 13 413 PTSD 13 0 13 413 413 Mont PTSD 13 0 13 413 413 Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 477 Unknown Prisical Disability 20 32 100 10 475 Unknown Prisical Disability 20 0 20 632 1007 Physical Disability 10 0 15 477 20 <					1000000		100%
Total 32 0 32 100 Chronically Homeless 18 0 14 44% No Chronically Homeless 14 0 14 44% Total 32 0 32 100 Substance Abuse 17 0 17 53% Substance Abuse 14 0 14 44% No Substance Abuse 14 0 13 44% Unknown Substance Abuse 14 0 13 44% PTSD 13 0 13 41% Unknown Substance Abuse 15 0 15 47% No PTSD 13 0 13 41% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mental Health Conditions 15 0 32 1000 Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% No Previsical Disability 3 0 32 1000 Physical Disability		against and a same					
Chronically Homeless 18 0 18 0 Not Chronically Homeless 14 0 14 443 Total 32 0 32 100 Substance Abuse 17 0 17 53 Substance Abuse 14 0 14 443 No Substance Abuse 1 0 13 443 Unknown Substance Abuse 1 0 13 443 Unknown PTSD 13 0 13 443 No PTSD 13 0 15 473 Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 473 Montal Health Conditions 15 0 15 473 Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 473 Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 473 Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 32 1000 Physical Disability 9 0 9 284		Veterans					-
Chronically Homeless Not Chronically Homeless 14 0 14 04 44 Total 32 0 32 1000 Substance Abuse 17 0 17 53% No Substance Abuse 14 0 14 44% No Substance Abuse 11 0 13 47% PTSD 33 0 32 100 PTSD 13 0 13 47% No PTSD 13 0 13 47% No Total 32 0 32 100 Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 32 100 Physical Disability 0 0 32 100 32 100 32 100 32 100 32 100 32 100 32 100 32							
Total 32 0 32 100 Substance Abuse 17 0 17 53% Substance Abuse 14 0 14 43% Unknown Substance Abuse 1 0 11 43% Unknown Substance Abuse 1 0 13 41% Unknown Substance Abuse 1 0 13 41% PTSD 13 0 13 41% Unknown PTSD 6 0 6 15 47% Unknown PTSD 6 0 15 47% 100 14 43% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% 100 15 47% Unknown Prysical Disability 0 0 32 1000 10 28% 1000 13 9% 100 15 47% 100 10 12 100 10 10 20 0 32 1000 10 32 100 <		Chronically Homeless			197		-
Substance Abuse Substance Abuse 17 0 17 63% Substance Abuse 14 0 14 44% Total 32 0 32 1000 PTSD 13 0 13 41% No PTSD 13 0 13 41% No PTSD 13 0 15 47% No PTSD 13 0 15 47% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown PTSD 6 0 6 100 15 47% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% 100 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 13 0 32 1009 22% 1009 22% 1009 22% 1009 100 20 63% 100 32 100 32 1009 22% 1009 100 10 10 32 100 32 100 <td></td> <td>on oneany nonceess</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>100%</td>		on oneany nonceess					100%
Substance Abuse Unknown Substance Abuse 1 0 1 3% Total 32 00 32 1009 PTSD 13 0 13 41% No PTSD 13 0 13 41% Whom PTSD 6 0 6 10% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mertal Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mertal Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Physical Disability 0 0 9 28% Physical Disability 0 0 10 28% Morelopmental Disability 0 0 3 9% Total 32 0 32 100% Interview doity 9 0 2 28% Wicking Topmatal Disability 10 0 3 9%	1		Substance Abuse	17	0	17	53%
Bubpopulations Unknown Substance Abuse 1 0 1 30 32 1000 PTSD 13 0 13 0 13 41% No PTSD 13 0 13 0 13 41% Whon PTSD 6 0 6 15 47% Unknown PTSD 6 0 15 47% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 10 0 9 28% Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% Mono Physical Disability 20 0 2 06 Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Monown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Unknown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 1005 Brain Injury 7 0 7 <td></td> <td>Substance Abuse</td> <td>No Substance Abuse</td> <td>14</td> <td>0</td> <td>14</td> <td>44%</td>		Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	14	0	14	44%
PTSD 13 0 13 41% No PTSD 13 0 13 41% No PTSD 6 0 6 19% Total 32 0 32 100% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Victim of Disability No Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Physical Disability 0 9 28% 0 32 1000 Physical Disability 0 0 9 28% 0 32 1000 Developmental Disability 0 0 2 6% 0 28% 0 32 1000 Developmental Disability 0 0 2 0 32 1000 13 41% Mo Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% 1000 19 59% 1005 10 105 10		Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse				
PTSD No PTSD 13 0 13 41% Unknown PTSD 6 0 6 10% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions 2 0 22 1000 Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% No Physical Disability 20 0 20 63% Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% Developmental Disability 0 3 0 3 9% Unknown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 1000 Interview Only Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% No Drevelopmen						100 March 100 Ma	100%
Subpopulations interview only PTSD 6 0 6 19% Total Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Horital Health Conditions Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Horital Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Horital Health Conditions Physical Disability 0 15 47% Horital Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Horital Physical Disability 0 0 9 28% Horital Health Conditions 15 0 32 1000 Morital Health Conditions 13 0 3 0 32 1000 Morital Health Conditions 15 0 9 28% 1000 10 20 63% Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 10 3 10 32 1000 10 10% 10% 10% 10% 10% 10% 10% 10% 10% 10%						5.33	-
Total 32 0 32 1009 Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mental Health Conditions 2 0 2 6% Total 32 0 92 6% Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% No Physical Disability 20 0 20 63% Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% No Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% No Developmental Disability 9 0 32 1009 Unknown Prain Injury 10 19 59% 100 19 59% Unknown Prain Injury 10 19 19 19 19% 100 19 19% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% 10		PTSD					-
Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% No Mental Health Conditions Mental Health Conditions 15 0 15 47% Unknown Mental Health Conditions Physical Disability 9 0 2 6% Total Physical Disability 9 0 2 6% Monown Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% Unknown Developmental Disability 20 32 1000 Unknown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Unknown Developmental Disability 20 32 1000 Unknown Evelopmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Unknown Total 32 0 32 1000 Unknown Victim of Domestic Viol							
Mental Health Conditions Unknown Mental Health Conditions 2 0 2 6% Total 32 0 32 1005 Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% Physical Disability 20 0 20 63% Developmental Disability 20 0 9 28% Developmental Disability 20 0 9 28% Developmental Disability 20 0 9 28% Unknown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Subpopulations interview Only Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% Brain Injury 19 0 19 5% 100 6 10% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% 100 0 0 9% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% 100 0 <	5						47%
Subpopulations interview doily East of the set of the set o		Manual Hardina Caradiniana					47%
Physical Disability Physical Disability 9 0 9 28% No Physical Disability 20 0 20 63% Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% No Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% No Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% No Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% No Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Brain Injury 7 0 7 220 632 1009 Subpopulations Brain Injury 19 0 19 196 19% 19% 100 19 19% 100 10 10% 100 10 10% 100 10 10% 100 10 10% 100 10 10% 10% 10% 10% 100 10 10% 10%		Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	6%
Physical Disability No Physical Disability 20 0 20 63% Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Total 32 0 32 1009 Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% Developmental Disability 20 0 20 63% Interview Only 0 9 28% 0 32 1009 Brain Injury 10 0 9 28% 0 32 1000 Brain Injury 10 0 12 20 32 1000 Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% 0 32 1000 Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% 0 19 59% AlDS or HIV Unknown Crain Injury 19 0 19 56% AlDS or HIV No AlDS or HIV 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>-</td> <td></td> <td>100%</td>					-		100%
Physical Disability Unknown Physical Disability 3 0 3 9% Total 32 0 32 1003 Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% Developmental Disability 9 0 20 63% Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Total 32 0 32 1000 Unknown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Total 32 0 32 1000 No Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% No Brain Injury 19 0 19 59% Unknown Brain Injury 19 0 32 1000 Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0						-	
Subpopulations Interview Only Total 32 0 32 1009 Subpopulations Interview Only Developmental Disability 9 0 9 26% No Developmental Disability 20 0 20 63% Unknown Developmental Disability 3 0 32 1009 Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% No Brain Injury 19 0 19 59% Victim of Domestic Violence 32 0 32 1009 Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 32 1009 Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 32 1009 Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 32 1009 AIDS or HIV 10 0		Physical Disability			-		
Developmental Disability 9 0 9 28% No Developmental Disability 20 0 20 63% Unknown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Total 32 00 32 1000 Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% No Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% No Brain Injury 19 0 19 59% Unknown Brain Injury 6 0 6 19% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Not Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Not Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0 0 Mather Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0			-			220.0	-
Developmental Disability 20 0 20 63% Subpopulations Interview Only Total 32 0 32 1009 Brain Injury Total 32 0 32 1009 Wictim of Domestic Violence Interview Only 19 0 19 59% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% 1009 Not Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% 1009 AIDS or HIV O 0 0 0 0 0 AIDS or HIV O 0 0 0 0 0 Jail Release 9D Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 9D Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0							
Subpopulations Interview Only Outknown Developmental Disability 3 0 3 9% Brain Injury Total 32 0 32 100% Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% No Brain Injury 19 0 19 59% Unknown Brain Injury 6 0 6 19% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Not Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Not Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0 0 AIDS or HIV 30 0 32 100% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0%				20	0	20	63%
Brain Injury 7 0 7 22% No Brain Injury 19 0 19 59% Unknown Brain Injury 19 0 19 59% Unknown Brain Injury 6 0 6 10% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Not Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% MIDS or HIV 100 00 0 <td></td> <td>Developmental Disability</td> <td>Unknown Developmental Disability</td> <td>3</td> <td>0</td> <td>3</td> <td>9%</td>		Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	3	0	3	9%
Interview Only Brain Injury Image: Probability Image: Probabilit	Submanulations		Total	32	0	32	100%
Brain Injury Unknown Brain Injury 6 0 6 19% Total 32 0 32 100% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 32 9% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0 0% AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 32 100% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 0 0 Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0% 0% Jaiai Release 12 Months: P					-		22%
Total 32 0 32 100% Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Not Victim of Domestic Violence 26 0 26 81% Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Total 32 0 32 100% AIDS or HIV 0 0 32 100% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% MADS or HIV 0 0 0 0% MADS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0% 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0		Brain Injury			-	19	-
Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Not Victim of Domestic Violence 26 0 26 81% Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 3 9% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% 100% MDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0% 0%							
Victim of Domestic Violence 26 0 26 81% Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence 3 0 3 9% Total 32 0 32 100% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% MIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>1.2.2.2</td><td>-</td></t<>						1.2.2.2	-
Unknown Victm of Domestic Violence 3 0 32 9% Total 32 0 32 100% AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% No AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Parole 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0% 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Protolion 0 0 0% 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Unspecified) 0<		Making of Deeper at 1911			-		81%
AIDS or HIV 0 0 0 0% No AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 2 0 2 6% Total 32 0 32 100% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0% 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0% 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0% <td></td> <td>victim of Domestic Violence</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>		victim of Domestic Violence					
No AIDS or HIV 30 0 30 94% Unknown AIDS or HIV 2 0 2 6% Total 32 0 32 100 Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0% 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0% 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0% 0% Motis Only 26 0 26 81%			Total	32	0	32	100%
AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV 2 0 2 6% Total 32 0 32 100% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0%							-
Total 32 0 32 100% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Parole 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Unspecified) 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Unspecified) 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Unspecified) 0 0 0% 0% Unknown Jail 26 0 26 81%		AIDS or HIV			-		
Jail Release 90 Days: Probation 2 0 2 6% Jail Release 90 Days: Parole 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0 0% Mol Jail 26 0 26 81% Unknown Jail 0 0 0 0% Total 32 0 32 100% Children Only 0 0 0 0% F		2000/00/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/2002/00/200			-		
Jail Release 90 Days: Parole 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0% <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>							
Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence 0 0 0% Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 0% Molts: Only 26 0 26 81% Unknown Jail 0 0 0 0% Total 32 0 32 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0%							-
Jail Jail Release 12 Months: Probation 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Parole 0 0 0% 0% 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Unspecified) 0 0 0 0% Mo Jail 26 0 26 81% Unknown Jail 0 0 0 0% Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0%				1275			-
Jail Jail Release 12 Months: Parole 0 0 0 0% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) 0 0 0 0% No Jail 26 0 26 81% Unknown Jail 0 0 0% 0% Total 32 0 32 100% Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0%			Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence 4 0 4 13% Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) 0 0 0 0% No Jail 26 0 26 81% Unknown Jail 0 0 0% 0% Total 32 0 32 100% Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0%		a 5				2	
Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) 0 0 0 0% No Jail 26 0 26 81% Unknown Jail 0 0 0 0% Total 32 0 32 100% Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0%		Jail					
No Jail 26 0 26 81% Unknown Jail 0 0 0 0% Total 32 0 32 100% Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0%							-
Unknown Jail 0 0 0 0% Total 32 0 32 100% Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0%					-	21.1.001	
Total 32 0 32 100% Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Children Only 0 0 0% 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0%					-		
Adults Only 24 0 24 100% Interviewed Households Children Only 0 0 0% 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0% 0% 0%					-		100%
Interviewed Households Children Only 0 0 0 0% Families with Children 0 0 0% 0%				1150016		08276	100%
Families with Children 0 0 0 0%		Interviewed Households		0	0	0	0%
Total 24 0 24 100%		intervieweu Housenoids					
Total Unsheltered Homeless Individuals 32 20 52 100%				-			100%

	The Su	Ibpopulations of RANCHO MI	RAGE			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	Percent
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	7	0	7	58%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	4	1	5	42%
		Total	11	1	12	100%
		Hispanic	4	0	4	33%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic Unknown Ethnicity	5	0	5	42% 25%
		Total	11	1	12	100%
		Male	7	1	8	67%
		Female	3	0	3	25%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	ochaci	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	1	0	1	8%
		Total Adults (>24)	11 8	1	12	100% 75%
		Youth (18-24)	3	0	3	25%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	11	1	12	100%
		Veteran Yes	1	0	1	9%
	Veterans	Veteran No	10	0	10	91%
		Total	11	0	11	100%
	Chronically Homeless	Chronically Homeless Not Chronically Homeless	9	0	9	82% 18%
	Chronically Homeless	Total	11	0	11	100%
		Substance Abuse	7	0	7	64%
	Cubatana Alivea	No Substance Abuse	2	0	2	18%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	2	0	2	18%
		Total	11	0	11	100%
		PTSD	6	0	6	55%
	PTSD	No PTSD	3	0	3	27% 18%
		Unknown PTSD Total	11	0	11	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	5	0	5	45%
		No Mental Health Conditions	4	0	4	36%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	2	0	2	18%
		Total	11	0	11	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	3	0	3	27%
		No Physical Disability	6	0	6	55%
		Unknown Physical Disability Total	11	0	11	18%
		Developmental Disability	3	0	3	27%
	-	No Developmental Disability	6	0	6	55%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	2	0	2	18%
C. harris		Total	11	0	11	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	3	0	3	27%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	6	0	6	55%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	2	0	2	18% 100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
	Marking of Design of Arts	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	10	0	10	91%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	1	0	1	9%
		Total	11	0	11	100%
		AIDS or HIV	2	0	2	18%
						73%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	8	0	8	
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	9%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total	1 11	0	1 11	100%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	1 11 0	0 0 0	1 11 0	100% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	1 11 0 0	0 0 0	1 11 0 0	100% 0% 0%
		No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	1 11 0 1 1 0 1	0 0 0 0 0 0	1 11 0 0 1 0 1	100% 0% 0% 9% 0% 9%
	AIDS or HIV Jail	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 1 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 1 0	100% 0% 9% 0% 9%
		No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 2	100% 0% 9% 0% 9% 0% 18%
		No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0	100% 0% 9% 0% 9% 0% 18% 0%
		No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 2	100% 0% 9% 0% 9% 0% 18%
		No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7	100% 0% 9% 0% 9% 0% 18% 0% 64%
		No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7 0	100% 0% 9% 0% 9% 0% 18% 0% 64% 0%
	Jail	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7 0 7 0		1 11 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7 0 11 6 0 0	100% 0% 9% 0% 9% 0% 18% 0% 64% 0% 100% 100%
		No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only Children Only Families with Children	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7 7 0 7 0 7 0 11 6 0 0		1 11 0 1 1 0 1 2 0 0 7 0 0 11 6 0 0	100% 0% 0% 9% 0% 18% 0% 64% 0% 100% 100%
	Jail	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Vorspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only Children Only Families with Children Total	1 11 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7 0 0 11 6 0		1 11 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 2 0 7 0 11 6 0 0	100% 0% 0% 9% 0% 18% 0% 64% 0% 100% 100%

Page | 131

	The	e Subpopulations of RIVERSI	DE			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Count	Percent
		American Indian	7	0	7	1%
		Asian	5	2	7	1%
		Black	73	47	120	20%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	1	1	2	<1%
		White Multiple Races	158 6	130	288	49% 2%
		Unknown Race	28	125	153	26%
		Total	278	309	587	100%
		Hispanic	87	50	137	23%
	mat. 1.1.	NonHispanic	185	85	270	46%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	6	174	180	31%
Ethnicity		Total	278	309	587	100%
		Male	191	168	359	61%
		Female	84	66	150	26%
	Gender	Transgender	1	0	1	<1%
		Gender Non-Conforming	1	0	1	<1%
		Unknown Gender	1	75 309	76	13%
		Total Adults (>24)	278 254	161	587 415	100% 71%
		Youth (18-24)	254	44	66	11%
	Age	Children (<18)	22	9	11	2%
		Unknown Age	0	95	95	16%
		Total	278	309	587	100%
		Veteran Yes	30	0	30	11%
	Veterans	Veteran No	248	0	248	89%
		Total	278	0	278	100%
		Chronically Homeless	105	0	105	38%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	173	0	173	62%
		Total	278	0	278	100%
	Substance Abuse	Substance Abuse	75	0	75	27%
		No Substance Abuse	188	0	188	68%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	15	0	15	5%
		Total	278	0	278	100%
	PTSD	PTSD	63	0	63	23%
		No PTSD	180	0	180	65%
		Unknown PTSD Total	35 278	0	35 278	13%
		Mental Health Conditions	84	0	84	30%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	178	0	178	64%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	16	0	16	6%
		Total	278	0	278	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	66	0	66	24%
		No Physical Disability	197	0	197	71%
		Unknown Physical Disability	15	0	15	5%
		Total	278	0	278	100%
	Developmental Disability	Developmental Disability	33	0	33	12%
		No Developmental Disability	222	0	222	80%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	23	0	23	8%
Subpopulations		Total	278	0	278	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury	33	0	33	12%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	216	0	216	78%
		Unknown Brain Injury	29	0	29	10%
		Total Victim of Domestic Violence	278 24	0	278	100% 9%
			24	0	24	9% 84%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	234	0	234	7%
		Total	278	0	278	100%
		AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	<1%
		No AIDS or HIV	250	0	250	90%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	27	0	27	10%
		Total	278	0	278	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	13	0	13	5%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	5	0	5	2%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	8	0	8	3%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	12	0	12	4%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	8	0	8	3%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	11	0	11	4%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	219	0	219	79%
		Unknown Jail	2	0	2	<1%
		T-4-1				
		Total Adulte Only	278	0	278	
		Adults Only	239	0	239	99%
	Interviewed Households	Adults Only Children Only	239 1	0	239 1	99% <1%
	Interviewed Households	Adults Only	239	0	239	99%

	The	Subpopulations of RIVERSID	E 1			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview		-	
		American Indian	6	0	6	2%
		Asian	2	2	4	1%
		Black Native Hawaiian	46	24	70	21% <1%
	Race	White	77	64	141	41%
		Multiple Races	2	04	2	<1%
		Unknown Race	19	97	116	34%
		Total	153	188	341	100%
		Hispanic	52	27	79	23%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	96	49	145	43%
	Lumory	Unknown Ethnicity	5	112	117	34%
		Total	153	188	341	100%
		Male	106	87	193	57%
		Female	44	38	82	24%
	Gender	Transgender Gender Non-Conforming	1	0	1	<1%
		Unknown Gender	1	63	64	19%
		Total	153	188	341	100%
		Adults (>24)	138	85	223	65%
		Youth (18-24)	13	18	31	9%
	Age	Children (<18)	2	6	8	2%
		Unknown Age	0	79	79	23%
		Total	153	188	341	100%
		Veteran Yes	16	0	16	10%
	Veterans	Veteran No	137	0	137	90%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
		Chronically Homeless	51	0	51	33%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	102	0	102	67%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
		Substance Abuse	40	0	40	26%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	104	0	104	68%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	9	0	9	6%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
	PTSD	PTSD	39	0	39	25%
		No PTSD	90	0	90	59%
		Unknown PTSD	24	0	24	16%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions No Mental Health Conditions	45 97	0	45 97	29% 63%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	11	0	11	7%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
		Physical Disability	31	0	31	20%
	nera i trata aparteritationera a	No Physical Disability	113	0	113	74%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	9	0	9	6%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
	Developmental Disability	Developmental Disability	21	0	21	14%
		No Developmental Disability	119	0	119	78%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	13	0	13	8%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	17	0	17	11%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	118	0	118	77%
	brain nijary	Unknown Brain Injury	18	0	18	12%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	10	0	10	7%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	129	0	129	84%
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	14	0	14	9%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
		AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV	0 135	0	0	0% 88%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	135	0	135	12%
		Total	153	0	18	12%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	5	0	5	3%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	2	0	2	1%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	7	0	7	5%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	5	0	5	3%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	6	0	6	4%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	1%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	124	0	124	81%
		Unknown Jail	2	0	2	1%
		Total	153	0	153	100%
		Adults Only	128	0	128	98%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	1	0	1	<1%
		Families with Children	1	0	1	<1%
		Total	130	0	130	100%
	Total Unchaltered He	meless Individuals	153	188	341	100%

	The	Subpopulations of RIVERSID	E 2			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	Percen
		American Indian	1	0	1	<1%
		Asian	3	0	3	1%
		Black	27	23	50	20%
	Race	Native Hawaiian White	0 81	0	0	0% 60%
		Multiple Races	4	4	8	3%
		Unknown Race	9	28	37	15%
		Total	125	121	246	100%
		Hispanic	35	23	58	24%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	89	36	125	51%
	Lumony	Unknown Ethnicity	1	62	63	26%
		Total	125	121	246	100%
		Male Female	85 40	81 28	166 68	67% 28%
	a west	Transgender	40	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	12	12	5%
		Total	125	121	246	100%
		Adults (>24)	116	76	192	78%
		Youth (18-24)	9	26	35	14%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	3	3	1%
		Unknown Age	0	16	16	7%
		Total Veteran Yes	125 14	121 0	246	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	14	0	14	89%
	rotorand	Total	125	0	125	100%
		Chronically Homeless	54	0	54	43%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	71	0	71	57%
		Total	125	0	125	100%
	Substance Abuse	Substance Abuse	35	0	35	28%
		No Substance Abuse	84	0	84	67%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	6	0	6	5%
		Total PTSD	125 24	0	125 24	100%
	PTSD	No PTSD	90	0	90	72%
		Unknown PTSD	11	0	11	9%
		Total	125	0	125	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions	39	0	39	31%
		No Mental Health Conditions	81	0	81	65%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	5	0	5	4%
		Total	125	0	125	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	35 84	0	35	28%
		No Physical Disability Unknown Physical Disability	6	0	6	5%
		Total	125	0	125	100%
		Developmental Disability	12	0	12	10%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	103	0	103	82%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	10	0	10	8%
Subnonulation		Total	125	0	125	100%
Subpopulations Interview Only		Brain Injury	16	0	16	13%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	98	0	98	78%
		Unknown Brain Injury	11	0	11	9%
		Total Victim of Domestic Violence	125 14	0	125	100%
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	105	0	105	84%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	6	0	6	5%
		Total	125	0	125	100%
		AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	<1%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	115	0	115	92%
		Unknown AIDS or HIV	9	0	9	7%
		Total	125	0	125	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	8	0	8	6% 2%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	3	0	3	<1%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	7	0	7	6%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	2	0	2	2%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	9	0	9	7%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	95	0	95	76%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	125	0	125	100%
		Adults Only Children Only	111 0	0	0	100%
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Total	111	0	111	100%

		Subpopulations of SAN JACI				
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation		
		American Indian	1	0	1	3%
		Asian Black	0	1	1 5	3% 16%
		Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	21	1	22	71%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	0	2	2	6%
		Total	26	5	31	100%
		Hispanic	9	1	10	32%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	17	2	19	61%
		Unknown Ethnicity	0	2	2	6%
		Total	26	5	31	100%
		Male	17	4	21	68%
		Female Transgender	9	1	10	32%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	5	31	100%
		Adults (>24)	25	2	27	87%
		Youth (18-24)	1	3	4	13%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	5	31	100%
	State from a sure	Veteran Yes	2	0	2	8%
	Veterans	Veteran No	24	0	24	92%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
		Chronically Homeless	8	0	8	31%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	18	0	18	69%
		Total Substance Abuse	26	0	26	100%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	6 19	0	6 19	23% 73%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	15	0	15	4%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
	PTSD	PTSD	9	0	9	35%
		No PTSD	17	0	17	65%
		Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions	9	0	9	35%
		No Mental Health Conditions	17	0	17	65%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	5	0	5	19%
		No Physical Disability	21	0	21	81%
		Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
	Developmental Disability	Total Developmental Dissbility	26	0	26	100%
		Developmental Disability No Developmental Disability	24	0	2	8% 92%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
Subpopulations		Brain Injury	20	0	20	8%
Interview Only		No Brain Injury	24	0	24	92%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	1	0	1	4%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	25	0	25	96%
	visitin of bomestic violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
		AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	4%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	24	0	24	92%
	reconstruct Tradestruct Vital (1977)	Unknown AIDS or HIV	1	0	1	4%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	3	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	100000000	Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	8%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	21	0	21	81%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	26	0	26	100%
		Adults Only	20	0	20	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	0%
	miler viewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Total	20	0	20	100%
		meless Individuals	26	5	31	100%

	The	Subpopulations of TEMECU	LA			
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation	Total Coun	Percen
		American Indian	0	0	0	0%
		Asian	2	0	2	3%
		Black	2	1	3	5%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
		White Multiple Races	34	8	42	71% 2%
		Unknown Race	7	4	11	19%
		Total	46	13	59	100%
		Hispanic	12	4	16	27%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	33	5	38	64%
	Lumory	Unknown Ethnicity	1	4	5	8%
		Total	46	13	59	100%
		Male Female	33 13	9	42	71% 27%
		Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	1	1	2%
		Total	46	13	59	100%
		Adults (>24)	40	5	45	76%
		Youth (18-24)	6	7	13	22%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	1	1	2%
		Total Veteran Yes	46	13 0	59	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	39	0	39	85%
	vocutaria.	Total	46	0	46	100%
		Chronically Homeless	14	0	14	30%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	32	0	32	70%
		Total	46	0	46	100%
		Substance Abuse	22	0	22	48%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	24	0	24	52%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total PTSD	46	0	46	100% 30%
	PTSD	No PTSD	28	0	28	61%
		Unknown PTSD	4	0	4	9%
		Total	46	0	46	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions	10	0	10	22%
		No Mental Health Conditions	32	0	32	70%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	4	0	4	9%
		Total	46	0	46	100%
	Physical Disability	Physical Disability	5	0	5	11%
		No Physical Disability Unknown Physical Disability	39	0	39	85% 4%
		Total	46	0	46	100%
	_	Developmental Disability	5	0	5	11%
		No Developmental Disability	36	0	36	78%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	5	0	5	11%
Subpopulations		Total	46	0	46	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury	6	0	6	13%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	36	0	36	78%
		Unknown Brain Injury	4	0	4	9% 100%
		Total Victim of Domestic Violence	46 2	0	46	4%
		Not Victim of Domestic Violence	44	0	44	96%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total	46	0	46	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	43	0	43	93%
	nibo or niv	Unknown AIDS or HIV	3	0	3	7%
		Total	46	0	46	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	8	0	8	17%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	1	0	11	2% 24%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	6	0	6	13%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3	0	3	7%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	17	0	17	37%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	46	0	46	100%
		Adults Only Children Only	37	0	37	100%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only Families with Children	0	0	0	0%
		Total	37	0	37	100%
	Total Unsheltered Ho		46	13	59	100%

	0	Subpopulations of WILDOM	1.1.0000111.000	01		
	Catergory	Response Options	Interview	Observation		
		American Indian Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	0	1	1	17%
		Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
	Race	White	3	2	5	83%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	3	6	100%
		Hispanic	0	0	0	0%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic	3	3	6	100%
		Unknown Ethnicity Total	3	3	6	0%
		Male	3	3	6	100%
		Female	0	0	0	0%
		Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	3	6	100%
		Adults (>24)	3	3	6	100%
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
	1	Total Veteran Yes	3	3	6	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	3	0	3	100%
	veceraris	Total	3	0	3	1009
		Chronically Homeless	0	0	0	0%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	3	0	3	100%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	3	0	3	100%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		PTSD	0	0	0	0%
	PTSD	No PTSD	3	0	3	100%
		Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		No Mental Health Conditions Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	100%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		No Physical Disability	3	0	3	100%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	0	0	0	0%
		Total	3	0	3	100%
		Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
	Developmental Disability	No Developmental Disability	3	0	3	100%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
Subpopulations		Total	3	0	3	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	3	0	3	100%
		Unknown Brain Injury	0	0		0%
		Total Victim of Domestic Violence	3	0	3	100%
	1	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	3	0	3	100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence					1009
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Total	3	0	3	
	Victim of Domestic Violence			0	0	0%
		Total	3			0% 100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Total AIDS or HIV	3 0 3 0	0 0 0	0 3 0	
		Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total	3 0 3 0 3	0 0 0 0	0 3 0 3	100% 0% 100%
		Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	3 0 3 0 3 0	0 0 0 0	0 3 0 3 0	100% 0% 100%
		Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	3 0 3 0 3 0 0	0 0 0 0 0	0 3 0 3 0 0	100% 0% 100% 0%
		Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	3 0 3 0 3 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 3 0 3 0 0 0	100% 0% 100% 0% 0%
		Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 3 0 0 0 0 0	1009 0% 1009 0% 0% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 1	100% 0% 100% 0% 0% 0% 33%
		Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1	100% 0% 100% 0% 0% 0% 33% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0		0 3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0	1009 0% 1009 0% 0% 0% 33% 0% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0		0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0	1009 0% 1009 0% 0% 0% 33% 0% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0		0 3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0	1009 0% 1009 0% 0% 0% 33% 0% 0% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 2		0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 2	1009 0% 1009 0% 0% 0% 33% 0% 0% 0% 67% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 2 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 2 0	1009 0% 1009 0% 0% 0% 33% 0% 0% 0% 67%
	AIDS or HIV Jail	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 92 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) Mo Jail Unknown Jail Total	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 0 2 0 3		0 3 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 3	1009 0% 1009 0% 0% 0% 33% 0% 0% 0% 67% 0%
	AIDS or HIV	Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only	3 0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 0 0 3 3 3		0 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 2 0 0 3 3 3	100% 0% 100% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 67% 0% 100%

Appendix F: Subpopulations of Unincorporated Areas by District PIT Count Dashboards

		lations of UNINCORPORATED				1-
	Catergory				n Total Count	
		American Indian Asian	0	0	0	0%
		Black	3	7	10	23%
		Native Hawaiian	1	0	1	2%
	Race	White	12	9	21	48%
		Multiple Races	3	0	3	7%
		Unknown Race	8	1	9	20%
		Total	27	17	44	100%
		Hispanic	6	0	6	14%
	Ethnicity	NonHispanic Unknown Ethnicity	20	9	29 9	66% 20%
		Total	27	17	44	100%
		Male	16	13	29	66%
		Female	9	3	12	27%
	Gender	Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	1	0	1	2%
		Unknown Gender	1	1	2	5%
		Total	27	17	44	100%
		Adults (>24)	23	12	35	80%
	A	Youth (18-24) Children (<18)	4	2	6	14% 0%
	Age	Unknown Age	0	3	3	7%
		Total	27	17	44	100%
		Veteran Yes	1	0	1	4%
	Veterans	Veteran No	26	0	26	96%
		Total	27	0	27	100%
		Chronically Homeless	8	0	8	30%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	19	0	19	70%
		Total	27	0	27	100%
	Substance Abuse	Substance Abuse	1	0	1	4%
		No Substance Abuse Unknown Substance Abuse	24	0	24	89% 7%
		Total	27	0	27	100%
		PTSD	6	0	6	22%
	PTSD	No PTSD	19	0	19	70%
		Unknown PTSD	2	0	2	7%
		Total	27	0	27	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions	4	0	4	15%
		No Mental Health Conditions	20	0	20	74%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	3	0	3	11%
		Total Physical Disability	27 5	0	27	100%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability	20	0	20	74%
		Unknown Physical Disability	20	0	20	7%
		Total	27	0	27	100%
	Developmental Disability	Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
		No Developmental Disability	24	0	24	89%
	Developmental Disability	Unknown Developmental Disability	3	0	3	11%
Subpopulations		Total	27	0	27	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury	4	0	4	15%
	Brain Injury	No Brain Injury	21	0	21	78%
		Unknown Brain Injury Total	27	0	27	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	1	0	1	4%
	Martin of Free Providence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	24	0	24	89%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	7%
		Total	27	0	27	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV	25	0	25	93%
		Unknown AIDS or HIV	2	0	2	7%
		Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	27	0	27	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	1	0	1	4%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	2	0	2	7%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	1	0	1	4%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	7%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	21	0	21	78%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	27	0	27	100%
		Adults Only Children Only	0	0	0	NaN%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only Families with Children	0	0	0	NaN%
		Total	0	0	0	100%
		meless Individuals	27	17	44	100%

		lations of UNINCORPORATED			m	
	Catergory			Observation		
		American Indian Asian	1	0	1	3%
		Black	1	4	5	16%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	1	0	1	3%
	Race	White	10	5	15	48%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race Total	1	8	9	29%
		Hispanic	3	1	4	13%
	mat	NonHispanic	11	3	14	45%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	13	13	42%
		Total	14	17	31	100%
		Male	11	11	22 5	71%
		Female Transgender	3	0	0	16%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	4	4	13%
		Total	14	17	31	100%
		Adults (>24)	14	13	27	87%
		Youth (18-24)	0	1	1	3%
	Age	Children (<18) Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total	14	17	3	10%
		Veteran Yes	3	0	3	21%
	Veterans	Veteran No	11	0	11	79%
		Total	14	0	14	100%
		Chronically Homeless	3	0	3	21%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless Total	11	0	11	79%
		Substance Abuse	2	0	2	14%
		No Substance Abuse	12	0	12	86%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	0	0	0	0%
		Total	14	0	14	100%
	PTSD	PTSD	6	0	6	43%
		No PTSD	8	0	8	57%
		Unknown PTSD Total	0	0	0	0%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions	1	0	1	7%
		No Mental Health Conditions	12	0	12	86%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	1	0	1	7%
		Total	14	0	14	100%
		Physical Disability	2	0	2	14%
	Physical Disability	No Physical Disability Unknown Physical Disability	11	0	11	79%
		Total	14	0	14	100%
	Developmental Disability	Developmental Disability	4	0	4	29%
		No Developmental Disability	9	0	9	64%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	1	0	1	7%
Subpopulations		Total Brain Injury	14	0	14	100%
Interview Only		No Brain Injury	10	0	10	71%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
		Total	14	0	14	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	3	0	3	21%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	11	0	11	79%
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total	0	0	0	0%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		No AIDS or HIV	14	0	14	100%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	14	0	14	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	2	0	2	14%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	1	0	1	7%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	11	0	11	79%
		Unknown Jail Total	0	0	0	0%
		Adults Only	0	0	0	NaN%
		Children Only	0	0	0	NaN%
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	NaN%
						10000000
		Total	0	0	0	100%

		lations of UNINCORPORATED				
	Catergory				Total Coun	
		American Indian Asian	1	0	1	2%
		Black	3	3	6	11%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	2	0	2	4%
	Race	White	28	12	40	74%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race Total	2 36	3	5	9%
		Hispanic	5	10	6	11%
	mat	NonHispanic	31	8	39	72%
	Ethnicity	Unknown Ethnicity	0	9	9	17%
		Total	36	18	54	100%
		Male	21	14	35	65%
		Female Transgender	15 0	4	19	35%
	Gender	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	36	18	54	100%
		Adults (>24)	35	15	50	93%
		Youth (18-24)	1	2	3	6%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	1	1	2%
		Total Veteran Yes	36 4	18	54	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	32	0	32	89%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
		Chronically Homeless	17	0	17	47%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	19	0	19	53%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
		Substance Abuse	16	0	16	44%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	19	0	19	53%
		Unknown Substance Abuse	1	0	1	3%
		Total PTSD	36	0	36	100%
	PTSD	No PTSD	22	0	22	61%
		Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
	Mental Health Conditions	Mental Health Conditions	11	0	11	31%
		No Mental Health Conditions	25	0	25	69%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions	0	0	0	0%
		Total Diversional Diversities	36	0	36	100%
		Physical Disability No Physical Disability	10 25	0	10	28%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	1	0	1	3%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
	Developmental Disability	Developmental Disability	5	0	5	14%
		No Developmental Disability	31	0	31	86%
	bevelopmental bioability	Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
Subpopulations		Total	36	0	36	100%
Interview Only		Brain Injury No Brain Injury	9 26	0	9	25%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	1	0	1	72%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	6%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	34	0	34	94%
	victim of Domestic Violence	Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
		AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
	AIDS or HIV	No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV	31 5	0	31 5	86%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	2	0	2	6%
		Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	1	0	1	3%
	Jail	Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	1	0	1	3%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	4	0	4	11%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0 28	0%
		No Jail Unknown Jail	28 0	0	0	78%
		Total	36	0	36	100%
		Adults Only	0	0	0	NaNs
		Children Only	0	0	0	NaNs
	Interviewed Households					
	Interviewed Households	Families with Children	0	0	0	NaN%
		lations of UNINCORPORATED				
---------------------	--	---	--	--	---	---
	Catergory			Observation	-	
		American Indian	4	0	4	7% 0%
		Asian Black	3	0	3	5%
		Native Hawaiian	2	0	2	3%
Race		White	32	6	38	66%
		Multiple Races	1	0	1	2%
		Unknown Race	7	3	10	17%
		Total	49	9	58	100%
Ethnicity Gender		Hispanic	17	2	19	33% 64%
		NonHispanic Unknown Ethnicity	32	2	2	3%
		Total	49	9	58	100%
		Male	37	6	43	74%
		Female	12	1	13	22%
		Transgender	0	0	0	0%
	ochaci	Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	2	2	3%
		Total Adults (>24)	49 47	9	58 53	100% 91%
		Youth (18-24)	2	1	3	5%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	2	2	3%
		Total	49	9	58	100%
		Veteran Yes	4	0	4	8%
	Veterans	Veteran No	45	0	45	92%
		Total	49	0	49	100%
	Observice Heat	Chronically Homeless	19	0	19	39%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless Total	30 49	0	30	61%
		Substance Abuse	15	0	15	31%
		No Substance Abuse	29	0	29	59%
	Substance Abuse	Unknown Substance Abuse	5	0	5	10%
		Total	49	0	49	100%
	PTSD	PTSD	8	0	8	16%
		No PTSD	38	0	38	78%
		Unknown PTSD	3	0	3	6%
		Total	49	0	49	100%
		Mental Health Conditions No Mental Health Conditions	11 33	0	33	22% 67%
	Mental Health Conditions	Unknown Mental Health Conditions	5	0	5	10%
		Total	49	0	49	100%
		Physical Disability	8	0	8	16%
	Rhygiaal Disability	No Physical Disability	36	0	36	73%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	5	0	5	10%
		Total	49	0	49	100%
	Developmental Disability	Developmental Disability	6	0	6	12%
		No Developmental Disability	40 3	0	40	82% 6%
		Unknown Developmental Disability Total	49	0	49	100%
Subpopulations	Brain Injury	Brain Injury	7	0	7	14%
Interview Only		No Brain Injury	38	0	38	78%
		Unknown Brain Injury	4	0	4	8%
			22	0	49	100%
		Total	49			9227
		Victim of Domestic Violence	2	0	2	4%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence	2 41	0	41	84%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	2 41 6	0	41 6	84% 12%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total	2 41 6 49	0 0 0	41 6 49	84% 12% 100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV	2 41 6 49 0	0 0 0	41 6 49 0	84% 12% 100% 0%
		Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV	2 41 6 49 0 44	0 0 0 0	41 6 49 0 44	84% 12% 100% 0% 90%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV	2 41 6 49 0	0 0 0	41 6 49 0	84% 12% 100% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV	2 41 6 49 0 44 5	0 0 0 0 0	41 6 49 0 44 5	84% 12% 100% 0% 90% 10%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49	0 0 0 0 0 0	41 6 49 0 44 5 49	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5	84% 12% 100% 0% 90% 10% 100% 2% 0% 10%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Parole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Prole Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0		41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0		41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 4		41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 4	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0% 0% 8%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 4 0		41 6 49 0 44 5 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0% 0% 8% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) No Jail	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 4		41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 4	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0% 0% 8%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 4 0 39		41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0% 0% 8% 0% 8% 0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Total Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified) Mo Jail Unknown Jail	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		41 6 49 0 44 5 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0% 0% 8% 0% 80% 0% 100%
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV Jail	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 4 0 0 39 0 49 0 0 0		41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 0 4 0 0 39 0 49 0 0 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 2% 0% 10% 0% 0% 8% 0% 8% 0% 0% 8% 0% 80% 0% 80% 0% 80% 0% 80% 0% 80% 0% 80% 0% 80% 8
	Victim of Domestic Violence AIDS or HIV	Victim of Domestic Violence Not Victim of Domestic Violence Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence Total AIDS or HIV No AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Unknown AIDS or HIV Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Probation Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified) Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Prole Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence Jail Release 12 Months: Onspecified) No Jail Unknown Jail Total Adults Only	2 41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 5 0 0 0 4 0 0 49 0 0 49		41 6 49 0 44 5 49 1 0 5 0 0 0 0 4 0 0 39 0 0 49 0	84% 12% 100% 90% 10% 2% 0% 2% 0% 0% 0% 0% 8% 0% 8%

		lations of UNINCORPORATED			Table	
	Catergory				Total Count	
		American Indian Asian	2	0	2	13%
		Black	0	0	0	0%
	Race	Native Hawaiian	0	0	0	0%
Race		White	10	2	12	80%
		Multiple Races	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Race Total	1 13	0	1	7%
		Hispanic	3	0	3	20%
		NonHispanic	10	1	11	73%
Ethnicity		Unknown Ethnicity	0	1	1	7%
		Total	13	2	15	100%
		Male	7	2	9	60%
Gender		Female	6 0	0	6	40%
		Transgender Gender Non-Conforming	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Gender	0	0	0	0%
		Total	13	2	15	100%
		Adults (>24)	13	2	15	100%
		Youth (18-24)	0	0	0	0%
	Age	Children (<18)	0	0	0	0%
		Unknown Age	0	0	0	0%
		Total Veteran Yes	13 2	2	15	100%
	Veterans	Veteran Yes Veteran No	11	0	11	85%
	recordina	Total	13	0	13	100%
		Chronically Homeless	5	0	5	38%
	Chronically Homeless	Not Chronically Homeless	8	0	8	62%
		Total	13	0	13	100%
		Substance Abuse	4	0	4	31%
	Substance Abuse	No Substance Abuse	9	0	9	69%
		Unknown Substance Abuse Total	0	0	0	0%
		PTSD	6	0	6	46%
	PTSD	No PTSD	7	0	7	54%
		Unknown PTSD	0	0	0	0%
		Total	13	0	13	100%
		Mental Health Conditions	4	0	4	31%
	Mental Health Conditions	No Mental Health Conditions	9	0	9	69%
		Unknown Mental Health Conditions Total	0	0	0	0%
		Physical Disability	5	0	5	38%
		No Physical Disability	7	0	7	54%
	Physical Disability	Unknown Physical Disability	1	0	1	8%
	Developmental Disability	Total	13	0	13	100%
		Developmental Disability	2	0	2	15%
		No Developmental Disability	11	0	11	85%
		Unknown Developmental Disability	0	0	0	0%
Subpopulations		Total Brain Injury	13	0	13	100% 8%
Interview Only		No Brain Injury	12	0	12	92%
	Brain Injury	Unknown Brain Injury	0	0	0	0%
		Total	13	0	13	100%
		Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
	Victim of Domestic Violence	Not Victim of Domestic Violence	13	0	13	100%
		Unknown Victim of Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0%
		Total AIDS or HIV	13 0	0	13	100%
		No AIDS or HIV	13	0	13	100%
	AIDS or HIV	Unknown AIDS or HIV	0	0	0	0%
		Total	13	0	13	100%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Probation	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 90 Days: Completed Sentence	0	0	0	0%
	Jail	Jail Release 90 Days: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Probation Jail Release 12 Months: Parole	0	0	0	0%
		Jail Release 12 Months: Completed Sentence	1	0	1	8%
		Jail Release 12 Months: (Unspecified)	0	0	0	0%
		No Jail	12	0	12	92%
		Unknown Jail	0	0	0	0%
		Total	13	0	13	100%
		Adults Only	0	0	0	NaN%
	Interviewed Households	Children Only	0	0	0	NaN%
		Families with Children Total	0	0	0	100%
	Total Unsheltered Homeless Individuals			2	15	100%

Appendix G: 2020 PIT Count Survey Instrument

	COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE Department of Public Social Services
Doint In	Coc-CORE Region
	-Time Count Survey
Start Here	Please print today's date and time.
Respond online today at: https://arcg.is/1qqSDr0	Month Day Year
	Please print your volunteer badge number. Surveyor ID:
This form asks for information about people who are living or staying in a place not meant for human	
habitation.	Are you able to survey this person?
	☐ Yes \rightarrow Continue with survey. No \rightarrow Go to observation tool on page 5.
LOCATION CITY ZIP	Hello, my name is Today we are conducting a survey to better understand a person's housing status. It is up to you whether you want to participate, and your answers will not be shared with anyone outside of our team. For your assistance, we have an incentive bag with goodies after you complete the survey. Can I have about 10 minutes of your time?
ADDRESS	Yes → Continue with survey. No → Thank respondent and go to observation tool on page 5.
	Did another volunteer or survey worker already ask you questions about where
ХҮ	you stayed last night?
	$\Box Yes \rightarrow STOP \text{ the survey.} \qquad \Box No \rightarrow \text{ Continue with survey.}$
	2 Where did you sleep last night (on the night of Tuesday, January 28, 2020)?
	Street of sidewalk Emergency shelter (or Motel/Hotel paid for by a non-profit or government entity)
If you need help or have questions	Encampment Transitional housing
about completing this form, please call 1-951-358-3844.	Under bridge/overpass Motel/hotel that you Park paid for
For more information about the Point-In-Time	Park paid for Abandoned building House or apartment
Count Survey, visit our web site at: https://rivcoexchange.com.	Bus, train station, airport Jail, hospital, treatment
https://webexchunge.com.	program Vehicle (car, van, RV, truck)
	Specify γ \rightarrow STOP the survey.
	Car
	Van Truck
6266727	Camper
146428344	
	RV (Recreational Vehicle) in which occupants do not have access to sewer, water, and electricity connections and/or in disrepair (e.g., holes, broken windows, flat tires, removed or broken siding)
	■ RV (Recreational Vehicle) with access to sewer, water, and electricity connections and not in disrepair → STOP the survey.
	Couch surfing
	Other location
FORM PITCS-1(FINAL)(2020) (01-21-2020)	Specify Z

C Including yourself (Person 1), how many adults are there in your (their) household, who are sleeping in the same location tonight?	a. What CITY were you born in? b. What STATE were you born in?
C How many children <18 are there in your (their) household, who	13 Did you become homeless for the first time during the
are sleeping in the same location tonight?	past 12 months?
	Yes Doesn't know/ No Refused
Please ask the following questions to each family member living	Have you been living in a shelter and/or on the streets, in abandoned buildings, or vehicle for the past year or more?
in a place not meant for human habitation.	Yes Doesn't know/
Intorviou	No Refused
Interview	
6 a. What is the first initial of your FIRST name? If respondents does not know, refused, or doesn't respond, write out 'Doesn't know/Refused'.	a. Have you been living in a shelter and/or on the streets, in abandoned buildings, or vehicle at least 4 separate times during the last 3 years including now?
FI	Ves Doesn't know/
	b. If YES, was combined length of time 12 months or more?
b. What is the first initial of your LAST name?	Yes Doesn't know/
If respondents does not know, refused, or doesn't respond, write out 'Doesn't know/Refused'.	No Refused
U	
	Why did you become homeless? You can select one or more reasons.
7 How are you related to Person 1? Skip for Person 1.	Unemployment Doesn't know/
	Lack of income for housing Refused
Spouse or Other, Non-Family partner	Discharged from medical institution
Child Other Family	Discharged from jail or prison
	Mental illness
8 How old are you?	Runaway/left home
Age (in years)	Other - Specify Z
9 Are you Hispanic or Latino?	a. Do you have a companion animal living with you?
Yes Doesn't know/	Yes Doesn't know/
No Refused	Refused No
10 What is your race?	b. If YES, how many?
American Indian or Alaska Native Doesn't know/	
Asian Refused	
Black or African American	c. If YES, if you had to leave your pet in order to go into
Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander	housing or a treatment program, would you?
White	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused
How would you define your gender?	No
Female Doesn't know/	Answer questions 13-24 if respondent is UNDER
	AGE 25. Otherwise, SKIP to to the
Transgender	questions for ADULTS on page 4.
Gender non-conforming (i.e. not exclusively male or female)	

_					
	Youth (Under 25)	What is the hig	ghest grade or level \cdot	of sch	ooling you completed?
		Less than	grade 5		Associate's degree
Ð	16 - 24 PERSONS UNDER AGE 25. Ask these questions to respondents	Grades 5-6	5		Bachelor's degree
	under age 25 who are present or sleeping in the same place.	Grades 7-8	8		Graduate degree
16	a. FEMALE. Are you currently pregnant?	Grades 9-1	11		Vocational certification
	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused	Grade 12			Doesn't know/
	No	School pro	ogram does not have		Refused
	b. MALE. Are you expecting to become a parent in the next 9 months?	grade leve GED	els		
	Yes Doesn't know/				
	Refused	Some coll	0		
17	a. Have you ever been placed in a foster care or stayed in a		ar, in what ways did y one or more options.	/ou m	iake money?
	group home?	Full-time j			Sex work
	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused		job including on-call		Government program
		or irregula			(disability, welfare, food stamps, unemployment,
	b. If you left [SETTING] in the past 3 years, did anyone help you get housing?	day labor)	sporadic (including		etc.)
	Yes Doesn't know/	Working u	under the table		Panhandling
	Refused No	Money fro	om friends or family		Doesn't know/ Refused
18	a. Have you stayed overnight or longer in jail, prison, or	Hustling			heruseu
	juvenile detention facility?	Other			
	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused	Specify	7		
	No				
	b. If you left [SETTING] in the past 3 years, did anyone help you get housing?	a. Think about	the last time you fe	lt tha	t you were living in stable
	Yes Doesn't know/	housing, or ho	using where you fel	t safe	. How long ago was that?
	Refused	Less than	1 month ago		Never felt stably housed
19	a. Have you stayed overnight or longer in a treatment or		o less than 3 months		SKIP to question 24.
U	healthcare facility?	ago 3 months	to less than 6 months		Doesn't know/
	Yes Doesn't know/	ago	to less than o months		Refused
	Refused No	6 months	to 1 year		
	b. If you left [SETTING] in the past 3 years, did anyone help you	More than	n 1 year		
	get housing?	b. What is the housing situat		left o	r lost your last stable
	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused	•	eave 🗌 Doesn't kr	now/	
	No	_	Refused	10117	
20	Are you currently enrolled in school?	Had to lea			
	Attending school regularly Suspended		ar, what services or s programs or charities		rts, for example from e vou accessed?
	Attending school irregularly Expelled		one or more options.		•
	Graduated from high school Doesn't know/ Refused	Free meal	s		Housing services
	Obtained GED		ation assistance or		Education services
	Dropped out	bus passe	s ng or employment		Substance abuse treatment/
		services	ig of employment		services Legal assistance
		Drop-in/ c	ay services		-
		Health ser	vices		None
		Mental he	alth services		Doesn't know/ Refused
		Other			
		Specify	Z		

	Adult (18+)	Do you have a serious mental illness or emotional impairment that seriously limits your ability to live independently?
đ	25-36 PERSON AGE 18 AND OLDER. Ask these question to respondents	ts Yes Doesn't know/
1	age 18 and older who are present or sleeping in the same place.	Refused
9		
1	Reserves, or National Guard?	30 Do you have a substance use disorder that is ongoing and makes
	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused	It difficult for you to live independently?
	No	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused
	b. When did you serve on active duty in the U.S. Armed Force? Mark a box for EACH period in which this person served, even if just for part of the period.	
	September 2001 or later	31 Do you have AIDS or an HIV-related illness?
		Yes Doesn't know/
	August 1990 to August 2001 (including Persian Gulf War)	Refused
	May 1975 to July 1990	
	Vietnam era (August 1964 to April 1975)	a. Do you have Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder or PTSD?
	February 1955 to July 1964	Yes Doesn't know/
	Korean War (July 1950 to January 1955)	No Refused
	January 1947 to June 1950)	b. If YES, does it keep you from holding a job or living in stable
	World War II (December 1941 to December 1946)	housing?
	November 1942 or earlier	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused
	Doesn't know/	No
	Refused	a. Have you ever had a serious injury to your brain?
Ģ	The next set of questions asks about sensitive topics. You don't	Yes Doesn't know/
	have to answer any question that you don't want to. However, your answers will be combined with the answers of other people	Refused No.
	who take the survey. The results will help provide better program	
1	and services to homeless people.	b. If YES, does it keep you from holding a job or living in stable housing?
N	Has a doctor or other medical professional ever told you that you	
1	may have a chronic health condition that is life-threatening such as heart, lung, liver, kidney or cancerous disease?	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused
	Yes Doesn't know/	No No
	Refused	24 Do you receive any disability benefits such as Social Security
	No	Income, Social Security Disability Income, or Veteran's Disability
6	a. Were you recently released from Jall or prison?	Benefits?
T	Yes, within 90 days or less	Yes Doesn't know/
	Yes, in the past 12 months	No Refused
	□ No	B How much is your monthly income?
	b. If YES, were you released on probation or parole?	
	Probation Completed Sentence	No income \$251 to \$500 More than \$1000
		S1 to \$250 \$501 to \$1000 Doesn't know/
	Parole	Refused 36 Are you experiencing homelessness because you are currently
9	Do you have a long-lasting physical disability that makes it difficult for you to live independently?	fleeing domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or
	Yes Doesn't know/	stalking?
	No Refused	Yes Doesn't know/
		No Refused
28	Do you have a long-lasting developmental disability that makes it difficult for you to live independently?	
	difficult for you to live independently?	Those are all the question we have for you. We realize that some of the topics covered are personal and can be difficult to talk about. As a reminde
	Yes Doesn't know/ Refused	your responses will not be shared with anyone outside of our team. Thank
- 1	No	you for taking the survey!

	Observation						
	se this person is unable or unwilling to be interviewed, complete the following questions to the best of your ability based on what an observe of the person and members of their household.						
Please	Please indicate why you are using the observation tool:						
Y	ou cannot physically get to the person						
Ye	ou cannot conduct a PIT count survey (person refused to answer questions, language or other problems)						
Ye	ou do not wish to disturb people sleeping						
Total p	ersons staying together as household:						
	nousehold should be submitted as a separate survey.)						
Adults	Children Total						
	on where observed						
• Exam	ple: northwest corner of 1st Avenue and Main Street						
	person homeless? How certain are you that the person meets HUD's criteria of staying in a place not meant for human habitation tent, vehicle, park bench, etc.)?						
	Definitely						
_	lossibly						
	lot sure						
What	is this person's age?						
	Jnder 18						
-	18-24						
	25+						
Whati	is this person's gender?						
<u> </u>	Лаје						
F	emale						
	Not sure						
Whati	is the person's race ?						
L 4	American Indian or Alaska Native						
- +	Asian						
E	Black or African American						
	Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander						
	White						
_	Multiple Races						
	Not sure						
	is the person's ethnicity?						
	Non-Hispanic/Non-Latino						
_	Hispanic/Latino						
	Not sure						
• Cloth	information or identifying characteristics. If possible, please include: ning (hats, accessories, any military or other emblems) er physical characteristics or conditions like tattoos, scars, braces, casts, etc.						

Return Instructions

- Please make sure you have...
 - listed your name and answered the questions on page 1
 - indicated the location of where the survey was conducted
 - answered all Interview, Youth, and Adult questions for each person.



 please ensure the questionnaire is returned to the Site Coordinator OR: Laura Gonzalez-Rivera PIT Coordinator 1111Spruce Street Riverside, CA 92507

Thank you for participating in the Point-In-Time Count.

For CoC - CORE Region Use					
POP	EDIT	PHONE	QA1	QA2	
EDIT CLERK		TELEPHONE CLERK	QA3	QA4	

The CoC- CORE Region estimates that, for the average interview, this form will take 10 to 15 minutes to complete, including the time for reviewing the instructions and answers.

Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any o aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to: 1111 Spruce Street Riverside, CA 92507. You may e-mail comments to <u>RivCoPIT@RivCo.org</u>; Use "Point-In-Time Count Survey" as the subject.

Respondents are not required to respond to any information collection.

ADDENDUM



TEL: 951.413.3020 Fax: 951.413.3750 WWW.MOVALORG 14177 Frederick Street P.O. Box 88005 Moreno Valley, CA 92552-0805

April 20, 2020

George Johnson Chief Executive Officer County of Riverside County Administration Center 4080 Lemon Street Riverside, CA 92501

Dear Mr. Johnson,

We believe there has been a serious mistake made in the Point-in-Time Count regarding the number of people who are homeless in Moreno Valley. Previous counts performed by the County and separate counts by the City have been conducted utilizing the same methodology and have resulted in very similar results, although this year the County's count appears to have utilized an inconsistent methodology for proper counting the homeless population. The use of this inconsistent methodology was not only apparent when compared to the City's count but also when compared with results through the other Supervisors' districts. While noted in the staff report that in 2020, the Riverside County Continuum of Care received a total of \$10.2 million from HUD and over \$14 million from the State of California for homeless programs and services, we understand the need to substantiate any additional funding for the County, but when the counting methodology is modified it should be disclaimed to avoid inaccurate multi-year comparisons.

Working with non-profit partners, including The Salvation Army, we maintain a close watch all year long on the people living on the street, and the number for multiple years has consistently remained at approximately 70. The City's count, taken in late February just after the point in time count, reflected a consistent result of just under 70 people who were homeless at that time – far fewer than the County's number of 165 just a month earlier. The County's result amounted to a 55% increase from its own prior-year homeless count in Moreno Valley, a fact that was explained by Natalie Profant Komuro as the result of prior undercounting by the County, which seems curious at best. Yet, in a time of economic prosperity, low unemployment rates, and fewer demands for homeless services it continues to seem odd that the homeless rate would increase.

As presented in Ms. Komuro's letter to the City, there are always safety concerns with all prior and current counts, yet there appears to be an even greater deal of guessing this year at people's status and age due to teams being unwilling to actively engage individuals. This guessing can quickly lead to counting individuals who are not homeless per HUD's regulations and to double counting of homeless individuals between the point in time count and the youth count.

CITY MANAGER'S OFFICE

We had hoped to be able to discuss and rectify these discrepancies before the County's report was presented to the County Board of Supervisors as we are certain that these discrepancies could be sorted out similar to prior years. Although we did receive a letter in response to our initial request, none of the data requested was provided. As this information had been provided in prior years, we are unsure of this response.

We do understand that if the County felt certain items should be redacted from the surveys we would accept such redacted versions. With regard to the mapping or identification of the homeless individuals, we believe we can be provided remote access by the County but this option was not offered either. We are looking forward to reviewing these items as soon as the County can make them available.

Sincerely,

Mik

Mike Lee Interim City Manager



City Manager's Office

14177 Frederick Street P. O. Box 88005 Moreno Valley CA 92552-0805 Telephone: 951.413.3020

May 1, 2020

VIA EMAIL: gajohnson@rivco.org

George Johnson County Executive Officer County of Riverside Executive Office 4080 Lemon Street - 4th Floor Riverside, California 92501

Dear Mr. Johnson:

Following the County's notification of the preliminary 2020 Homeless Point-in-Time Count (PIT) Summary and Data Report provided on April 14, 2020, the City conducted a review of the limited information provided and discovered what appeared to be serious mistakes made in the PIT. On April 15, 2020, the City immediately notified the County, via email, of the concerns and our request for additional data to confirm the apparent errors with the reporting; this request was also made via a letter, dated April 20, 2020 (copy enclosed). To date, we have not yet received the data requested.

While homelessness is not specific to only one city, there is prima facie evidence that there is no credibility to the preliminary count as presented when four County Supervisor's districts which previously represented 95% of the overall count decreased homeless by 0.1% and District 5 increased by 55%. District 5's count appears to be further inflated by a large number of observed counts. Moreno Valley's observed number is higher than any other District 5 City as well and the fourth highest in the entire County. For the City of Moreno Valley, the observed count from 2019 to 2020 was reported to grow from 11 to 86 (a nearly 800% increase). This inflated observed count also exceeded the actually interviewed number of 79. The numbers from the County were also evident not to be in line with any other counts by the City or other non-profits, while following the same guidance from HUD.

Per HUD's guidance, the results of the PIT are required to produce "statistically reliable, unduplicated counts or estimates of homeless persons in sheltered and unsheltered locations at a one-day point in time". HUDs guidance further clarifies that when counting unsheltered homeless people, the count should not make unscientific "Adjustments", but should report the actual number of people counted during the point-in-time survey, not numbers adjusted to account for people who may not have been counted for one reason or another. The artificially inflated observed count appears to be contrary to this guidance and has a significant chance to count individuals which are not homeless and to recount people who may have been counted for one reason or another.

As HUD's definition of homelessness is when an individual resides in in a place not meant for human habitation, such as cars, parks, sidewalks, abandoned buildings (on the street).

Page **2**

If an interview is not conducted, then in many situations it can be uncertain where that individual had slept the night before to determine if they are unsheltered. The County survey language states to stop the survey and not count the individual if they had a place to stay the night before.

On April 20, 2020, the City received an initial response from the County which conceded to a likelihood that errors in counting may occur as they may have occurred in prior years. As the letter provides summaries of HUDs guidance, it failed to address the guidance as noted above by the City. The letter additionally eluded to the high number of observed counts being reported due to volunteer's concerns that they could not safety engage with the individuals. However, it was reported that one volunteer team elected to separate from their police escorts during the PIT, neglecting the safety protocols, indicating that there were not concerns for safety from the volunteers. Based on these situations it does not appear that there were concerns for safety which could have been the basis for a higher observed count.

Additionally, HUDs guidance further strives to maintain consistency from year to year. This year's results relying on unconfirmed observational counts rather than actual interviews strays from prior years' processes and denies the County and the City any information that could be helpful in structuring any homeless responses based on the actual needs.

At this time, as supporting data has not yet been provided to the City, we officially contest the County's observed counts and request that these numbers be adjusted downward to reflect a proper assessment of the City homeless population. Additionally, the City requests that this letter be received for the public record on the receipt of the Point in Time Count report by the Board of Supervisors and added as an appendix to the final report.

Respectfully,

Mike Lee Interim City Manager

Enclosure

 Marshall Eyerman, Assistant City Manager – Moreno Valley Natalie Komuro, Deputy County Executive Officer – County of Riverside Heidi Marshall, Director of Workforce Development – Riverside County Supervisor Hewitt's Office: Boomer Shannon, Chief of Staff Katrina Cline, Deputy Chief of Staff Stephanie Garthwaite, Legislative Assistant Mario Garai, Moreno Valley Liaison
 County of Riverside Department of Public Social Services: Laura Gonzalez-Rivera, PIT Count Coordinator Luis Lopez, Youth Point In Time Count Coordinator